FAIRWAY PRIVATE EQUITY & VENTURE CAPITAL OPPORTUNITIES FUND

Class I Shares Class A Shares

Prospectus Dated July 30, 2025

Fairway Private Equity & Venture Capital Opportunities Fund (the "Fund") is a Delaware statutory trust that is registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"), as a diversified, closed-end management investment company. The Fund's investment objective is to generate long-term capital appreciation.

Under normal market conditions, the Fund will invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowing for investment purposes, in private equity and venture capital investments, including: (i) primary and secondary investments in private equity and venture capital funds managed by third-party managers ("Portfolio Funds" and such third-party managers, "Portfolio Fund Managers"), (ii) investments in private operating companies through special purpose vehicles structured to invest in private equity and venture capital investments ("Direct Investments"), which may be made alongside one or more Portfolio Funds, and (iii) investments in publicly listed companies whose primary business is private equity investing, including listed companies with economic characteristics similar to Portfolio Funds and other publicly traded vehicles whose primary purpose is to invest in or lend capital to privately held companies (together with Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments, "Fund Investments").

The Fund may invest a portion of its assets in the debt of private operating companies, directly or indirectly through private credit funds that target a range of debt strategies, including low grade or unrated debt securities ("high yield" or "junk" bonds or leveraged loans), securities of distressed companies or mezzanine debt investments. The Fund will also hold liquid investments for cash management purposes, which may include publicly traded equity securities, money market funds, short-term treasuries and other liquid investments. The Fund seeks to allocate investments across a mix of Portfolio Funds, including venture capital, buyout, special situations, credit and other private asset funds. Although the Fund may invest across global markets, most of its investments are expected to be made in North America, directly or indirectly through Portfolio Funds.

The Fund cannot guarantee that it will meet its investment objective. Investing in the Fund involves a high degree of risk. See "GENERAL RISKS" beginning on page 15.

| | Class I Shares | Class A Shares | Total |
|---|----------------|--|---------------|
| Public Offering Price ⁽¹⁾ | Current NAV | Current NAV | \$500,000,000 |
| Sales Load ⁽²⁾ | None | 3.50% | |
| Proceeds to the Fund (Before Expenses) ⁽³⁾ | Current NAV | Current NAV plus applicable Sales Charge | \$500,000,000 |

- (1) Ultimus Fund Distributors, LLC acts as the principal underwriter of the Fund's shares on a reasonable-efforts basis. Generally, the stated minimum investment by an investor in the Fund is \$100,000 with respect to Class I Shares and \$50,000 with respect to Class A Shares, which stated minimums may be reduced for certain investors.
- (2) Investments in Class A Shares may be subject to a sales charge of up to 3.50% of the investment. For some investors, the sales charge may be waived or reduced. The full amount of sales charge may be paid to brokers or dealers participating in the offering. The Registrant has received exemptive relief from the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") that permits the Registrant to offer multiple classes of Shares. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. See "DISTRIBUTOR" and "DISTRIBUTION AND SERVICE PLAN" for information regarding compensation to be paid in connection with the sale of Shares.
- (3) Assumes all shares currently registered are sold in the offering. Shares are offered in a continuous offering at the Fund's then-current net asset value ("NAV") per share, plus any applicable sales load.

This prospectus (the "Prospectus") applies to the offering of two separate classes of shares of beneficial interest ("Shares") in the Fund, designated as Class I Shares and Class A Shares. The Fund has received an exemptive order from the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") that permits the Fund to offer more than one class of Shares. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. The Fund's Shares are generally offered on the first business day of each quarter at the NAV per Share on that day. The Fund has registered \$500,000,000 of Shares for sale under the registration statement to which this Prospectus relates. The Fund reserves the right to reject a purchase order for any reason.

No person who is admitted as a shareholder of the Fund (a "Shareholder") has the right to require the Fund to redeem its Shares. This Prospectus is not an offer to sell Shares and is not soliciting an offer to buy Shares in any state or jurisdiction where such offer or sale is not permitted. Investments in the Fund may be made only by "Eligible Investors" as defined herein. See "ELIGIBLE INVESTORS."

If you purchase Shares of the Fund, you will become bound by the terms and conditions of the amended and restated agreement and declaration of trust of the Fund (the "Agreement and Declaration of Trust").

Shares are speculative, illiquid and involve substantial risk of loss. An investment in the Fund is subject to, among others, the following risks:

- Shares are not listed on any securities exchange and it is not anticipated that a secondary market for Shares will develop.
- Shares are subject to substantial restrictions on transferability and resale and may not be transferred or resold except as permitted under the Agreement and Declaration of Trust. Although the Fund may offer to repurchase Shares from time to time, Shares will not be redeemable at a Shareholder's option nor will they be exchangeable for shares of any other fund. As a result, a Shareholder may not be able to sell or otherwise liquidate his or her Shares.
- Shares are appropriate only for those investors who can tolerate a high degree of risk and who do not require a liquid investment, and for whom an investment in the Fund does not constitute a complete investment program.

There are risks associated with the Fund's distribution sources:

- The amount of distributions that the Fund may pay, if any, is uncertain.
- The Fund may pay distributions in significant part from sources that may not be available in the future and that are unrelated to the Fund's performance, such as offering proceeds and borrowings.

This Prospectus concisely provides information that you should know about the Fund before investing. You are advised to read this Prospectus carefully and to retain it for future reference. Additional information about the Fund, including the Fund's Statement of Additional Information ("SAI"), also dated July 30, 2025, has been filed with the SEC. You can request a copy of the SAI and annual and semi-annual reports of the Fund (when available) without charge on the Fund's website (https://fairwaycapm.com/pe-vc-opportunities/), by writing to the Fund, c/o Ultimus Fund Solutions, LLC at P.O. Box 46707, Cincinnati, Ohio 45246, or by calling the Fund toll-free at (833) 741-7382. The SAI is incorporated by reference into this Prospectus in its entirety. You can obtain the SAI, and other information about the Fund, on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov). The address of the SEC's internet site is provided solely for the information of prospective investors and is not intended to be an active link.

You should not construe the contents of this Prospectus as legal, tax or financial advice. You should consult with your own professional advisers as to legal, tax, financial or other matters relevant to the suitability of an investment in the Fund.

You should rely only on the information contained in this Prospectus and the SAI. The Fund has not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information provided by this Prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date shown above. Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this Prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. Ultimus Fund Distributors, LLC (the "Distributor") acts as the distributor for the Shares. In addition, certain U.S. institutions (including banks, trust companies, brokers and investment advisers) may be authorized to accept, on behalf of the Fund, purchase orders and repurchase requests placed by or on behalf of their customers, and, if approved by the Fund, may designate other financial intermediaries to accept such orders.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| SUMMARY | 1 |
|---|----|
| SUMMARY OF FUND EXPENSES | 7 |
| FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS | 9 |
| USE OF PROCEEDS | |
| INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND STRATEGIES | 10 |
| PRIVATE EQUITY INVESTMENTS | |
| INVESTMENT PROCESS OVERVIEW | 13 |
| INVESTMENT POLICIES | |
| GENERAL RISKS | 15 |
| MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND | 31 |
| MANAGEMENT FEE | 33 |
| DISTRIBUTOR | |
| DISTRIBUTION AND SERVICE PLAN | |
| ADMINISTRATION SERVICES | 34 |
| CUSTODIAN | 35 |
| FUND EXPENSES | 35 |
| CONFLICTS OF INTEREST | |
| DIVIDENDS AND DISTRIBUTIONS | |
| OUTSTANDING SECURITIES | |
| REPURCHASES OF SHARES | 38 |
| TRANSFERS OF SHARES | |
| CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE; VALUATION | |
| CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS | |
| ERISA CONSIDERATIONS | |
| ELIGIBLE INVESTORS | |
| DESCRIPTION OF SHARES | |
| PURCHASING SHARES | |
| ADDITIONAL INFORMATION | |
| SUMMARY OF THE AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF TRUST | |
| REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS | |
| FISCAL YEAR | |
| INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM | - |
| LEGAL COUNSEL | 52 |
| INQUIRIES | 52 |

SUMMARY

The Fund

The Fund is a Delaware statutory trust that is registered under the 1940 Act as a diversified, closed-end management investment company. The Fund was organized as a Delaware statutory trust on August 9, 2021.

The Fund is an appropriate investment only for those investors who can tolerate a high degree of risk and who do not require a liquid investment.

The Fund is authorized to issue two separate classes of shares of beneficial interest ("Shares") designated as Class I Shares and Class A Shares. Each class of Shares is subject to different fees and expenses. The Fund may offer additional classes of Shares in the future. The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC with respect to the Fund's multi-class structure. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class I Shares are the only class of Shares offered for purchase.

Investment Objective and Strategies The Fund's investment objective is to generate long-term capital appreciation.

Under normal market conditions, the Fund will invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowing for investment purposes, in private equity and venture capital investments, including: (i) primary and secondary investments in private equity and venture capital funds managed by third-party managers ("Portfolio Funds" and such third-party managers, "Portfolio Fund Managers"), (ii) investments in private operating companies through special purpose vehicles structured to invest in private equity and venture capital investments ("Direct Investments"), which may be made alongside one or more Portfolio Funds, and (iii) investments in publicly listed companies whose primary business is private equity investing, including listed companies with economic characteristics similar to Portfolio Funds and other publicly traded vehicles whose primary purpose is to invest in or lend capital to privately held companies (together with Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments, "Fund Investments"). The allocation among these types of investments may vary from time to time, especially during the Fund's initial period of investment operations.

The Fund may invest a portion of its assets in the debt of private operating companies, directly or indirectly through private credit funds that target a range of debt strategies, including low grade or unrated debt securities ("high yield" or "junk" bonds or leveraged loans), securities of distressed companies or mezzanine debt investments. The Fund will also hold liquid investments for cash management purposes, which may include publicly traded equity securities, money market funds, short-term treasuries and other liquid investments.

Under normal market conditions, the Fund seeks to invest across a mix of Portfolio Funds, including venture capital, buyout, special situations, credit and other private asset funds. Venture capital funds invest in new and emerging companies; buyout funds acquire private and public companies, as well as divisions of larger companies; special situation funds may engage in a broad range of debt and equity investments in companies engaged in extraordinary actions, such as mergers and acquisitions, turnarounds, litigation, rights offerings, liquidations outside of bankruptcy, covenant defaults, refinancings, recapitalizations and other special situations; credit funds invest in direct debt and other yield-oriented investments, including in debt issued by private companies, which may include loans and securities of private equity-backed companies; and private asset funds invest in debt and other securities of private issuers not otherwise encompassed by the types of funds referenced above.

Although the Fund may invest across global markets, most of its investments are expected to be made in North America, directly or indirectly through Portfolio Funds. It is intended that the Fund will provide Shareholders with access to private equity and venture capital investments that are typically available only to large institutional investors.

The Fund seeks to target Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments managed by proven investment management teams with deep domain expertise in attractive markets. The experienced investment team of Fairway Capital Management, LLC ("Fairway Capital Management" or the "Adviser") has a long history of investing in the private equity industry. The Adviser believes this experience is instrumental in ensuring that the Fund has access to attractive Portfolio Fund and Direct Investment opportunities. See "MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND-Portfolio Managers of the Fund" for more information on the experience of the Adviser's investment team.

The Fund and the Adviser have received exemptive relief from the provisions of Section 17(d) of the 1940 Act to invest in certain privately negotiated investment transactions alongside affiliates, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions.

No guarantee or representation is made that the investment strategy of the Fund or any Portfolio Fund will be successful, that the various Fund Investments selected will produce positive returns, or that the Fund will achieve its investment objective. See "INVESTMENT POLICIES."

Summary of Risk Factors

An investment in the Fund involves substantial risks. You should consider carefully the information found under "GENERAL RISKS," including the following risks:

- The Fund is an unlisted closed-end fund designed primarily for long-term investors, and liquidity is limited to periodic repurchases of Shares. Substantial requests for the Fund to repurchase Shares could require the Fund to liquidate certain of its investments more rapidly than otherwise desirable.
- The Fund is completely dependent on the ability of the Adviser to identify and implement Fund Investments as opportunities arise. The Adviser has full discretionary authority to identify, structure, allocate, administer, monitor and liquidate Fund Investments.
- The securities of the Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests or plans to invest will often be illiquid.
- The Fund will be affected by the investment policies and decisions of the Portfolio Fund Managers of each Portfolio Fund.
- The valuation of the Fund's investments in Portfolio Funds is ordinarily determined based upon valuations provided by the Portfolio Fund Managers, which are generally not audited.
- Valuations reported by Portfolio Fund Managers, which will form the basis for the Fund's NAV, may be subject to later adjustment or revision. Valuations of private companies are inherently uncertain, may fluctuate over short periods of time, and may be based on estimates. The Adviser has engaged the services of a third-party valuation services vendor to assist its valuations of Fund Investments in certain circumstances.
- The Fund's investment portfolio may at times be significantly concentrated.
- Fund Investments may have limited operating histories, and the information the Fund is able to obtain about such investments may at times be limited.
- Fund Investments will include investments in private operating companies in the early phases of development, which involve a high degree of business and financial risk.
- The performance of the Fund's secondary investments will depend in large part on the acquisition price paid, which may be negotiated based on incomplete or imperfect information.
- The allocation among Fund Investments may vary from time to time, especially during the Fund's initial period of investment operations.
- The Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests are not subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act.
- Restrictions under the 1940 Act may prevent the Fund from participating in certain favorable investment opportunities or may lead to a lack of exposure to a certain type of investment.
- If the Fund fails to qualify for or maintain regulated investment company ("RIC") tax treatment, the resulting corporate taxes could substantially reduce the Fund's net assets, the amount of income available for distribution, and the amount of the Fund's distributions.
- Lack of information about the contents of Portfolio Funds may make it difficult for the Adviser to monitor the sources of the Fund's income and otherwise to meet the requirements for RIC tax treatment.
- The Fund competes for investments with other investment funds, many of which are substantially larger and have greater resources than the Fund.
- Legal, tax and regulatory changes could occur during the term of the Fund, which may

have a material, adverse effect on the Fund.

- Additional subscriptions for Shares will dilute the indirect interests of existing Shareholders in Fund Investments.
- If the Fund develops a need for additional capital for investments or other reasons, sources of funding may not be available to the Fund.
- Any performance-based fee (e.g., the Incentive Fee (defined below)) payable by the Fund
 to the Adviser may create an incentive for the Adviser to make investments that are more
 risky or speculative than would otherwise be the case in the absence of such
 compensation arrangement.
- The Adviser is not prohibited from managing other investment entities that make the same types of investments as those the Fund targets.
- Affiliates of the Adviser may compete with the Fund for investment opportunities and may invest alongside the Fund in certain transactions that are in compliance with Section 17 of the 1940 Act or any applicable exemptive relief issued by the SEC. In addition, the Fund has received exemptive relief from Section 17(d) of the 1940 Act to invest in certain privately negotiated transactions alongside affiliates of the Adviser.
- Restrictions on the Fund's ability to issue "senior securities" may limit the Fund's ability to access the capital markets or borrow money.
- The Fund may maintain a sizable cash position in anticipation of capital calls.
- The Fund and Portfolio Funds may employ leverage through borrowing and derivative instruments, and may acquire interests in companies with highly leveraged capital structures.
- The Fund Investments may include investments in less developed countries, exposing investors to a range of potential economic, political and legal risks.
- The Fund is subject to financial market risk, including changes in interest rates.
- Fund Investments may include low grade or unrated debt securities ("high yield" or "junk" bonds or leveraged loans), securities of distressed companies or mezzanine debt investments, which involve substantial risks.
- Although the Fund invests predominantly in the United States, the Fund's portfolio may include investments in a number of different currencies.
- Accounting, auditing and reporting standards in non-U.S. countries in which the Fund may
 invest may not provide the same degree of protection or information to investors as those
 standards generally applicable to U.S. issuers.
- Portfolio Fund operations are not transparent, and the Adviser does not control the investments or operations of Portfolio Funds.
- Shareholders bear multiple levels of fees and expenses, including asset-based and performance-based fees charged by the Fund, and any asset-based fees and performance-based fees and allocations at the Portfolio Fund level.
- Private companies may have limited operating histories by which to assess their ability to achieve, sustain and increase revenues or profitability.
- Private companies may be required to rapidly implement and improve operational, financial and management control systems, and any failure to do so may have a material, adverse effect on their business.

The Fund's Board of Trustees (the "Board") has overall responsibility for the management and supervision of the business operations of the Fund. See "MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND—The Board of Trustees." To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board may delegate any of its rights, powers and authority to, among others, the officers of the Fund, any committee of the Board or the Adviser.

Management

The Adviser

Fund Administration

Fees and Expenses

Pursuant to an investment management agreement (the "Investment Management Agreement"), the Adviser, which is registered as an investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended (the "Advisers Act"), serves as the Fund's investment adviser. The Adviser was organized as a limited liability company under the laws of the State of Delaware on December 12, 2016.

The Fund has retained Ultimus Fund Solutions, LLC ("Ultimus" or the "Administrator") to provide it with certain administrative services, including fund administration, fund accounting and transfer agency services. The Fund has also retained Northern Lights Compliance Services, LLC ("NLCS"), an affiliate of the Administrator, to provide compliance services to the Fund, including the provision of a Chief Compliance Officer and additional compliance support personnel. The Fund compensates the Administrator and NLCS for these services and reimburses the Administrator and NLCS for certain of their out-of-pocket expenses. See "FEES and EXPENSES" below.

On an ongoing basis, the Fund bears its own operating expenses (including, without limitation, its offering expenses). A more detailed discussion of the Fund's expenses can be found under "FUND EXPENSES."

Management Fee. The Fund pays the Adviser an investment management fee (the "Management Fee") in consideration of the advisory and other services provided by the Adviser to the Fund. The Fund pays the Adviser a Management Fee at an annual rate of 0.75% of the Fund's average net assets, which is accrued and payable at the end of each calendar quarter (or at such other interval, not less frequently than quarterly, as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser). The Management Fee is paid to the Adviser at the end of each calendar quarter before giving effect to any repurchase of Shares in the Fund effective as of that date and will decrease the net profits or increase the net losses of the Fund that are credited to its Shareholders. The Management Fee paid to the Adviser does not include fees paid at the Portfolio Fund level. By investing in Portfolio Funds indirectly through the Fund, Shareholders bear any asset-based fees and performance-based fees and allocations at the Portfolio Fund level, in addition to asset-based and performance-based fees charged by the Fund. See "MANAGEMENT FEE."

Incentive Fee. At the end of each calendar quarter (and at such other intervals as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser), the Adviser will also be entitled to receive an amount (the "Incentive Fee") equal to 10% of the excess, if any, of (i) the net profits of the Fund for the applicable quarter over (ii) the then balance, if any, of the Loss Recovery Account (as defined below). For purposes of the Incentive Fee, the term "net profits" shall mean the amount by which the NAV of the Fund on the last day of the applicable quarter exceeds the NAV of the Fund as of the commencement of the same quarter, including any net change in unrealized appreciation or depreciation of investments and realized income and gains or losses and expenses (including offering and organizational expenses).

The Fund maintains a memorandum account (the "Loss Recovery Account"), which had an initial balance of zero and is (i) increased upon the close of each calendar quarter of the Fund by the amount of the net losses of the Fund for the quarter, and (ii) decreased (but not below zero) upon the close of each calendar quarter by the amount of the net profits of the Fund for the quarter. Shareholders of the Fund will benefit from the Loss Recovery Account in proportion to their holdings of Shares.

Any Incentive Fee payable by the Fund that relates to an increase in the value of Fund Investments is based, in part, on unrealized appreciation, which could result in the Fund paying an Incentive Fee even if the value of the underlying investment decreases and the gain is never realized. See "INCENTIVE FEE."

Administration Fee. The Administrator provides the Fund certain administration and accounting services. In consideration for these services, the Administrator is paid a monthly fee at an annualized rate based on the aggregate net assets of the Fund, subject to an annual minimum fee and certain fixed fees (the "Administration Fee"). The Administration Fee is paid to the Administrator out of the assets of the Fund and therefore decreases the net profits or increases the net losses of the Fund. The Fund also reimburses the Administrator for certain out-of-pocket expenses and pays the Administrator a fee for transfer agency services. See "ADMINISTRATION SERVICES."

Compliance Services Fee. NLCS provides compliance services to the Fund. In consideration for these services, NLCS is paid a quarterly fee. The fee is paid to NLCS out of the assets of the Fund and therefore decreases the net profits or increases the net losses of the Fund. The Fund also reimburses NLCS for certain out-of-pocket expenses. See "ADMINISTRATION SERVICES."

Distribution and Service Fee. The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC that, in addition to permitting the issuance of multiple classes of Shares, allows the Fund, subject to certain conditions, to operate under a Distribution and Service Plan with respect to Class A Shares in compliance with Rule 12b-1 under the 1940 Act. Under the Distribution and Service Plan, the Fund is permitted to pay as compensation to the Distributor or other qualified recipients up to 0.70% of the aggregate net assets of the Fund attributable to Class A Shares on an annualized basis (the "Distribution and Servicing Fee"). The Distribution and Servicing Fee will be paid out of the assets of the Fund's Class A Shares and decrease the net profits or increase the net losses of such class of Shares. Class I Shares are not subject to the Distribution and Servicing Fee. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered for sale. See "DISTRIBUTION AND SERVICE PLAN."

Expense Limitation Agreement

The Adviser has entered into an expense limitation agreement (the "Expense Limitation Agreement") with the Fund, whereby the Adviser has agreed to reduce the Management Fee payable to it (but not below zero), and to pay any operating expenses of the Fund, to the extent necessary to limit the operating expenses of the Fund, excluding certain "Excluded Expenses" listed below, to the annual rate (as a percentage of the net assets of the applicable class of Shares of the Fund, as calculated at the end of each calendar quarter) of 2.00% and 2.70% with respect to Class I Shares and Class A Shares, respectively (the "Expense Cap"). Excluded Expenses that are not covered by the Expense Cap include: brokerage commissions and other similar transactional expenses, interest (including interest incurred on borrowed funds and interest incurred in connection with bank and custody overdrafts), other borrowing costs and fees including interest and commitment fees, taxes, acquired fund fees and expenses, Incentive Fees to be paid to the Adviser, litigation and indemnification expenses, judgments, and extraordinary expenses.

If the Adviser waives its Management Fee or pays any operating expenses of the Fund pursuant to the Expense Cap, the Adviser may, for a period ending three years after the end of the quarter in which such fees or expenses are waived or incurred, recoup amounts waived or incurred to the extent such recoupment does not cause the Fund's operating expense ratio (after recoupment and excluding the Excluded Expenses) to exceed the lesser of (a) the expense limit in effect at the time of the waiver, and (b) the expense limit in effect at the time of the recoupment. The Expense Limitation Agreement will continue in effect through July 31, 2026 and will renew automatically for successive periods of one year thereafter, unless written notice of termination is provided by the Adviser to the Fund not less than 10 days prior to the end of the then-current term. The Board may terminate the Expense Limitation Agreement at any time on not less than ten (10) days' prior notice to the Adviser, and the Expense Limitation Agreement may be amended at any time only with the consent of both the Adviser and the Board. See "FUND EXPENSES - Expense Limitation Agreement."

Distributions

Because the Fund intends to qualify annually as a RIC under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), the Fund intends to distribute at least 90% of its annual net taxable income to its Shareholders. Nevertheless, there can be no assurance that the Fund will pay distributions to Shareholders at any particular rate. Each year, a statement on Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") Form 1099-DIV identifying the amount and character of the Fund's distributions will be mailed to Shareholders. See "Taxes" below.

Eligible Investors

Each prospective investor in the Fund is required to certify that it is a "qualified client" within the meaning of Rule 205-3 under the Advisers Act and an "accredited investor" within the meaning of Rule 501 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The criteria for qualifying as a "qualified client" and an "accredited investor" are set forth in the subscription documents that must be completed by each prospective investor. In addition, Shares are generally being offered only to investors that are U.S. persons for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Investors who meet such qualifications are referred to in this Prospectus as "Eligible Investors." The qualifications required to invest in the Fund will appear in subscription documents that must be completed by each prospective investor. Existing Shareholders who request to purchase additional Shares will be required to qualify as "Eligible Investors" and to complete an additional investor certification prior to any additional purchase.

To the extent the Fund identifies any Shareholder holding Shares that was not an Eligible Investor at the time of acquiring such Shares, the Fund reserves the right to (i) cause a mandatory redemption of all or some of the Shares of such Shareholder, or any person acquiring Shares from or through such Shareholder, (ii) retain any unrealized gains or profits associated with Shares held by such Shareholder and/or (iii) take any other action the Board determines to be appropriate in light of the circumstances.

Purchasing Shares

The minimum initial investment in the Fund is \$100,000 for Class I Shares and \$50,000 for Class A Shares, and the minimum additional investment in the Fund is \$10,000 for each class of Shares. The Fund may, in its sole discretion, accept investments below these minimums. Investors subscribing through a given broker/dealer or registered investment adviser may have shares aggregated to meet these minimums, so long as initial investments are not less than \$25,000 and incremental contributions are not less than \$10,000.

The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC that permits the Fund to offer more than one class of Shares. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered for sale.

Shares are generally offered for purchase as of the first business day of each quarter at the NAV per Share on that date, except that Shares may be offered more or less frequently as determined by the Board in its sole discretion.

Investments in Class A Shares may be subject to a sales charge of up to 3.50% of the investment. For some investors, the sales charge may be waived or reduced. The full amount of the sales charge may be reallowed to brokers or dealers participating in the offering. Your financial intermediary may impose additional charges when you purchase Shares of the Fund.

Unless a Shareholder is ineligible or otherwise elects, all distributions of dividends (including Capital Gain Dividends, as defined below) with respect to a class of Shares will be automatically reinvested by the Fund in additional Shares of the corresponding class, which will be issued at the NAV per Share determined as of the ex-dividend date. Election not to reinvest dividends and to instead receive all dividends and capital gain distributions in cash may be made by contacting the Administrator at P.O. Box 46707, Cincinnati, Ohio 45246 or (877) 792-0924.

Shareholders do not have the right to require the Fund to redeem their Shares. To provide a limited degree of liquidity to Shareholders, the Fund may, from time to time, offer to repurchase Shares pursuant to written tenders by Shareholders. Repurchases will be made at such times, in such amounts and on such terms as may be determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. In determining whether the Fund should offer to repurchase Shares, the Board will consider the recommendations of the Adviser as to the timing of such an offer, as well as a variety of operational, business and economic factors. The Adviser anticipates that it will recommend to the Board that the Fund offer to repurchase Shares on a quarterly basis (or on such earlier or later date(s) as the Board may determine), with such repurchases to occur as of the last day of March, June, September and December (or, if any such date is not a business day, on the immediately preceding business day).

The Adviser also expects that, generally, it will recommend to the Board that each repurchase offer should apply to up to 5% of the net assets of the Fund although any particular recommendation may exceed such percentage. Each repurchase offer will generally commence approximately 60 days prior to the applicable repurchase date.

If a repurchase offer is oversubscribed by Shareholders who tender Shares, the Fund may extend the repurchase offer, repurchase a pro rata portion of the Shares tendered, or take any other action permitted by applicable law. The Fund may cause the repurchase of a Shareholder's Shares if, among other reasons, the Fund determines that such repurchase would be in the interest of the Fund.

A 2.00% early repurchase fee will be charged by the Fund with respect to any repurchase of Shares from a Shareholder at any time prior to the day immediately preceding the one year anniversary of the Shareholder's purchase of the Shares. Such repurchase fee will be retained by the Fund and will benefit the Fund's remaining Shareholders. Shares tendered for repurchase will be treated as having been repurchased on a "first in, first out" basis. An early repurchase fee payable by a Shareholder may be waived by the Fund in circumstances where the Board determines that doing so is in the best interests of the Fund. See "REPURCHASES OF SHARES."

Dividend Reinvestment

Repurchases of Shares

Unlisted Closed-End Structure; Limited Liquidity

The Fund is not listed on a national stock exchange, and there is no secondary market for the Fund's Shares. In addition, Shares are subject to limitations on transferability, and liquidity will be provided only through limited repurchase offers. An investment in the Fund is suitable only for Shareholders who can bear the risks associated with the limited liquidity of the Shares and should be viewed as a long-term investment. See "GENERAL RISKS—Closed-End Fund; Liquidity Limited to Periodic Repurchases of Shares."

Transfers of Shares

A Shareholder may assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of (each, a "transfer") Shares only (i) by operation of law pursuant to the death, bankruptcy, insolvency, adjudicated incompetence or dissolution of the Shareholder; or (ii) with the consent of the Board (which may be withheld in the Board's sole and absolute discretion). Notice to the Fund of any proposed transfer must include evidence satisfactory to the Fund that the proposed transferee, at the time of the transfer, meets any requirements imposed by the Fund with respect to investor eligibility and suitability. Such notice of a proposed transfer of Shares must also be accompanied by properly completed subscription documents in respect of the proposed transferee. In connection with any request to transfer Shares, the Fund may require the Shareholder requesting the transfer to obtain, at the Shareholder's expense, an opinion of counsel selected by the Fund as to such matters as the Fund may reasonably request. See "ELIGIBLE INVESTORS."

Each transferring Shareholder and transferee shall be required to pay all expenses, including attorneys' and accountants' fees, incurred by the Fund in connection with a transfer. See "TRANSFERS OF SHARES."

The Fund has elected to be treated as a RIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and it further intends to be treated, and expects each year to qualify as a RIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As such, the Fund generally will not be subject to U.S. federal corporate income tax, provided that it distributes all of its net taxable income and gains each year. It is anticipated that the Fund will principally recognize capital gains and dividends and therefore dividends paid to Shareholders in respect of such income generally will be taxable to Shareholders at the reduced rates of U.S. federal income tax that are applicable to individuals for "qualified dividends" and long-term capital gains. For a discussion of certain tax risks and considerations relating to an investment in the Fund, see "Tax Reports" below and "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS."

Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisers with respect to the specific U.S. federal, state, local and non-U.S. tax consequences, including applicable tax reporting requirements.

The Fund will distribute to each Shareholder, after the end of each calendar year, IRS Form 1099-DIV detailing the amounts includible in such investor's taxable income for such year as ordinary income, qualified dividend income and long-term capital gains. Dividends and other taxable distributions are taxable to the Fund's Shareholders even if they are reinvested in additional Shares.

Shareholders will receive a semi-annual report and an annual report after the close of the period for which such report is being made, or as otherwise required by the 1940 Act. See "REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS."

The Fund's fiscal year is the 12-month period ending on March 31. The Fund's taxable year is the 12-month period ending on September 30.

The Fund's term is perpetual unless the Fund is otherwise terminated under the terms of the Agreement and Declaration of Trust.

Taxes

Tax Reports

Reports to Shareholders

Fiscal and Tax Year

Term

SUMMARY OF FUND EXPENSES

The following table illustrates the expenses and fees that the Fund expects to incur and that Shareholders can expect to bear directly or indirectly.

| | Class I Shares Class A Shares ⁽¹⁾ | | | | | |
|---|--|---------|--|--|--|--|
| SHAREHOLDER FEES | | | | | | |
| Maximum Sales Load (as a percentage of offering price)(2) | None | 3.50% | | | | |
| Maximum Early Repurchase Fee (as a percentage of repurchased amount)(3) | 2.00% | 2.00% | | | | |
| ANNUAL EXPENSES (as a percentage of net assets attributable to Shares) | | | | | | |
| Management Fee ⁽⁴⁾ | 0.75% | 0.75% | | | | |
| Incentive Fee ⁽⁵⁾ | 0.00% | 0.00% | | | | |
| Distribution and Servicing (12b-1) Fee ⁽⁶⁾ | 0.00% | 0.70% | | | | |
| Other Expenses ⁽⁷⁾ | 4.78% | 4.78% | | | | |
| Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses ⁽⁸⁾ | 2.08% | 2.08% | | | | |
| Total Annual Expenses Before Fee Waiver and/or Expense Reimbursement | 7.61% | 8.31% | | | | |
| Fee Waiver and/or Expense Reimbursement ⁽⁹⁾ | (3.53)% | (3.53)% | | | | |
| Total Annual Expenses | 4.08% | 4.78% | | | | |

- (1) As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. Therefore, all annual expenses for Class A Shares are estimated for the Fund's current fiscal year.
- (2) Investors purchasing Class A Shares may be charged a sales load of up to 3.50% of the investment amount. The table assumes the maximum sales load is charged. For some investors, the sales charge may be waived or reduced. Your financial intermediary may impose additional charges when you purchase Shares of the Fund. The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC that permits the Fund to offer multiple classes of Shares. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors.
- (3) A 2.00% early repurchase fee will be charged by the Fund with respect to any repurchase of Shares from a Shareholder at any time prior to the day immediately preceding the one-year anniversary of the Shareholder's purchase of the Shares. Such repurchase fee will be retained by the Fund and will benefit the Fund's remaining Shareholders. Shares tendered for repurchase will be treated as having been repurchased on a "first in, first out" basis. An early repurchase fee payable by a Shareholder may be waived by the Fund, in circumstances where the Board determines that doing so is in the best interests of the Fund and in a manner as will not discriminate unfairly against any Shareholder. See "REPURCHASES OF SHARES."
- (4) The Management Fee is equal to an annual rate of 0.75% of the Fund's average net assets, which is accrued and payable at the end of each calendar quarter (or at such other interval, not less frequently than quarterly, as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser). The Management Fee is paid to the Adviser at the end of each calendar quarter before giving effect to any repurchase of Shares in the Fund effective as of that date and will decrease the net profits or increase the net losses of the Fund that are credited to its Shareholders. See "MANAGEMENT FEE" for additional information.
- (5) At the end of each calendar quarter of the Fund (and at such other intervals as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser), the Adviser (or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, an affiliate of the Adviser) will also be entitled to receive an Incentive Fee equal to 10% of the excess, if any, of (i) the net profits of the Fund for the applicable quarter over (ii) the then balance, if any, of the Loss Recovery Account. For the purposes of the Incentive Fee, the term "net profits" shall mean the amount by which the NAV of the Fund on the last day of the applicable quarter exceeds the NAV of the Fund as of the commencement of the same quarter, including any net change in unrealized appreciation or depreciation of investments and realized income and gains or losses and expenses (including offering and organizational expenses). See "INCENTIVE FEE" for information regarding how the Incentive Fee is calculated.
- (6) The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC permitting it to offer multiple classes of Shares and to operate under a distribution and service plan for Class A Shares. The Fund may charge a distribution and/or shareholder servicing fee up to a maximum of 0.70% per year on Class A Shares on an annualized basis of the aggregate net assets of the Fund attributable to such class. The Fund may use these fees, in respect of Class A Shares, to compensate financial intermediaries or financial institutions for distribution-related expenses, if applicable, and providing ongoing services in respect of clients with whom they have distributed Class A Shares of the Fund. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. See "DISTRIBUTION AND SERVICE PLAN."
- (7) Other Expenses include, among other things, professional fees and other expenses that the Fund will bear, including ongoing offering costs and fees and expenses of the Administrator, transfer agent and custodian.
- (8) Shareholders also indirectly bear a portion of the asset-based fees, performance or incentive fees or allocations and other expenses incurred by the Fund as an investor in the Portfolio Funds. Generally, asset-based fees payable in connection with Portfolio Fund investments range from 1.00% to 2.50% (annualized) of the commitment amount of the Fund's investment, and performance or incentive fees or allocations are typically 10% to 25% of a Portfolio Fund's net profits annually, although it is possible that such amounts may be exceeded for certain Portfolio Fund Managers. The "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses" disclosed above, however, do not reflect any performance-based fees or allocations paid by the Portfolio Funds that are calculated solely on the realization and/or distribution of gains, or on the sum of such gains and unrealized appreciation of assets distributed in kind, as such fees and allocations for a particular period may be unrelated to the cost of investing in the Portfolio Funds. The "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses" disclosed above are based on estimated amounts for the Fund's current fiscal year.
- (9) The Adviser has entered into an expense limitation agreement (the "Expense Limitation Agreement") with the Fund, whereby the Adviser has agreed to reduce the Management Fee payable to it (but not below zero), and to pay any operating expenses of the Fund, to the extent necessary to limit the operating expenses of the Fund (excluding brokerage commissions and other similar transactional expenses, interest (including interest incurred on borrowed funds and interest incurred in connection with bank and custody overdrafts), other borrowing costs and fees including interest and commitment fees, taxes, acquired fund fees and expenses, Incentive Fees to be paid to the Adviser, litigation and indemnification expenses, judgments, and extraordinary expenses) to the annual rate (as a percentage of the net assets of the applicable class of Shares of the Fund, as calculated at the end of each calendar quarter) of 2.00% and 2.70% with respect to Class I Shares and Class A Shares, respectively (the "Expense Cap"). For a period ending three years after the end of the quarter in which the Adviser waives its Management Fee or pays any operating expenses of the Fund pursuant to the Expense Cap, the Adviser may recoup amounts waived or incurred to the extent such recoupment does not cause the Fund's operating expenses of the Fund pursuant to the excluding brokerage commissions and other similar transactional expenses, interest (including interest incurred on borrowed funds and interest incurred in connection with bank and custody overdrafts), other borrowing costs and fees including interest and commitment fees, taxes, acquired fund fees and expenses, Incentive Fees to be paid to the Adviser, litigation and indemnification expenses, judgments, and extraordinary expenses) to exceed the lesser of (a) the expense limit in effect at the time of the waiver, and (b) the expense limit in effect at the time of the recoupment. The Expense Limitation Agreement will continue in effect through July 31, 2026 and will renew automatically fo

The purpose of the table above is to assist prospective investors in understanding the various fees and expenses Shareholders will bear directly or indirectly. For a more complete description of the various fees and expenses of the Fund, see "MANAGEMENT FEE," "INCENTIVE FEE," "ADMINISTRATION SERVICES," "CUSTODIAN," "FUND EXPENSES," "REPURCHASES OF SHARES" and "PURCHASING SHARES."

EXAMPLE

The following example is intended to help you compare the cost of investing in the Fund with the cost of investing in other funds. The example reflects applicable expense limitation agreements and/or waivers in effect for the one-year period and the first year of the three-, five-, and ten-year periods. The example assumes that all distributions are reinvested at NAV and that the percentage amounts listed under Annual Expenses remain the same in the years shown. The assumption in the hypothetical example of a 5% annual return is required by regulation of the SEC applicable to all registered investment companies. The assumed 5% annual return is not a prediction of, and does not represent, the projected or actual performance of Shares.

| You | Woul | d P | ay t | he I | Follo | wing | Expe | nses | Based | on a \$1,000 |
|-----|------|-----|------|------|-------|------|------|-------|-------|--------------|
| - | | | | • | | | | = 0 / | | 1 Th |

| Investment in the Fund, Assuming a 5% Annual Return: | 1 Year | 3 Years | 5 Years | 10 Years |
|--|--------|---------|---------|----------|
| Class I Shares | \$41 | \$191 | \$333 | \$656 |
| Class A Shares | \$81 | \$237 | \$382 | \$705 |

The example is based on the annual fees and expenses set out on the table above and should not be considered a representation of future expenses. Actual expenses may be greater or less than those shown. Moreover, the rate of return of the Fund may be greater or less than the hypothetical 5% return used in the example. A greater rate of return than that used in the example would increase the dollar amount of the asset-based fees paid by the Fund, as well as the effect of the Incentive Fee.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

The financial highlights are intended to help you understand the Fund's financial performance since the Fund's commencement of operations. Certain information reflects financial results for a single Fund share. The total returns in the table represent the rate that an investor would have earned or lost on an investment in the Fund (assuming reinvestment of all dividends and distributions). Financial highlights for Class A shares are not presented because Class A shares of the Fund had not commenced operations as of the fiscal year ended March 31, 2025. Financial Highlights would differ only to the extent that Class I shares and Class A shares have different fees and expenses. This information has been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, the Fund's independent registered public accounting firm, whose report, along with the Fund's financial statements, is included in the annual report on Form N-CSR, which is available without charge on the Fund's website (https://fairwaycapm.com/pe-vc-opportunities/), upon request by writing to the Fund, c/o Ultimus Fund Solutions, LLC at P.O. Box 46707, Cincinnati, Ohio 45246, or by calling the Fund toll-free at (833) 741-7382.

Per Share Data and Ratios for a Share of Beneficial Interest Outstanding Throughout Each Year/Period

Class I

| | Yea | or The r Ended h 31, 2025 | For The Year Ended March 31, 2024 | For The Year Ended March 31, 2023 | For The Period Ended March 31, 2022* |
|--|-----|---------------------------------|---|---|--|
| Net asset value, beginning of year/period | \$ | 11.12 | \$ 9.68 | \$ 9.90 | \$ 10.00 |
| Net increase (decrease) in net assets resulting from operations: | | | | | |
| Net investment income ⁽¹⁾ | | 0.12 | 0.23 | 0.13 | 0.01 |
| Net realized and unrealized gain (loss) on investments | | 0.77 | 1.21 | (0.19) | (0.11) |
| Total from investment operations | | 0.89 | 1.44 | (0.06) | (0.10) |
| Less distributions from: | | | | | |
| Net investment income | | (0.24) | | (0.16) | |
| Total distributions | | (0.24) | | (0.16) | |
| Net asset value, end of year/period | \$ | 11.77 | \$ 11.12 | \$ 9.68 | \$ 9.90 |
| Total return ⁽²⁾ | | 8.00% | 14.88% | (0.58)% | (1.00)% ⁽⁴⁾ |
| Net assets, at end of year/period (000s) | \$ | 19,967 | \$ 15,827 | \$ 10,774 | \$ 9,995 |
| Ratio of gross expenses to average net assets ⁽⁶⁾ | | 5.53% | 7.62% | 9.72% | 17.36% (5) |
| Ratio of net expenses to average net assets ⁽³⁾⁽⁶⁾ | | 0.00% | 0.00% | 0.00% | 0.00% (5) |
| Ratio of net investment income (loss) to average net assets ⁽⁶⁾ | | 1.07% | 2.18% | 1.35% | 0.57% (5) |
| Portfolio Turnover Rate | | 10% | 13% | 15% | 0% (4) |

^{*} Commencement of Operations for Class I was December 29, 2021.

⁽¹⁾ Per share amounts calculated using the average shares method, which more appropriately presents the per share data for the year/period.

⁽²⁾ Total returns are historical in nature and assume changes in share price, reinvestment of dividends and capital gains distributions, if any. Total returns for periods less than one year are not annualized.

⁽³⁾ For the period ended March 31, 2022, and years ended March 31, 2023, March 31, 2024, and March 31, 2025, the Adviser agreed to waive all expenses.

⁽⁴⁾ Not annualized.

⁽⁵⁾ Annualized for periods less than one full year.

⁽⁶⁾ The ratios do not reflect the Fund's proportionate share of the income and expense of the Portfolio Funds.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The Fund invests the proceeds from the continuous offering of Shares on an ongoing basis in accordance with its investment objective and strategies as stated below. It is currently anticipated that the Fund will be able to invest all or substantially all of the net proceeds in accordance with its investment objective and strategies within three months after receipt of the proceeds, first in more liquid publicly traded securities and short-term investments, and then in privately offered securities (including Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments) as they become available to the Fund, depending on the amount and timing of proceeds available to the Fund as well as the availability of investments consistent with the Fund's investment objectives and strategies, and except to the extent proceeds are held in cash to pay dividends and operating expenses, to satisfy repurchase offers or for temporary defensive purposes. Such proceeds will be deposited in the Fund's account with the Fund's custodian when received. See "PURCHASING SHARES." Delays in investing the Fund's assets may occur (i) because of the time typically required to complete private equity transactions (which may be considerable), (ii) because certain Portfolio Funds selected by the Adviser may provide infrequent opportunities to purchase their securities, and/or (iii) because of the time required for Portfolio Fund Managers to invest the amounts committed by the Fund.

A portion of the amount of proceeds of the offering of Shares or any other available funds may be invested in short-term debt securities or money market funds pending investment pursuant to the Fund's investment objective and strategies. In addition, subject to applicable law, the Fund may maintain a portion of its assets in cash or such short-term securities or money market funds to meet operational needs, for temporary defensive purposes, or to maintain liquidity. The Fund may be prevented from achieving its objective during any period in which the Fund's assets are not substantially invested in accordance with its principal investment strategies.

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND STRATEGIES

Investment Objective

The Fund seeks to generate long-term capital appreciation.

The investment objective of the Fund is not a fundamental policy of the Fund and may be changed by the Board without the vote of the Fund's outstanding Shares. The Fund will notify Shareholders if the Board determines to change the Fund's investment objective.

The Fund's fundamental policies, which are listed in the SAI, may only be changed by the affirmative vote of a majority (as defined by the 1940 Act) of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund.

Investment Strategies

Under normal market conditions, the Fund will invest at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowing for investment purposes, in private equity and venture capital investments, including: (i) primary and secondary investments in private equity and venture capital funds managed by third-party managers ("Portfolio Funds" and such third-party managers, "Portfolio Fund Managers"), (ii) investments in private operating companies through special purpose vehicles structured to invest in private equity and venture capital investments ("Direct Investments"), which may be made alongside one or more Portfolio Funds, and (iii) investments in publicly listed companies whose primary business is private equity investing, including listed companies with economic characteristics similar to Portfolio Funds and other publicly traded vehicles whose primary purpose is to invest in or lend capital to privately held companies (together with Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments, "Fund Investments"). The allocation among these types of investments may vary from time to time, especially during the Fund's initial period of investment operations. References to Direct Investments only include investments in private operating companies through special purpose vehicles.

The Fund may invest a portion of its assets in the debt of private operating companies, directly or indirectly through private credit funds that target a range of debt strategies, including low grade or unrated debt securities ("high yield" or "junk" bonds or leveraged loans), securities of distressed companies or mezzanine debt investments. The Fund may also hold liquid investments for cash management purposes, which may include publicly traded equity securities, money market funds, short-term treasuries and other liquid investments.

Under normal market conditions, the Fund seeks to invest across a mix of Portfolio Funds, including venture capital, buyout, special situations, credit and other private asset funds. Venture capital funds invest in new and emerging companies; buyout funds acquire private and public companies, as well as divisions of larger companies; special situation funds may engage in a broad range of debt and equity investments in companies engaged in extraordinary actions, such as mergers and acquisitions, turnarounds, litigation, rights offerings, liquidations outside of bankruptcy, covenant defaults, refinancings, recapitalizations and other special situations; credit funds invest in direct debt and other yield-oriented investments, including in debt issued by private companies, which may include loans and securities of private equity-backed companies; and private asset funds invest in debt and other securities of private issuers not otherwise encompassed by the types of funds referenced above.

Although the Fund may invest across global markets, most of its investments are expected to be made in North America, directly or indirectly through Portfolio Funds. It is intended that the Fund will provide Shareholders with access to private equity and venture capital investments that are typically available only to large institutional investors. The Fund may borrow as market conditions permit and at the discretion of the Adviser in order to seek enhancement of the Fund's returns. See "INVESTMENT POLICIES—Borrowing by the Fund" for a discussion of the risks inherent in borrowing.

The Fund seeks to target Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments managed by proven investment management teams with deep domain expertise in attractive markets. The Adviser's experienced investment team has a long history of investing with some of the best private equity investment managers in the industry. The Adviser believes these relationships are instrumental in ensuring that the Fund has access to many Portfolio Fund and Direct Investment opportunities that the Adviser believes to be of top-tier quality. See "MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND—Portfolio Managers of the Fund" for more information on the experience of the Adviser's investment team.

The Fund and the Adviser have received exemptive relief from the provisions of Section 17(d) of the 1940 Act to invest in certain privately negotiated investment transactions alongside affiliates subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions.

No guarantee or representation is made that the investment strategy of the Fund will be successful, that the various Fund Investments selected will produce positive returns, or that the Fund will achieve its investment objective.

PRIVATE EQUITY INVESTMENTS

Private Equity Asset Class

The Fund focuses its investments in the "private equity" asset class, with an emphasis on the venture capital and buyout financing stages. "Private equity" is a common term for investments that are typically made in non-public companies through privately negotiated transactions. Initial or early-stage investments in non-public companies are commonly referenced as "venture capital" investments, and buyouts of entire, or portions of, non-public companies are commonly referenced as "buyout" investments. Private equity investments may be structured using a range of financial instruments, including common and preferred equity, convertible securities, senior debt, subordinated debt and warrants or other derivatives, depending on the strategy of the investor and the financing requirements of the company.

The private equity market is diverse and can be divided into several different segments, each of which may exhibit distinct characteristics based on combinations of various factors. These include the type and financing stage of the investment, the geographic region in which the investment is made and the "vintage year" of a private equity fund.

Investment Types

• **Primary Investments.** Primary investments are interests or investments in newly-established Portfolio Funds. Most private equity firms raise new funds only every two to four years, and many top-performing funds may be closed to new investors. Because of the limited windows of opportunity for making primary investments in particular funds, strong relationships with leading firms are essential for primary investors.

Primary investors subscribe for interests during an initial fundraising period, and their capital commitments are then used to fund investments in several individual operating companies during a defined investment period. The investments of a Portfolio Fund are usually unknown at the time of commitment, and primary investors typically have little or no ability to influence the investments that are made during the Portfolio Fund's life. Because primary investors must rely on the expertise of the Portfolio Fund Manager, an accurate assessment of the manager's capabilities is essential for investment success.

Primary investments typically exhibit a value development pattern, commonly known as the "J-curve", in which the unrealized net return typically declines moderately during the early years of the Portfolio Fund's life as investment related fees and expenses are incurred before investment gains have been realized. As the Fund matures and Portfolio Companies (as defined below) are sold, the pattern typically reverses with increasing NAV and distributions coming from the seasoned investment portfolio.

- Secondary Investments. Secondary investments are interests in existing Portfolio Funds that are acquired in privately negotiated transactions, typically after the end of the Portfolio Fund's fundraising period. Secondary investments allow investors to avoid some of the fees charged by Portfolio Fund Managers and are often (but not always) purchased at a discount from a Portfolio Fund's NAV. As such, secondary investments may exhibit little or none of the "J-curve" characteristics associated with primary investments. In addition, secondary investments typically provide earlier distributions than primary investments.
- **Direct Investments.** Direct Investments are investments through special purpose vehicles in identified operating companies. Such investments may be made alongside one or more Portfolio Funds. In contrast to Portfolio Fund investments (which require a commitment to a largely unknown portfolio), Direct Investments involve specific situations and particular companies. Accordingly, this style of investing offers the greatest degree of transparency and control in portfolio construction.

• **Publicly Traded Private Equity Investments.** Publicly traded private equity investments generally involve publicly listed companies that pursue the business of private equity investing, including listed private equity companies, listed funds of funds, business development companies ("BDCs"), special purpose acquisition companies, alternative asset managers, holding companies, investment trusts, closed-end funds, financial institutions and other vehicles whose primary purpose is to invest in, lend capital to or provide services to privately held companies.

Publicly traded private equity funds are typically regulated vehicles listed on a public stock exchange that invest in private equity transactions or funds. Such vehicles may take the form of corporations, BDCs, unit trusts, publicly traded partnerships, or other structures, and may focus on mezzanine, infrastructure, buyout or venture capital investments.

Publicly traded private equity investments may also include investments in publicly listed companies in connection with a privately negotiated financing or an attempt to exercise significant influence on the subject of the investment. Publicly traded private equity investments usually have an indefinite duration.

Publicly traded private equity occupies a small portion of the private equity universe, including only a few professional investors who focus on and actively trade such investments. As a result, relatively little market research is performed on publicly traded private equity companies, only limited public data may be available regarding these companies and their underlying investments, and market pricing may significantly deviate from published NAV. This can result in market inefficiencies and may offer opportunities to specialists that can value the underlying private equity investments.

Publicly traded private equity investments are typically liquid and capable of being traded daily, in contrast to direct investments and private equity funds, in which capital is subject to lengthy holding periods. Accordingly, publicly traded private equity transactions are significantly easier to execute than other types of private equity investments, giving investors an opportunity to adjust the investment level of their portfolios more efficiently.

Financing Stages

In the private equity asset class, the term "financing stage" is used to describe investments (or funds that invest) in companies at a certain stage of development. The different financing stages have distinct risk, return and correlation characteristics and play different roles within a private equity portfolio. The Fund's private equity investments can be broken down generally into three financing stages: venture capital, buyout and special situations. These categories may be further subdivided based on the investment strategies that are employed.

- Venture Capital. Investments in new and emerging companies are usually classified as venture capital. Such investments are often in healthcare, internet-enabled or other technology-related industries. Companies financed by venture capital are generally not cash flow positive at the time of investment and may require several rounds of financing before the company can be sold privately or taken public. The Fund's venture capital investments may finance companies along the full path of development or focus on certain sub-stages (usually classified as seed, early and late stage) in partnership with other investors.
 - Seed/Early Stage. Typically involves investments in businesses still in the conceptual stage, or where products may not be fully developed and where revenues and/or profits may be several years away.
 - o Growth Equity/Later Stage. Typically involves minority investments in established companies with strong growth characteristics. Companies that receive growth capital investments typically are enterprises earlier in their development with some level of revenue and visibility to break-even or positive cash flow.
- Buyouts. Investments that provide equity capital for acquisition transactions either from a private seller or the public are usually classified as buyouts. The Fund's buyout investments may represent the purchase of an entire company, or a refinancing or recapitalization where equity is purchased. Borrowing is often employed in these transactions at the company level. A controlling interest in the company is often, but not always, obtained by the private equity fund or an investor group of which it is a member.
- Special Situations/Other Private Assets. A broad range of investments including private debt instruments, infrastructure investments and distressed debt/turnarounds make up a portion of the private equity market. The Fund's special situations investments may include senior and/or subordinated debt which is secured and/or unsecured and, potentially as a component of the transaction, preferred or common equity, warrants and other securities offered in connection with such debt. The value drivers and cash flow characteristics of these funds are frequently distinct from those of other private equity investments, complementing a buyout and venture capital portfolio.

INVESTMENT PROCESS OVERVIEW

Portfolio Construction

Once our investment program is mature, the Fund's investment process will begin with an allocation framework among: (i) primary and secondary investments in Portfolio Funds and Direct Investments; and (ii) within those investment types, venture capital, buyout, special situations, credit and other private asset funds. The framework also provides for allocations across vintage years. It is expected that through such allocations, the Fund may be able to achieve more consistent returns and lower volatility than would generally be expected if its portfolio were more concentrated in a single fund, sector, vintage year, or a smaller number of funds. The allocation among these types of investments may vary from time to time, especially during the Fund's initial period of investment operations.

Over time, the allocation ranges and commitment strategy may be adjusted based on the Adviser's analysis of the private equity market, the Fund's existing portfolio at the relevant time, availability of desirable investments at reasonable prices or other pertinent factors.

The Fund's asset allocation, when fully deployed, is expected to be as noted below. The Adviser expects that even when the Fund's assets are fully invested, a portion of the Fund's assets will consist of liquid assets, which may include publicly traded equity securities, money market funds, short-term treasuries and other liquid securities.

| Investment Type | Target* | Range* |
|-----------------------|---------|--------|
| Primary Funds | 50% | 40-50% |
| Secondary Investments | 30% | 20-50% |
| Direct Investments | 20% | 10-30% |

^{*} Under normal market conditions and when the Fund's assets are fully deployed.

| Subclass | Target* | Range* |
|---|---------|--------|
| Venture Capital | 40% | 25-40% |
| Buyout | 40% | 30-60% |
| Special Situations/Other Private Assets | 15% | 10-25% |
| Liquid | 5% | 0-15% |

^{*} Under normal market conditions and when the Fund's assets are fully deployed.

Rigorous Investment Analysis

The second step of the investment process is to analyze changing market conditions and their effect on the relative attractiveness of different segments within the overall private equity market. This rigorous investment analysis is based on general economic developments, such as business cycles, credit spreads, equity multiples, IPO opportunities, deregulation, and changes in tax or securities law. In addition, variables specific to particular industry sectors and the overall private equity market are typically evaluated. Based on the outcome of this review, the Adviser attempts to identify the market segments that it believes offer the most attractive investment opportunities at the relevant time.

The Adviser's investment analysis is intended to serve as a guide for tactical capital allocation decisions within the framework of the portfolio plan. Due to the long-term nature of private equity investments, it is generally not practical to dramatically re-allocate a portfolio over a short period of time. Accordingly, the actual allocation of Fund Investments may deviate significantly from the general relative value views of the Adviser at a particular point in time.

Investment Selection

In the final step of the investment process, the Adviser seeks to invest the Fund's capital allocated to each segment in the highest quality investments available. Opportunities are typically sourced through a network of existing relationships with private equity managers and investors across the globe and subsequently evaluated individually by the Adviser's investment professionals using a structured selection process. As investment opportunities are analyzed, investment professionals seek to evaluate them in relation to

historical benchmarks, current information from the Adviser's existing private equity portfolios, and against each other. This comparative analysis can provide insight into the specific investments that offer the greatest value at different points in time in the various segments of the private equity market.

Due Diligence and Selection of Investments

The Adviser's investment team follows a structured process to source, evaluate, select and monitor investments for the Fund. The Adviser's investment professionals are involved throughout the process and draw on their significant investment experience, resources and market insights.

- Deal sourcing. The Adviser typically identifies prospective investments from multiple sources, the most important of which is a global network of relationships across the private equity industry. Built through the investment activities of the Adviser's portfolio management team, this network has a historically proven track record of generating high volumes of deal flow. In particular, the Adviser believes the scope of its portfolio management team's investment activities provides a competitive advantage for deal generation, enabling it to access attractive opportunities in local markets around the world.
- Pre-selection. The initial screening process for investment opportunities is typically based on a confidential information memorandum or an introductory meeting. For opportunities that pass the Adviser's minimum requirements, a due diligence deal team is assigned to evaluate the opportunity in detail.
- Due diligence. The due diligence process involves a detailed analysis of various aspects of each opportunity, including both qualitative and quantitative assessments. Various tools and databases are used to better understand market trends, potential return scenarios and/or the historical or anticipated sources of value creation for an investment. Evaluations are generally based on information such as industry dynamics, competitive positioning, financial analysis, comparable analysis, interviews with key personnel, on-site visits, reference calls, third-party consultant reports and/or track record analysis. The investment committee reviews the conclusions of the due diligence analysis and may decline the opportunity, request additional information, or approve the opportunity subject to tax and legal due diligence.
- Tax and legal assessment. In conjunction with the commercial due diligence process, the tax treatment and legal terms of the investment are considered. Based on this analysis and the findings of external professional advisers, the Adviser's internal legal and investment teams seek to negotiate the terms and conditions of the investment. After resolving all open issues and negotiating terms, a final "investment recommendation" is prepared and presented to the investment committee, which finally approves or declines the investment.
- Portfolio risk monitoring. Post-investment, the Adviser seeks to monitor the Fund's portfolio through regular interaction with the companies and, where relevant, the private equity sponsors represented in the portfolio. This interaction facilitates on-going portfolio analysis and a proactive approach to addressing any new opportunities or issues that may arise.

INVESTMENT POLICIES

Portfolio and Liquidity Management

The Adviser manages the Fund's portfolio with a view towards managing liquidity and maintaining a high investment level. Accordingly, the Adviser may make investments based, in part, on anticipated future distributions from Fund Investments. The Adviser also takes other anticipated cash flows into account, such as those relating to new subscriptions, the tender of Shares by Shareholders and any distributions made to Shareholders. To forecast portfolio cash flows, the Adviser utilizes quantitative and qualitative factors, including quarterly financial statements, actual portfolio observations and qualitative forecasts by the Adviser's investment professionals.

The Adviser uses a range of techniques to reduce the risk associated with the Fund's investment strategy. These techniques may include, without limitation:

- Allocating investments and commitments across industry sector, size, private equity sponsor and "vintage year" (i.e., the year in which a Portfolio Fund begins investing); and
- Actively managing cash and liquid assets.

The Fund is expected to hold liquid assets to the extent required for purposes of liquidity management and compliance with the 1940 Act. Over time, during normal market conditions, it is generally not expected that the Fund will hold more than 15% of its net assets in cash or cash equivalents that are not committed to future investments for extended periods of time. To enhance the Fund's liquidity, particularly in times of possible net outflows through the tender of Shares by Shareholders, the Adviser may sell certain of the Fund's assets on the Fund's behalf.

There can be no assurance that the objectives of the Fund with respect to liquidity management will be achieved or that the Fund's portfolio design and risk management strategies will be successful. Prospective investors should refer to the discussion of the risks associated with the investment strategy and structure of the Fund found under "GENERAL RISKS."

Borrowing by the Fund

The Fund may borrow money to pay operating expenses, including, without limitation, investment management fees, or to purchase portfolio securities or other assets, to fund repurchases of Shares, or for other portfolio management purposes. Such borrowing may be accomplished through credit facilities or derivative instruments or by other means. The use of borrowings for investment purposes involves a high degree of risk. Under the 1940 Act, the Fund is not permitted to borrow for any purposes if, immediately after such borrowing, the Fund would have asset coverage (as defined in the 1940 Act) of less than 300% with respect to indebtedness or less than 200% with respect to preferred stock. The foregoing requirements do not apply to Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests unless such Portfolio Funds are registered under the 1940 Act. The Board may modify the borrowing policies of the Fund, including the purposes for which borrowings may be made, and the length of time that the Fund may hold portfolio securities purchased with borrowed money. The rights of any lenders to the Fund to receive payments of interest or repayments of principal will be senior to those of the Shareholders and the terms of any borrowings may contain provisions that limit certain activities of the Fund.

See also "GENERAL RISKS—Derivative Instruments."

Hedging Techniques

From time to time in its sole discretion, the Adviser may employ various hedging techniques in an attempt to reduce certain potential risks to which the Fund's portfolio may be exposed. These hedging techniques may involve the use of derivative instruments, including swaps and other arrangements such as exchange-listed and over-the-counter put and call options, rate caps, floors and collars, and futures and forward contracts. The Fund may also purchase and write (sell) options contracts on swaps, commonly referred to as swaptions.

There are certain risks associated with the use of such hedging techniques. See "GENERAL RISKS—Derivative Instruments" and "GENERAL RISKS—Currency Risk."

Temporary and Defensive Strategies

The Fund may, from time to time in its sole discretion, take temporary or defensive positions in cash, cash equivalents, other short-term securities or money market funds to attempt to reduce volatility caused by adverse market, economic, or other conditions. Any such temporary or defensive positions could prevent the Fund from achieving its investment objective. In addition, subject to applicable law, the Fund may, in the Adviser's sole discretion, hold cash, cash equivalents, other short-term securities or investments in money market funds pending investment, in order to fund anticipated repurchases, expenses of the Fund or other operational needs, or otherwise in the sole discretion of the Adviser. See "USE OF PROCEEDS."

GENERAL RISKS

The following are certain risk factors that relate to the operations and terms of the Fund. These considerations, which do not purport to be a complete description of any of the particular risks referred to or a complete list of all risks involved in an investment in the Fund, should be carefully evaluated before determining whether to invest in the Fund. For purposes of this section, risks that are applicable to Portfolio Funds and Portfolio Fund Managers also apply to publicly traded private equity vehicles and their associated portfolio managers, respectively.

The Shares are speculative and illiquid securities involving substantial risk of loss. An investment in the Fund is appropriate only for those investors who do not require a liquid investment, for whom an investment in the Fund does not constitute a complete investment program, and who fully understand and can assume the risks of an investment in the Fund.

Unlisted Closed-End Fund

The Fund is a diversified, closed-end management investment company designed primarily for long-term investors. An investor should not invest in the Fund if the investor needs a liquid investment. Closed-end funds differ from open-end management investment companies (commonly known as mutual funds) in that investors in a closed-end fund do not have the right to redeem their shares on a daily basis. Unlike most closed-end funds, which typically list their shares on a securities exchange, the Fund does not intend to list the Shares for trading on any securities exchange, and the Fund does not expect any secondary market to develop for the Shares. To provide a limited degree of liquidity to Shareholders, the Fund may, from time to time, offer to repurchase Shares pursuant to written tenders by Shareholders.

Shares are considerably less liquid than shares of funds that trade on a stock exchange, or shares of open-end registered investment companies, and are therefore suitable only for investors who can bear the risks associated with the limited liquidity of Shares, and should be viewed as a long-term investment. It is possible that the Fund may be unable to repurchase all of the shares that an investor tenders due to the illiquidity of the Fund Investments or if the Shareholders request the Fund to repurchase more Shares than the Fund is then offering to repurchase. There can be no assurance that the Fund will conduct repurchase offers in any particular period and Shareholders may be unable to tender Shares for repurchase for an indefinite period of time.

Liquidity Limited to Periodic Repurchases of Shares

Repurchases will be made at such times, in such amounts and on such terms as may be determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. In determining whether the Fund should offer to repurchase Shares, the Board considers the recommendations of the Adviser as to the timing of such an offer, as well as a variety of operational, business and economic factors. Under normal market conditions, the Adviser expects that it will generally recommend to the Board that the Fund offer to repurchase Shares on a quarterly basis (or on such earlier or later date(s) as the Board may determine), with such repurchases to occur as of the last day of March, June, September and December (or, if any such date is not a business day, on the immediately preceding business day).

There will be a substantial period of time between the date as of which Shareholders must submit a request to have their Shares repurchased and the date they can expect to receive payment for their Shares from the Fund. Shareholders whose Shares are accepted for repurchase bear the risk that the Fund's NAV may fluctuate significantly between the time that they submit their repurchase requests and the date as of which such Shares are valued for purposes of such repurchase. Shareholders will have to decide whether to request that the Fund repurchase their Shares without the benefit of having current information regarding the value of Shares on a date proximate to the date on which Shares are valued by the Fund for purposes of effecting such repurchases.

Repurchases of Shares, if any, may be suspended, postponed or terminated by the Board under certain circumstances. See "REPURCHASES OF SHARES—Periodic Repurchases." An investment in the Fund is suitable only for investors who can bear the risks associated with the limited liquidity of Shares and the underlying investments of the Fund. Also, because Shares are not listed on any securities exchange, the Fund is not required, and does not intend, to hold annual meetings of its Shareholders unless required by the provisions of the 1940 Act.

Substantial requests for the Fund to repurchase Shares could require the Fund to liquidate certain of its investments more rapidly than otherwise desirable in order to raise cash to fund the repurchases and achieve a market position appropriately reflecting a smaller asset base. This could have a material adverse effect on the value of the Shares.

Unspecified Investments; Dependence on the Adviser and Key Personnel

The Adviser has complete discretion to select Fund Investments as opportunities arise. The Fund, and, accordingly, Shareholders, must rely upon the ability of the Adviser to identify and implement Fund Investments consistent with the Fund's investment objective. Shareholders will not receive or otherwise be privy to due diligence or risk information prepared by or for the Adviser in respect of Fund Investments. The Adviser has the authority and responsibility for asset allocation, the selection of Fund Investments and all other investment decisions for the Fund. The success of the Fund depends upon the ability of the Adviser to develop and implement investment strategies that achieve the investment objective of the Fund. Shareholders will have no right or power to participate in the management or control of the Fund or Fund Investments, or the terms of any such investments. There can be no assurance that the Adviser will be able to select or implement successful strategies or achieve their respective investment objectives.

The Fund depends on the investment expertise, skill and network of business contacts of the Adviser and its management team. The Adviser evaluates, negotiates, structures, executes and monitors Fund Investments. The Fund's future success depends to a significant extent on the continued service and coordination of the Adviser and its investment management team. The departure of certain key personnel of the Adviser could have a material adverse effect on the Fund's ability to achieve its investment objectives.

The Fund's ability to achieve its investment objectives depends on the Adviser's ability to identify, analyze, invest in, finance and monitor Portfolio Funds and Portfolio Companies (as defined below) that meet the Fund's investment criteria. The Adviser's capabilities in structuring the investment process, providing competent, attentive and efficient services to the Fund, and facilitating access to financing on acceptable terms depend on the employment of investment professionals in an adequate number and of adequate sophistication to match the corresponding flow of transactions. To achieve the Fund's investment objectives, the Adviser may need to hire, train, supervise and manage new investment professionals to participate in the Fund's investment selection and monitoring process. The Adviser may not be able to find investment professionals in a timely manner or at all. Failure to support the Fund's investment process could have a material adverse effect on the Fund's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Adviser depends on its relationships with private equity sponsors, investment banks and commercial banks. If the Adviser fails to maintain its existing relationships or develop new relationships with other sponsors or sources of investment opportunities, the Fund may not be able to grow its investment portfolio. In addition, individuals with whom the Adviser has relationships are not obligated to provide the Fund or the Adviser with investment opportunities, and, therefore, there is no assurance that such relationships will generate investment opportunities for the Fund.

Additionally, the Fund will be exposed to these risks with respect to the Portfolio Fund Managers of the Portfolio Funds. The Fund's performance depends on the adherence by such Portfolio Fund Managers to their selected strategies, the instruments used by such Portfolio Fund Managers, and the Adviser's ability to select Portfolio Fund Managers and strategies and effectively allocate the Fund's assets among them. The Portfolio Fund Managers' investment strategies or choice of specific securities may be unsuccessful and may cause the Portfolio Funds, and in turn the Fund, to incur losses.

Investments in the Portfolio Funds Generally; Dependence on the Portfolio Fund Managers

Because the Fund invests in Portfolio Funds, a Shareholder's investment in the Fund will be affected by the investment policies and decisions of the Portfolio Fund Manager of each Portfolio Fund in direct proportion to the amount of Fund assets that are invested in each Portfolio Fund. The Fund's NAV may fluctuate in response to, among other things, various market and economic factors related to the markets in which the Portfolio Funds invest and the financial condition and prospects of issuers in which the Portfolio Funds invest. The success of the Fund depends upon the ability of the Portfolio Fund Managers to develop and implement strategies that achieve their investment objectives. Shareholders will not have an opportunity to evaluate the specific investments made by the Portfolio Funds or the Portfolio Fund Managers, or the terms of any such investments. In addition, the Portfolio Fund Managers could materially alter their investment strategies from time to time without notice to the Fund. There can be no assurance that the Portfolio Fund Managers will be able to select or implement successful strategies or achieve their respective investment objectives.

Valuations of Portfolio Funds Subject to Adjustment

The valuations reported by the Portfolio Fund Managers, based upon which the Fund determines its quarter-end NAV and the NAV per Share, may be subject to later adjustment or revision. For example, fiscal year-end NAV calculations of the Portfolio Funds may be revised as a result of audits by their independent auditors. Other adjustments may occur from time to time. Because such adjustments or revisions, whether increasing or decreasing the NAV of the Fund at the time they occur, relate to information available only at the time of the adjustment or revision, the adjustment or revision may not affect the amount of the repurchase proceeds of the Fund received by Shareholders who had their Shares repurchased prior to such adjustments and received their repurchase proceeds, subject to the ability of the Fund to adjust or recoup the repurchase proceeds received by Shareholders under certain circumstances as described in "REPURCHASES OF SHARES—Periodic Repurchases." As a result, to the extent that such subsequently adjusted valuations from the Portfolio Fund Managers or revisions to the NAV of a Portfolio Fund or direct private equity investment adversely affect the Fund's NAV, the outstanding Shares may be adversely affected by prior repurchases to the benefit of Shareholders who had their Shares repurchased at a NAV higher than the adjusted amount. Conversely, any increases in the NAV resulting from such subsequently adjusted valuations may be entirely for the benefit of the outstanding Shares and to the detriment of Shareholders who previously had their Shares repurchased at a NAV lower than the adjusted amount. The same principles apply to the purchase of Shares. New Shareholders may be affected in a similar way.

The valuations of Shares may be significantly affected by numerous factors, some of which are beyond the Fund's control and may not be directly related to the Fund's operating performance. These factors include:

- changes in regulatory policies or tax guidelines;
- changes in earnings or variations in operating results;
- changes in the value of the Fund Investments;
- changes in accounting guidelines governing valuation of the Fund Investments;
- any shortfall in revenue or net income or any increase in losses from levels expected by investors;
- departure of the Adviser or certain of its respective key personnel;
- general economic trends and other external factors; and
- loss of a major funding source.

Valuation for Fund Investments Uncertain

Under the 1940 Act, the Fund is required to carry Fund Investments at market value or, if there is no readily available market value, at fair value as determined by the "valuation designee," in accordance with the Fund's valuation policy, which has been approved by the Board. The Board has designated the Adviser as its valuation designee pursuant to Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act, subject to its oversight. There is not a public market or active secondary market for many of the securities of the privately-held companies in which the Fund invests. Rather, many of the Fund Investments may be traded on a privately negotiated, over-the-counter secondary market for institutional investors. As a result, the valuation designee values such securities at fair value as determined in good faith in accordance with the valuation procedures that have been approved by the Board.

The determination of fair value, and thus the amount of unrealized losses the Fund may incur in any year, is to a degree subjective, and the Adviser has a conflict of interest in making the determination. Because such valuations, and particularly valuations of private securities and private companies, are inherently uncertain, may fluctuate over short periods of time and may be based on estimates, the valuation designee's determinations of fair value may differ materially from the values that would have been used if a ready market for these non-traded securities existed. Due to this uncertainty, the valuation designee's fair value determinations may cause the Fund's NAV on a given date to understate or overstate materially the value that the Fund may ultimately realize upon the sale of one or more Fund Investments. See "CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE; VALUATION."

Concentration of Investments

Except to the extent required by applicable law and the Fund's fundamental policies, there are no limitations imposed by the Adviser as to the amount of Fund assets that may be invested (i) in any one Portfolio Fund, (ii) in Portfolio Funds managed by a particular Portfolio Fund Manager or its affiliates, (iii) indirectly in any single industry or (iv) in any issuer. In addition, a Portfolio Fund's investment portfolio may consist of a limited number of companies and may be concentrated in a particular industry area or group. Accordingly, the Fund's investment portfolio may at times be significantly concentrated, with respect to managers, geographies, industries and individual companies. Such concentration could offer a greater potential for capital appreciation as well as increased risk of loss. Such concentration may also be expected to increase the volatility of the Fund's investment portfolio. The Fund is, however, subject to the asset diversification requirements applicable to RICs. See "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS." The Fund will consider the then-existing concentration of Portfolio Funds, to the extent they are known to the Fund, when making additional investments.

Limited Operating History of Fund Investments

Fund Investments may have limited operating histories and the information the Fund is able to obtain about such investments may be limited. As such, the ability of the Adviser to evaluate past performance or to validate the investment strategies of such Fund Investment is limited. Moreover, even to the extent a Fund Investment has a longer operating history, the past investment performance of any of the Fund Investments should not be construed as an indication of the future results of such investments or the Fund, particularly since the investment professionals responsible for the performance of such investments may change over time. This risk is related to, and enhanced by, the risks created by the fact that the Adviser relies upon information provided to it by the issuer of the securities or the Portfolio Fund Managers (as applicable) that is not, and cannot be, independently verified. Further, the results of other funds or accounts managed by the Adviser, which have or have had an investment objective similar to or different from that of the Fund, may not be indicative of the results that the Fund achieves.

Nature of Portfolio Companies

The Fund Investments include direct and indirect investments in various private operating companies, ventures and businesses (each, a "Portfolio Company" and collectively, the "Portfolio Companies"). This may include Portfolio Companies in the early phases of development.

Early-stage Portfolio Companies have limited operating histories, are attempting to develop or commercialize unproven technologies or implement novel business plans, are engaged in rapidly changing businesses, and/or are not otherwise developed sufficiently to be self-sustaining financially or to become public. In addition, early-stage Portfolio Companies may have less developed and comprehensive internal operating procedures, policies, systems and controls than more mature companies. Early-stage Portfolio Companies financed by venture capital are generally not cash flow positive at the time of investment or have an otherwise weak financial condition and may require several rounds of financing before the company can be sold privately or taken public. Although these investments may offer the opportunity for significant gains, such investments involve a high degree of business and financial risk that can result in substantial losses, which risks generally are greater than the risks of investing in public companies that may be at a later stage of development.

The Fund Investments may also include Portfolio Companies that are in a state of distress or which have a poor record, and which are undergoing restructuring or changes in management, and there can be no assurances that such restructuring or changes will be successful. The management of such Portfolio Companies may depend on one or two key individuals, and the loss of the services of any of such individuals may adversely affect the performance of such Portfolio Companies.

Portfolio Funds' Securities are Generally Illiquid

The securities of the Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests or plans to invest will generally be illiquid. Subscriptions to purchase the securities of Portfolio Funds are generally subject to restrictions or delays. Similarly, the Fund may not be able to dispose of Portfolio Fund interests that it has purchased in a timely manner and, if adverse market conditions were to develop during any period in which the Fund is unable to sell Portfolio Fund interests, the Fund might obtain a less favorable price than that which prevailed when it acquired or subscribed for such interests, and this may negatively impact the NAV of the Fund.

Portfolio Funds are Generally Non-Diversified

There are no regulatory requirements that the investments of the Portfolio Funds be diversified. Portfolio Funds may at certain times hold large positions in a relatively limited number of investments. Portfolio Funds may target or concentrate their investments in particular markets, sectors or industries. Those Portfolio Funds that concentrate in a specific industry or target a specific sector will also be subject to the risks of that industry or sector, which may include, but are not limited to, rapid obsolescence of technology, sensitivity to regulatory changes, minimal barriers to entry and sensitivity to overall market swings. As a result, the NAV of such Portfolio Funds may be subject to greater volatility than those of investment companies that are subject to diversification requirements and this may negatively impact the NAV of the Fund.

General Risks of Secondary Investments

The overall performance of the Fund's secondary investments will depend in large part on the acquisition price paid, which may be negotiated based on incomplete or imperfect information. Certain secondary investments may be purchased as a portfolio, and in such cases the Fund may not be able to exclude from such purchases those investments that the Adviser considers (for commercial, tax, legal or other reasons) less attractive. Where the Fund acquires a Portfolio Fund interest as a secondary investment, the Fund will generally not have the ability to modify or amend such Portfolio Fund's constituent documents (e.g., limited partnership agreements) or otherwise negotiate the economic terms of the interests being acquired. In addition, the costs and resources required to investigate the commercial, tax and legal issues relating to secondary investments may be greater than those relating to primary investments.

Where the Fund acquires a Portfolio Fund interest as a secondary investment, the Fund may acquire contingent liabilities associated with such interest. Specifically, where the seller has received distributions from the relevant Portfolio Fund and, subsequently, that Portfolio Fund recalls any portion of such distributions, the Fund (as the purchaser of the interest to which such distributions are attributable) may be obligated to pay an amount equivalent to such distributions to such Portfolio Fund. While the Fund may be able, in turn, to make a claim against the seller of the interest for any monies so paid to the Portfolio Fund, there can be no assurance that the Fund would have such right or prevail in any such claim.

The Fund may acquire secondary investments as a member of a purchasing syndicate, in which case the Fund may be exposed to additional risks including (among other things): (i) counterparty risk or the risk that a syndicate member will not perform its contractual obligations, (ii) reputation risk or the risk that the Fund may suffer damage to its reputation, (iii) breach of confidentiality by a syndicate member and (iv) execution risk or the risk of financial loss if a transaction is not executed appropriately.

Temporary Investments

The allocation among Fund Investments may vary from time to time, especially during the Fund's initial period of investment operations. During the initial period of investment operations (which will be determined by the Adviser and may last a significant period of time), the Fund may hold a relatively larger portion of its assets in publicly traded private equity investments (i.e., publicly listed companies that pursue the business of private equity investing), as compared to the Adviser's long-term target allocation among Fund Investments. In addition, the Fund may hold a substantial portion of the proceeds of the offering of Shares in short-term investments (including money market funds, short-term treasuries and other liquid investment vehicles) for a limited period of time while the Fund seeks desirable Portfolio Companies and Portfolio Funds.

Delays in investing the proceeds of the offering of Shares may impair the Fund's performance. The Fund cannot assure you it will be able to identify any investments that meet its investment objective or that any investment that the Fund makes will produce a positive return. The Fund may be unable to invest proceeds on acceptable terms within the time period that the Fund anticipates or at all, which could harm the Fund's financial condition and operating results.

Short-term investments may produce returns that are significantly lower than the returns that the Fund expects to achieve when the Fund's portfolio is fully invested in accordance with the Adviser's long-term target allocations. As a result, any distributions that the Fund pays while the Fund's portfolio is not fully invested in accordance with the Adviser's long-term target allocations may be lower than the distributions that the Fund may be able to pay when the Fund portfolio is fully invested in accordance with the Adviser's long-term target allocations.

Portfolio Funds Not Registered

The Fund is registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act. The 1940 Act is designed to afford various protections to investors in pooled investment vehicles. For example, the 1940 Act imposes limits on the amount of leverage that a registered investment company can assume, restricts layering of costs and fees, restricts transactions with affiliated persons and requires that the investment company's operations be supervised by a board of directors or trustees, a majority of whose members are independent of management. However, most of the Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests are not subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act. Many Portfolio Fund Managers may not be registered as investment advisers under the Advisers Act. As an investor in the Portfolio Funds managed by Portfolio Fund Managers that are not registered as investment advisers, the Fund does not have the benefit of certain of the protections of the Advisers Act.

In addition, the Portfolio Funds typically do not maintain their securities and other assets in the custody of a bank or a member of a securities exchange, as generally required of registered investment companies, in accordance with certain SEC rules. A registered investment company which places its securities in the custody of a member of a securities exchange is required to have a written custodian agreement, which provides that securities held in custody will be at all times individually segregated from the securities of any other person and marked to clearly identify such securities as the property of such investment company and which contains other provisions designed to protect the assets of such investment company. The Portfolio Funds in which the Fund invests may maintain custody of their assets with brokerage firms which do not separately segregate such customer assets as would be required in the case of registered investment companies, or may not use a custodian to hold their assets. Under the provisions of the Securities Investor Protection Act of 1970, as amended, the bankruptcy of any brokerage firm used to hold Portfolio Fund assets could have a greater adverse effect on the Fund than would be the case if custody of assets were maintained in accordance with the requirements applicable to registered investment companies. There is also a risk that a Portfolio Fund Manager could convert assets committed to it by the Fund to its own use or that a custodian could convert assets committed to it by a Portfolio Fund Manager to its own use. There can be no assurance that the Portfolio Fund Managers or the entities they manage will comply with all applicable laws and that assets entrusted to the Portfolio Fund Managers will be protected.

Prospective investors should understand that the Fund is an appropriate investment only for investors who can tolerate a high degree of risk, including lesser regulatory protections in connection with the Fund's investments in Portfolio Funds than might normally be available through investments in registered investment company vehicles.

Valuation of the Fund's Interests in Portfolio Funds

The valuation of the Fund's investments in Portfolio Funds is ordinarily determined based upon valuations provided by the Portfolio Fund Managers of such Portfolio Funds which valuations are generally not audited. A majority of the securities in which the Portfolio Funds invest do not have a readily ascertainable market price and are valued by the Portfolio Fund Managers. In this regard, a Portfolio Fund Manager may face a conflict of interest in valuing the securities, as their value may affect the Portfolio Fund Manager's compensation or its ability to raise additional funds. No assurances can be given regarding the valuation methodology or the sufficiency of systems utilized by any Portfolio Fund, the accuracy of the valuations provided by the Portfolio Funds, that the Portfolio Funds will comply with their own internal policies or procedures for keeping records or making valuations, or that the Portfolio Funds' policies and procedures and systems will not change without notice to the Fund. As a result, valuations of the securities may be subjective and could prove in hindsight to have been wrong, potentially by significant amounts. The Adviser has established a committee (the "Valuation Committee") to oversee the valuation of the Fund Investments pursuant to procedures adopted by the Board. The members of the Valuation Committee may face conflicts of interest in overseeing the valuation of the Fund Investments, as the value of the Fund Investments affects the Adviser's compensation. Moreover, although the Adviser periodically reviews Portfolio Fund Managers' valuation methods and inputs, including at initial purchase, neither the Valuation Committee nor the Adviser will generally have sufficient information in order to be able to confirm or review the accuracy of valuations provided by Portfolio Fund Managers.

A Portfolio Fund Manager's information could be inaccurate due to fraudulent activity, misvaluation or inadvertent error. In any case, the Fund may not uncover errors for a significant period of time. Even if the Adviser elects to cause the Fund to sell its interests in such a Portfolio Fund, the Fund may be unable to sell such interests quickly, if at all, and could therefore be obligated to continue to hold such interests for an extended period of time. In such a case, the Portfolio Fund Manager's valuations of such interests could remain subject to such fraud or error, and the Valuation Committee may, in its sole discretion, determine to discount the value of the interests or value them at zero.

Shareholders should be aware that situations involving uncertainties as to the valuations by Portfolio Fund Managers could have a material adverse effect on the Fund if the Portfolio Fund Manager's, the Adviser's or the Fund's judgments regarding valuations should prove incorrect. Prospective investors who are unwilling to assume such risks should not make an investment in the Fund.

Publicly Traded Private Equity Risk

Publicly traded private equity companies are typically regulated vehicles listed on a public stock exchange that invest in private equity transactions or funds. Such vehicles may take the form of corporations, BDCs, unit trusts, publicly traded partnerships, or other structures, and may focus on mezzanine, infrastructure, buyout or venture capital investments. Publicly traded private equity may also include investments in publicly listed companies in connection with a privately negotiated financing or an attempt to exercise significant influence on the subject of the investment. Publicly traded private equity investments usually have an indefinite duration.

Publicly traded private equity occupies a small portion of the public equity universe, including only a few professional investors who focus on and actively trade such investments. As a result, relatively little market research is performed on publicly traded private equity companies, only limited public data may be available regarding these companies and their underlying investments, and market pricing may significantly deviate from published NAV. This can result in market inefficiencies and may offer opportunities to specialists that can value the underlying private equity investments. Publicly traded private equity vehicles are typically liquid and capable of being traded daily, in contrast to direct investments and private equity funds, in which capital is subject to lengthy holding periods. Accordingly, publicly traded private equity transactions are significantly easier to execute than other types of private equity investments, giving investors an opportunity to adjust the investment level of their portfolios more efficiently.

Access to Investments

The Fund is registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act and is subject to certain restrictions under the 1940 Act, and certain tax requirements, among other restrictions, that limit the Fund's ability to make investments, as compared to a fund that is not so registered. Such restrictions may prevent the Fund from participating in (or increasing its share of) certain favorable investment opportunities, or may lead to a lack of exposure to a certain type of investment for certain periods of time. The Fund's intention to qualify and be eligible for treatment as a RIC under the Code can limit its ability to acquire or continue to hold positions in investments that would otherwise be consistent with its investment strategy. The Fund incurs additional expenses (compared to a fund that is not registered under the 1940 Act) in determining whether an investment is permissible under the 1940 Act and in structuring investments to comply with the 1940 Act, which reduces returns to Shareholders of the Fund.

Failure to Qualify as a RIC

To qualify for and maintain RIC qualification under the Code, the Fund must meet the following annual distribution, source-of-income and asset diversification requirements. See "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS."

- The annual distribution requirement for a RIC will be satisfied if the Fund distributes to Shareholders on an annual basis at least 90% of the Fund's net ordinary income and realized net short-term capital gains in excess of realized net long-term capital losses, if any. Because the Fund may borrow, it is subject to an asset coverage ratio requirement under the 1940 Act and may in the future become subject to certain financial covenants under loan and credit agreements that could, under certain circumstances, restrict the Fund from making distributions necessary to satisfy the distribution requirement. If the Fund is unable to obtain cash from other sources, it could fail to qualify for RIC tax treatment and thus become subject to corporate-level income tax.
- Very generally, the source-of-income requirement will be satisfied if the Fund obtains at least 90% of its income for each year from dividends, interest, gains from the sale of stock or 1940 Act securities or certain other sources. If the source-of-income requirement is not met the Fund may fail to qualify for RIC tax treatment and be subject to corporate income tax on all of its taxable income, which tax cannot be reduced by distributions to shareholders.
- The asset diversification requirement will be satisfied if the Fund meets certain asset diversification requirements at the end of each quarter of the Fund's tax year. To satisfy this requirement, (i) at least 50% of the value of the Fund's assets must consist of cash, cash equivalents, U.S. government securities, securities of other RICs and other securities if such other securities of any one issuer do not represent more than 5% of the value of the Fund's assets or more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer, and (ii) no more than 25% of the value of the Fund's assets can be invested in the securities, other than U.S. government securities or securities of other RICs, of one issuer, of two or more issuers that are controlled, as determined under the Code and its applicable regulations, by the Fund and that are engaged in the same or similar or related trades or businesses or of certain "qualified publicly traded partnerships." These requirements may require the Fund to dispose of certain investments quickly in order to prevent the loss of its qualification as a RIC. Because most of the Fund's investments are in private companies, and therefore are relatively illiquid, the Fund's ability to affect such dispositions may be limited, and any such dispositions could be made at disadvantageous prices and could result in substantial losses.

If the Fund fails to qualify for or maintain RIC tax treatment for any reason and is subject to corporate income tax, the resulting corporate taxes could substantially reduce the Fund's net assets, the amount of income available for distribution and the amount of the Fund's distributions.

Difficulty Meeting RIC Requirements

Each of the above ongoing requirements for qualification for the favorable tax treatment available to RICs requires that the Adviser obtain information from or about the Portfolio Funds in which the Fund is invested. However, Portfolio Funds generally are not obligated to disclose the contents of their portfolios. This lack of transparency may make it difficult for the Adviser to monitor the sources of the Fund's income and the diversification of its assets, and otherwise to comply with Subchapter M of the Code. Ultimately this may limit the universe of Portfolio Funds in which the Fund can invest.

Portfolio Funds classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes may generate income allocable to the Fund that is not qualifying income for purposes of the source-of-income requirement, described above. In order to meet the source-of-income requirement, the Fund may structure its investments in a way potentially increasing the taxes imposed thereon or in respect thereof. Because the Fund may not have timely or complete information concerning the amount and sources of such a Portfolio Fund's income

until such income has been earned by the Portfolio Fund or until a substantial amount of time thereafter, it may be difficult for the Fund to satisfy source-of-income requirement.

In the event that the Fund believes that it is possible that it will fail the asset diversification requirement at the end of any quarter of a taxable year, it may seek to take certain actions to avert such failure, including by acquiring additional investments to come into compliance with the asset diversification tests or by disposing of non-diversified assets. Although the Code affords the Fund the opportunity, in certain circumstances, to cure a failure to meet the asset diversification test, including by disposing of non-diversified assets within six months, there may be constraints on the Fund's ability to dispose of its interest in a Portfolio Fund that limit utilization of this cure period. Because the Fund's allocable portion of a Portfolio Fund's taxable income is included in the Fund's investment company taxable income for the year of the accrual, the Fund may be required to make a distribution to Shareholders in order to satisfy the annual distribution requirement, even though the Fund does not have received any corresponding cash amount. As a result, the Fund may have difficulty meeting the annual distribution requirement necessary to qualify for and maintain its qualification as a RIC under the Code. The Fund may have to sell some of its investments at times and/or at prices the Fund would not consider advantageous, raise additional debt or equity capital or forgo new investment opportunities for this purpose. If the Fund is not able to obtain cash from other sources, the Fund may fail to qualify for or maintain RIC tax treatment and thus become subject to corporate-level income tax. For additional discussion regarding the tax implications of a RIC, see "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS."

Market Disruption and Geopolitical Risk

The Fund is subject to the risk that geopolitical events will disrupt securities markets and adversely affect global economies and markets. Due to the increasing interdependence among global economies and markets, conditions in one country, market or region might adversely impact markets, issuers and/or foreign exchange rates in other countries, including the United States. Wars, terrorism, global health crises and pandemics, trade disputes, tariffs and other restrictions on trade or economic sanctions, rapid technological developments (such as artificial intelligence technologies), and other geopolitical events that have led, and may continue to lead, to increased market volatility and may have adverse short- or long-term effects on U.S. and global economies and markets generally. For example, the COVID-19 pandemic resulted in significant market volatility, exchange trading suspensions and closures, declines in global financial markets, higher default rates, supply chain disruptions, and a substantial economic downturn in economies throughout the world. Natural and environmental disasters and systemic market dislocations are also highly disruptive to economies and markets. In addition, continued military action by Russia in Ukraine may adversely affect global energy and financial markets and therefore could affect the value of a Fund's investments, including beyond a Fund's direct exposure to Russian issuers or nearby geographic regions. Furthermore, the prolonged conflict between Hamas and Israel, and the potential expansion of the conflict in the surrounding areas and the involvement of other nations in such conflict, such as the Houthi movement's attacks on marine vessels in the Red Sea, could further destabilize the Middle East region and introduce new uncertainties in global markets, including the oil and natural gas markets. The extent and duration of the military action, sanctions and resulting market disruptions are impossible to predict and could be substantial. A number of U.S. domestic banks and foreign banks have in the past experienced financial difficulties and, in some cases, failures. There can be no certainty that the actions taken by banking regulators to limit the effect of those financial difficulties and failures on other banks or other financial institutions or on the U.S. or foreign economies generally will be successful. It is possible that more banks or other financial institutions will experience financial difficulties or fail, which may affect adversely other U.S. or foreign financial institutions and economies. These events as well as other changes in non-U.S. and domestic economic, social, and political conditions also could adversely affect individual issuers or related groups of issuers, securities markets, interest rates, credit ratings, inflation, investor sentiment, and other factors affecting the value of the investments of the Fund. Any of these occurrences could disrupt the operations of the Fund and the Fund's service providers.

Competition for Investment Opportunities

The Fund competes for investments with other investment funds (including registered investment companies, private equity funds, mezzanine funds and collateralized loan obligation (CLO) funds), as well as traditional financial services companies such as commercial banks, finance companies, BDCs, small business investment companies (SBICs) and other sources of funding. Moreover, alternative investment vehicles, such as hedge funds, have begun to invest in areas in which they have not traditionally invested, including making investments in private U.S. companies. As a result of these new entrants, competition for investment opportunities in private U.S. companies may strengthen.

Many of the Fund's competitors are substantially larger and have considerably greater financial, technical and marketing resources than the Fund. Some of the Fund's competitors may have higher risk tolerances or different risk assessments than the Fund. These characteristics could allow competitors to consider a wider variety of investments, establish more relationships and offer better pricing and more flexible structuring than the Fund is able to do. As a result, the Fund may lose investment opportunities if it does not match its competitors' pricing, terms and structure. No assurance can be given that the Fund will be able to identify and complete attractive investments in the future or that it will be able to fully invest its subscriptions. Even if the Adviser or a Portfolio Fund Manager identifies an attractive investment opportunity, the Fund or the Portfolio Fund may not be permitted to take advantage of the opportunity to the fullest extent desired.

If the Fund is forced to match its competitors' pricing, terms and structure, it may not be able to achieve acceptable returns on its investments or may bear substantial risk of capital loss. A significant part of the Fund's competitive advantage stems from the fact that the market for investments in privately held companies is underserved by traditional commercial banks and other financial sources. A significant increase in the number and/or the size of the Fund's competitors in this target market could force the Fund to accept less attractive investment terms. Furthermore, many of the Fund's competitors are not subject to the source-of-income, asset diversification and distribution requirements the Fund must satisfy to maintain its qualification as a RIC.

Legal, Tax and Regulatory Risks

Legal, tax and regulatory changes could occur from time to time that may materially adversely affect the Fund. For example, the regulatory and tax environment for leveraged investors and for private equity funds generally is evolving, and changes in the direct or indirect regulation or taxation of leveraged investors or private equity funds may materially adversely affect the ability of the Fund to pursue its investment strategies or achieve its investment objective. The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010 (the "Dodd-Frank Act") vests U.S. federal bank, securities and commodities regulators with significant and extensive rulemaking, supervisory and enforcement authority. The implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act requires the adoption of various regulations and the preparation of reports by various agencies over a period of time. It is unclear how these regulators will exercise these revised and expanded powers and whether they will undertake rulemaking, supervisory or enforcement actions that would adversely affect the Fund or investments made by the Fund. There can be no assurance that future regulatory actions authorized by the Dodd-Frank Act will not significantly reduce the profitability of the Fund. The implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act could adversely affect the Fund by increasing transaction and/or regulatory compliance costs.

In addition, greater regulatory scrutiny may increase the Fund's and the Adviser's exposure to potential liabilities. Increased regulatory oversight can also impose administrative burdens on the Fund and the Adviser, including, without limitation, responding to examinations or investigations and implementing new policies and procedures. Certain tax risks associated with an investment in the Fund are discussed in "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS."

Exchange-Traded Product Risk

The Fund may invest in long (or short) positions in exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"). Through its positions in ETFs, the Fund will be subject to the risks associated with such vehicles' investments, including the possibility that the value of the securities or instruments held by an ETF could decrease (or increase), and will bear its proportionate share of the ETF's fees and expenses. In addition, certain of the ETFs may hold common portfolio positions, thereby reducing any diversification benefits.

Investment in Other Investment Companies Risk

As with other investments, investments in other investment companies, including ETFs, are subject to market and manager risk. In addition, if the Fund acquires shares of investment companies, investors bear both their proportionate share of expenses in the Fund (including management and advisory fees) and, indirectly, the expenses of the investment companies.

Dilution from Subsequent Offerings of Shares

The Fund may accept additional subscriptions for Shares as determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. Additional purchases will dilute the indirect interests of existing Shareholders in the Fund Investments prior to such purchases, which could have an adverse impact on the existing Shareholders' interests in the Fund if subsequent Fund Investments underperform the prior investments. Further, in certain cases Portfolio Fund Managers may structure performance-based compensation, with such compensation being paid only if gains exceed prior losses. The value attributable to the fact that no performance-based compensation is being paid to a Portfolio Fund Manager until its gains exceed prior losses is not taken into account when determining the NAV of the Fund. New purchases of Shares will dilute the benefit of such compensation structures to existing Shareholders.

Uncertain Source and Quantity of Funding

Proceeds from the sale of Shares will be used for the Fund's investment opportunities, operating expenses and for payment of various fees and expenses such as the Management Fee and other fees. Any working capital reserves the Fund maintains may not be sufficient for investment purposes, and it may require debt or equity financing to operate. Accordingly, in the event that the Fund develops a need for additional capital in the future for investments or for any other reason, these sources of funding may not be available to the Fund. Consequently, if the Fund cannot obtain debt or equity financing on acceptable terms, the ability to acquire investments and to expand operations will be adversely affected. As a result, the Fund would be less able to achieve portfolio diversification and the investment objectives, which may negatively impact the Fund's results of operations and reduce

the Fund's ability to make distributions to Shareholders.

Fluctuations in Performance

The Fund could experience fluctuations in its performance due to a number of factors, including, but not limited to, the Fund's ability or inability to make investments in companies that meet the Fund's investment criteria, the interest rate payable on the debt securities the Fund acquires, the level of the Fund's expenses, variations in and the timing of the recognition of realized and unrealized gains or losses, the degree to which the Fund encounters competition in its markets and general economic conditions. As a result of these factors, results for any previous period should not be relied upon as being indicative of performance in future periods.

Payment In-Kind for Repurchased Shares

The Fund may distribute to the holder of Shares that are repurchased a promissory note entitling such holder to the payment of cash in satisfaction of such repurchase. See "REPURCHASES OF SHARES—Periodic Repurchases." However, there can be no assurance that the Fund will have sufficient cash to pay for Shares that are being repurchased or that it will be able to liquidate investments at favorable prices to pay for repurchased Shares. The Fund has the right to distribute securities as payment for repurchased Shares in unusual circumstances, including if making a cash payment would result in a material adverse effect on the Fund. For example, it is possible that the Fund may receive securities from a Fund Investment that are illiquid or difficult to value. In such circumstances, the Adviser would seek to dispose of these securities in a manner that is in the best interests of the Fund, which may include a distribution in-kind to the Fund's Shareholders. In the event that the Fund makes such a distribution of securities, Shareholders will bear any risks of the distributed securities and may be required to pay a brokerage commission or other costs in order to dispose of such securities.

Cybersecurity Risk

As part of its business, the Adviser processes, stores and transmits large amounts of electronic information, including information relating to the transactions of the Fund and personally identifiable information of the Shareholders. Similarly, service providers of the Adviser or the Fund, especially the Fund's Administrator, may process, store and transmit such information. The Adviser has procedures and systems in place that it believes are reasonably designed to protect such information and prevent data loss and security breaches. However, such measures cannot provide absolute security. Any problems relating to the performance and effectiveness of security procedures used by the Adviser or its service providers to protect the Fund's assets, such as algorithms, codes, passwords, multiple signature systems, encryption and telephone call-backs, may have an adverse impact on an investment in the Fund. The techniques used to obtain unauthorized access to data, disable or degrade service, or sabotage systems change frequently and may be difficult to detect for long periods of time. Hardware or software acquired from third parties may contain defects in design or manufacture or other problems that could unexpectedly compromise information security. Network connected services provided by third parties to the Adviser may be susceptible to compromise, leading to a breach of the Adviser's networks. The Adviser's systems or facilities may be susceptible to employee error or malfeasance, government surveillance, or other security threats. Online services provided by the Adviser to the Shareholders may also be susceptible to compromise. Breach of the Adviser's information systems may cause information relating to the transactions of the Fund and personally identifiable information of the Shareholders to be lost or improperly accessed, used or disclosed. Cybersecurity and other operational and technology issues may result in financial losses to the Fund and its shareholders, impede business transactions, violate privacy and other laws, subject the Fund to certain regulatory penalties and reputational damage, and increase compliance costs and expenses.

Incentive Fee

The Incentive Fee payable by the Fund to the Adviser may create an incentive for the Adviser to make investments on the Fund's behalf that are risky or more speculative than would be the case in the absence of such compensation arrangement. Such a practice could result in the Fund investing in more speculative securities than would otherwise be in the Fund's best interests, which could result in higher investment losses, particularly during cyclical economic downturns.

Divergence of Resources

Neither the Adviser nor its affiliates, including individuals employed by the Adviser or its affiliates, are prohibited from raising money for and managing another investment entity that makes the same types of investments as those the Fund will target. As a result, the time and resources that these individuals may devote to the Fund may be diverted. In addition, the Fund may compete with any such investment entity for the same investors and investment opportunities. Affiliates of the Adviser, whose primary businesses include the origination of investments, engage in investment Advisory business with accounts that compete with the Fund. Affiliates of the Adviser have no obligation to make their originated investment opportunities available to the Adviser or to the Fund.

Transactions with Affiliates

Affiliates of the Adviser engage in financial advisory activities that are independent from, and may from time to time conflict with, those of the Fund or Fund Investments. In the future, there might arise instances where the interests of such affiliates conflict with the interests of the Fund or Fund Investments. Affiliates of the Adviser may provide services to, invest in, advise, sponsor and/or act as investment manager to investment vehicles and other persons or entities (including prospective investors in the Fund Investments) which (i) may have structures, investment objectives and/or policies that are similar to (or different than) those of the Fund, (ii) may

compete with the Fund for investment opportunities, and (iii) may invest alongside the Fund in certain transactions that are in compliance with Section 17 of the 1940 Act. The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC that permits the Fund to participate in certain negotiated direct equity investments alongside other funds managed by the Adviser or certain of its affiliates outside the parameters of Section 17 of the 1940 Act, subject to certain conditions, including: (i) that a majority of the Trustees of the Board who have no financial interest in the co-investment transaction and a majority of the Trustees of the Board who are not "interested persons," as defined in the 1940 Act, approve the Section 17(d) investment; and (ii) that the price, terms and conditions of the Section 17(d) investment is identical for each fund participating pursuant to the exemptive relief. In addition, affiliates of the Adviser and their respective clients may themselves invest in securities that would be appropriate for the Fund's investments and may compete with the Fund Investments for investment opportunities.

Restrictions on Raising Capital and Borrowing

As a result of the annual distribution requirement to qualify as a RIC under the Code, the Fund may need to periodically access the capital markets to raise cash. The Fund may issue "senior securities," as defined in the 1940 Act (including borrowing money from banks or other financial institutions) only in amounts such that the Fund's asset coverage, as defined in the 1940 Act, equals at least 300% with respect to indebtedness or at least 200% with respect to preferred stock after such incurrence or issuance. Compliance with these requirements may unfavorably limit the Fund's investment opportunities and reduce its ability in comparison to other companies to profit from favorable spreads between the rates at which it can borrow and the rates at which it can lend.

The Fund may borrow for investment purposes. If the value of the Fund's assets declines, the Fund may be unable to satisfy the asset coverage test, which would prohibit the Fund from paying distributions and could prevent the Fund from qualifying as a RIC. If the Fund cannot satisfy the asset coverage test, the Fund may be required to sell a portion of its investments and, depending on the nature of the Fund's debt financing, repay a portion of the Fund's indebtedness at a time when such sales may be disadvantageous. In addition, any amounts that the Fund uses to service its indebtedness would not be available for distribution by the Fund to Shareholders.

Prepayment

The Fund and certain Portfolio Funds are subject to the risk that the investments it makes may be repaid prior to maturity (e.g., "prepayment risk"). When this occurs, the Fund/Portfolio Fund will generally reinvest these proceeds in temporary investments, pending their future investment in new Portfolio Companies. These temporary investments will typically have substantially lower yields than the debt being prepaid and the Fund/Portfolio Fund could experience significant delays in reinvesting these amounts. Any future investment may also be at lower yields than the debt that was repaid. As a result, the Fund's/Portfolio's results of operations could be materially adversely affected if one or more of the Fund's/Portfolio Fund's investments elect to prepay amounts owed. Additionally, prepayments, net of prepayment fees, could negatively impact the Fund's return on equity.

Follow-On Investments

The Fund may not have the funds or ability to make additional investments in Portfolio Companies. After the Fund's initial investment in a Portfolio Company, the Fund may be called upon from time to time to provide additional funds to such Portfolio Company or have the opportunity to increase its investment through the exercise of a warrant to purchase common stock. There is no assurance that the Fund will make, or will have sufficient funds to make, or will be permitted under the 1940 Act to make, follow-on investments. Any decisions not to make a follow-on investment or any inability on the Fund's part to make such an investment may have a negative impact on a Portfolio Company in need of such an investment, may result in a missed opportunity for the Fund to increase its participation in a successful operation or may reduce the expected return on the investment.

Commitment Strategy

The Fund may maintain a sizeable cash position in anticipation of funding capital calls. The overall impact on performance due to holding a portion of the investment portfolio in cash or cash equivalents could be negative.

If the Fund defaults on its unfunded commitments or fails to satisfy capital calls in a timely manner then, generally, it will be subject to significant penalties, including the complete forfeiture of the Fund's investment. Any failure by the Fund to make timely capital contributions in respect of its unfunded commitments may (i) impair the ability of the Fund to pursue its investment program, (ii) force the Fund to borrow, (iii) cause the Fund, and, indirectly, the Shareholders, to be subject to penalties, or (iv) otherwise impair the value of the Fund's investments.

Control Positions

The Fund (in the case of Direct Investments) and the Portfolio Funds may take control positions in Portfolio Companies. The exercise of control over a company imposes additional risks of liability for environmental damage, product defects, failure to supervise

management, violation of governmental regulations and other types of liability in which the limited liability characteristic of a corporation may be ignored, which would increase the Fund's possibility of incurring losses.

Leverage

The Portfolio Fund Managers and (subject to applicable law) the Fund may employ leverage through borrowings or derivative instruments and are likely to directly or indirectly acquire interests in companies with highly leveraged capital structures. If income and appreciation on investments made with borrowed funds are less than the cost of the leverage, the value of the relevant portfolio or investment will decrease. Accordingly, any event that adversely affects the value of a Fund Investment will be magnified to the extent leverage is employed. The cumulative effect of the use of leverage by the Fund or the Portfolio Funds in a market that moves adversely to the relevant investments could result in substantial losses, exceeding those that would have been incurred if leverage had not been employed.

Derivative Instruments

Some or all of the Portfolio Fund Managers (subject to applicable law) and the Fund may use options, swaps, futures contracts, forward agreements and other derivatives contracts. Transactions in derivative instruments present risks including risks arising from the use of leverage (which increases the magnitude of losses), volatility, the possibility of default by a counterparty, and illiquidity. Use of derivative instruments for hedging or speculative purposes by the Fund or the Portfolio Fund Managers could present significant risks, including the risk of losses in excess of the amounts invested. See "GENERAL RISKS—Hedging."

Rule 18f-4 under the 1940 Act ("Rule 18f-4") regulates a registered investment company's use of derivatives and certain related instruments. Among other things, Rule 18f-4 limits a fund's derivatives exposure through a value-at-risk test and requires the adoption and implementation of a derivatives risk management program for certain derivatives users. Subject to certain conditions, limited derivatives users (as defined in Rule 18f-4), however, are not subject to the full requirements of Rule 18f-4.

Economic, Political and Legal Risks

The Fund Investments may include investments in a number of countries, including less developed countries, exposing investors to a range of potential economic, political and legal risks, which could have an adverse effect on the Fund. These may include but are not limited to declines in economic growth, inflation, deflation, substantial economic downturn or recession, currency revaluation, nationalization, expropriation, confiscatory taxation, governmental restrictions, adverse regulation, social or political instability, negative diplomatic developments, military conflicts and terrorist attacks.

Prospective investors should note that the capital markets in countries where Fund Investments are made may be significantly less developed than those in the United States. Certain investments may be subject to extensive regulation by national governments and/or political subdivisions thereof, which could prevent the Fund or the Portfolio Funds from making investments they otherwise would make or cause them to incur substantial additional costs or delays that they otherwise would not suffer. Such countries may have different regulatory standards with respect to insider trading rules, restrictions on market manipulation, shareholder proxy requirements and/or disclosure of information. In addition, the laws of various countries governing business organizations, bankruptcy and insolvency may make legal action difficult and provide little, if any, legal protection for investors, including the Fund and the Portfolio Funds. Any such laws or regulations may change unpredictably based on political, economic, social and/or market developments.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk that one or more fixed-income securities in the Fund's or a Portfolio Fund's portfolio will decline in price or fail to pay interest or principal when due because the issuer of the security experiences a decline in its financial status. Credit risk is increased when a portfolio security is downgraded or the perceived creditworthiness of the issuer deteriorates. To the extent the Fund or a Portfolio Fund invests in below investment grade securities, it will be exposed to a greater amount of credit risk than a fund that only invests in investment grade securities. In addition, to the extent the Fund or a Portfolio Fund uses credit derivatives, such use will expose it to additional risk in the event that the bonds underlying the derivatives default. The degree of credit risk depends on the issuer's financial condition and on the terms of the securities.

Inflation/Deflation Risk

Inflation risk is the risk that the value of assets or income from investments will be worth less in the future as inflation decreases the present value of future payments. Inflation rates may change frequently and drastically as a result of various factors, including unexpected shifts in the domestic or global economy (or expectations that domestic or global economic policies will change), and the Fund's investments may not keep pace with inflation, which may result in losses to Fund investors or adversely affect the real value of shareholders' investments in the Fund. Deflation risk is the risk that prices throughout the economy decline over time (the opposite of inflation). Deflation may have an adverse effect on the creditworthiness of issuers and may make issuer default more likely, which

may result in a decline in the value of the Fund's portfolio.

Interest Rate Risk

The Fund is subject to financial market risks, including changes in interest rates. General interest rate fluctuations may have a substantial negative impact on Fund Investments and the investment opportunities and, accordingly, have a material adverse effect on the Fund's investment objectives and their respective rates of return on invested capital. To mitigate such interest rate exposure, the Fund may invest a portion of its portfolio in investments with floating interest rates. In addition, an increase in interest rates would make it more expensive to use debt for the Fund and the Fund's financing needs, if any.

In addition, in the event of a rising interest rate environment, the Fund's Portfolio Companies with floating interest rate loans could see their payments increase and there may be a significant increase in the number of the Fund's Portfolio Companies who are unable or unwilling to repay their loans. Fund Investments in companies with adjustable-rate loans may also decline in value in response to rising interest rates if the rates at which they pay interest do not rise as much, or as quickly, as market interest rates in general. Similarly, during periods of rising interest rates, Fund Investments with fixed rates may decline in value because they are locked in at below market yield. Declining market interest rates increase the likelihood that Fund Investments with fixed rates will be pre-paid. Changing interest rates, including significantly changing interest rates, may have unpredictable effects on markets, may result in heightened market volatility and may detract from Fund performance to the extent the Fund is exposed to such interest rates.

Interest rate risk management techniques may be used by the Fund, Portfolio Funds or Direct Investments in an effort to limit its exposure to interest rate fluctuations. These techniques may include various interest rate hedging activities and may limit the Fund's ability to participate in the benefits of lower interest rates with respect to the hedged portfolio. Adverse developments resulting from changes in interest rates or hedging transactions could have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition and results of operations the Fund, Portfolio Funds or Direct Investments.

Defaulted Debt Securities and Other Securities of Distressed Companies

The Fund Investments may include low grade or unrated debt securities ("high yield" or "junk" bonds or leveraged loans) or investments in securities of distressed companies. Such investments involve substantial, highly significant risks. For example, high yield bonds are regarded as being predominantly speculative as to the issuer's ability to make payments of principal and interest. Issuers of high yield debt may be highly leveraged and may not have available to them more traditional methods of financing. Therefore, the risks associated with acquiring the securities of such issuers generally are greater than is the case with higher rated securities. In addition, the risk of loss due to default by the issuer is significantly greater for the holders of high yield bonds because such securities may be unsecured and may be subordinated to other creditors of the issuer. Similar risks apply to other private debt securities. Successful investing in distressed companies involves substantial time, effort and expertise, as compared to other types of investments. Information necessary to properly evaluate a distress situation may be difficult to obtain or be unavailable and the risks attendant to a restructuring or reorganization may not necessarily be identifiable or susceptible to considered analysis at the time of investment. The Adviser's assessment of the eventual recovery value of investments in securities of distressed companies proves incorrect, the Fund may lose a substantial portion or all of its investment or may be required to accept cash or instruments worth less than its investment.

Mezzanine Investments

The Fund or a Portfolio Fund may invest in mezzanine debt instruments, which are expected to be unsecured and made in companies with capital structures having significant indebtedness ranking ahead of the investments, all or a significant portion of which may be secured. While the investments may benefit from the same or similar financial and other covenants as those applicable to the indebtedness ranking ahead of the investments and may benefit from cross-default provisions and security over the company's assets, some or all of such terms may not be part of particular investments and the mezzanine debt will be subordinated in recovery to senior classes of debt in the event of a default. Mezzanine investments generally are subject to various risks, including: (i) a subsequent characterization of an investment as a "fraudulent conveyance;" (ii) the recovery as a "preference" of liens perfected or payments made on account of a debt in the 90 days before a bankruptcy filing; (iii) equitable subordination claims by other creditors; (iv) so-called "lender liability" claims by the issuer of the obligations; and (v) environmental liabilities that may arise with respect to any collateral securing the obligations.

Currency Risk

Although the Fund invests predominantly in the United States, the Fund's portfolio may include investments in a number of different currencies. Any returns on, and the value of such investments may, therefore, be materially affected by exchange rate fluctuations, local exchange control, limited liquidity of the relevant foreign exchange markets, the convertibility of the currencies in question and/or other factors. A decline in the value of the currencies in which the Fund Investments are denominated against the U.S. Dollar may result in a decrease of the Fund's NAV. The Adviser (or a Portfolio Fund Manager, as applicable) may or may not elect to hedge the value of investments made by the Fund against currency fluctuations, and even if the Adviser (or a Portfolio Fund Manager, as

applicable) deems hedging appropriate, it may not be possible or practicable to hedge currency risk exposure. Accordingly, the performance of the Fund or Portfolio Fund could be adversely affected by such currency fluctuations.

Hedging

The Fund or a Portfolio Fund may seek to hedge against interest rate and currency exchange rate fluctuations and credit risk by using structured financial instruments such as futures, options, swaps and forward contracts (and with respect to the Fund, subject to the requirements of the 1940 Act). Use of structured financial instruments for hedging purposes may present significant risks, including the risk of loss of the amounts invested. Defaults by the other party to a hedging transaction can result in losses in the hedging transaction. Hedging activities also involve the risk of an imperfect correlation between the hedging instrument and the asset being hedged, which could result in losses both on the hedging transaction and on the instrument being hedged. Use of hedging activities may not prevent significant losses and could increase losses. Further, hedging transactions may reduce cash available to pay distributions to Shareholders. See "GENERAL RISKS—Derivative Instruments."

Risks Relating to Accounting, Auditing and Financial Reporting, etc.

The legal, regulatory, disclosure, accounting, auditing and reporting standards in certain of the countries in which Fund Investments may be made may be less stringent and may not provide the same degree of protection or information to investors as would generally apply in the United States. Although the Fund uses U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"), the assets, liabilities, profits and losses appearing in published financial statements of the Fund Investments may not reflect their financial position or operating results as they would be reflected under GAAP. Accordingly, the NAV of the Fund published from time to time may not accurately reflect a realistic value for any or all of the investments. In addition, privately held companies may not have third-party debt ratings or audited financial statements. As a result, the Fund must rely on the ability of the Adviser to obtain adequate information through due diligence to evaluate the creditworthiness and potential returns from investing in a privately held company. These companies and their financial information will generally not be subject to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act") and other rules and regulations that govern public companies. If the Fund is unable to uncover all material information about these companies, it may not make a fully informed investment decision, and the Fund may lose money on Fund Investments. Finally, certain Fund Investments may be in Portfolio Companies that do not maintain internal management accounts or adopt financial budgeting, internal audit or internal control procedures to standards normally expected of companies in the United States. Accordingly, information supplied to the Fund and the Portfolio Funds may be incomplete, inaccurate and/or significantly delayed. The Fund and the Portfolio Funds may therefore be unable to take or influence timely actions necessary to rectify management deficiencies in such Portfolio Companies, which may ultimately have an adverse impact on the NAV of t

Amount or Frequency of Distributions Not Guaranteed

The Fund expects to pay distributions out of assets legally available for distribution from time to time, at the sole discretion of the Board. Nevertheless, the Fund cannot assure Shareholders that the Fund will achieve investment results that will allow the Fund to make a specified level of cash distributions or year-to-year increases in cash distributions. The Fund's ability to pay distributions may be adversely affected by the impact of the risks described in this Prospectus. All distributions will depend on the Fund's earnings, its net investment income, its financial condition, and such other factors as the Board may deem relevant from time to time.

In the event that the Fund encounters delays in locating suitable investment opportunities, the Fund may return all or a substantial portion of the proceeds from the offering of Shares in anticipation of future cash flow, which may constitute a return of your capital and will lower your tax basis in your Shares. A return of capital generally is a return of your investment rather than a return of earnings or gains derived from the Fund's investment activities and will be made after deduction of the fees and expenses payable in connection with the proceeds from the offering of Shares, including any fees payable to the Adviser.

Portfolio Fund Operations Not Transparent

The Adviser does not control the investments or operations of the Portfolio Funds. A Portfolio Fund Manager may employ investment strategies that differ from its past practices and are not fully disclosed to the Adviser and that involve risks that are not anticipated by the Adviser. Some Portfolio Fund Managers may have a limited operating history, and some may have limited experience in executing one or more investment strategies to be employed for a Portfolio Fund. Furthermore, there is no guarantee that the information given to the Administrator and reports given to the Adviser with respect to the Fund Investments will not be fraudulent, inaccurate or incomplete.

Private Credit Investments

Investment in private companies involves a number of significant risks. Generally, little public information exists about these companies, and the Fund is required to rely on the ability of the Adviser's investment professionals to obtain adequate information to evaluate the potential returns from investing in these companies. If the Adviser is unable to uncover all material information about these companies, it may not be able to make a fully informed investment decision, and the Fund may lose money on its investments. Private companies may have limited financial resources and may be unable to meet their obligations under their debt securities that the

Fund holds through investments in Portfolio Funds, which may be accompanied by a deterioration in the value of any collateral and a reduction in the likelihood of the Fund realizing any guarantees it may have obtained in connection with its investment. In addition, they typically have shorter operating histories, narrower product lines and smaller market shares than larger businesses, which tend to render them more vulnerable to competitors' actions and market conditions, as well as general economic downturns.

Multiple Levels of Fees and Expenses

Although in many cases investor access to the Portfolio Funds may be limited or unavailable, an investor who meets the conditions imposed by a Portfolio Fund may be able to invest directly with the Portfolio Fund. By investing in Portfolio Funds indirectly through the Fund, the investor bears asset-based and performance-based fees charged by the Fund, in addition to any asset-based fees and performance-based fees and allocations at the Portfolio Fund level. Moreover, an investor in the Fund bears a proportionate share of the fees and expenses of the Fund (including, among other things and as applicable, offering expenses, operating costs, sales charges, brokerage transaction expenses, management fees, distribution fees, administrative and custody fees, and tender offer expenses) and, indirectly, similar expenses of the Portfolio Funds. Thus, an investor in the Fund may be subject to higher operating expenses than if he or she invested in a Portfolio Fund directly or in a closed-end fund that did not invest through Portfolio Funds.

Each Portfolio Fund generally may be subject to a performance-based fee or allocation irrespective of the performance of other Portfolio Funds and the Fund generally. Accordingly, a Portfolio Fund Manager to a Portfolio Fund with positive performance may receive performance-based compensation from the Portfolio Fund, and thus indirectly from the Fund and its Shareholders, even if the overall performance of the Fund is negative. Generally, asset-based fees payable to Portfolio Fund Managers of the Portfolio Funds range from 1% to 2.5% (annualized) of the commitment amount of the Fund's investment, and performance-based fees or allocations are typically 10% to 25%, although it is possible that such amounts may be exceeded for certain Portfolio Fund Managers. The performance-based compensation received by a Portfolio Fund Manager also may create an incentive for that Portfolio Fund Manager to make investments that are riskier or more speculative than those that it might have made in the absence of such performance-based compensation.

Shareholders that invest in the Fund through financial advisers or intermediaries may also be subject to account fees or charges levied by such parties. Prospective investors should consult with their respective financial advisers or intermediaries for information regarding any fees or charges that may be associated with the services provided by such parties.

Inability to Vote

To the extent that the Fund owns less than 5% of the voting securities of each Portfolio Fund, it may be able to avoid that any such Portfolio Fund is deemed an "affiliated person" of the Fund for purposes of the 1940 Act (which designation could, among other things, potentially impose limits on transactions with the Portfolio Funds by the Fund). To limit its voting interest in certain Portfolio Funds, the Fund may enter into contractual arrangements under which the Fund irrevocably waives its rights (if any) to vote its interests in a Portfolio Fund. These voting waiver arrangements may increase the ability of the Fund to invest in certain Portfolio Funds. However, to the extent the Fund contractually forgoes the right to vote the securities of a Portfolio Fund, the Fund will not be able to vote on matters that require the approval of such Portfolio Fund's investors, including matters which may be adverse to the Fund's interests. There are, however, other statutory tests of affiliation (such as on the basis of control), and, therefore, the prohibitions of the 1940 Act with respect to affiliated transactions could apply in certain situations where the Fund owns less than 5% of the voting securities of a Portfolio Fund. If the Fund is considered to be affiliated with a Portfolio Fund, transactions between the Fund and such Portfolio Fund may, among other things, potentially be subject to the prohibitions of Section 17 of the 1940 Act notwithstanding that the Fund has entered into a voting waiver arrangement.

Consortium or Offsetting Investments

The Portfolio Fund Managers may work with other Portfolio Fund Managers to invest collectively in the same underlying company, which could result in increased concentration risk where multiple Portfolio Funds in the Fund's portfolio each invest in a particular underlying company. In other situations, Portfolio Funds may hold economically offsetting positions. To the extent that the Portfolio Fund Managers do, in fact, hold such offsetting positions, the Fund's portfolio, considered as a whole, may not achieve any gain or loss despite incurring fees and expenses in connection with such positions. In addition, Portfolio Fund Managers are compensated based on the performance of their portfolios. Accordingly, there often may be times when a particular Portfolio Fund Manager may receive incentive compensation in respect of its portfolio for a period even though the Fund's NAV may have decreased during such period. Furthermore, it is possible that from time to time, various Portfolio Fund Managers selected by the Adviser may be competing with each other for investments in one or more markets.

Limitations on Ability to Invest in Portfolio Funds

Certain Portfolio Fund Managers' investment approaches can accommodate only a certain amount of capital. Portfolio Fund Managers typically endeavor not to undertake to manage more capital than such Portfolio Fund Manager's approach can

accommodate without risking a potential deterioration in returns. Accordingly, each Portfolio Fund Manager has the right to refuse to manage some or all of the Fund's assets that the Adviser may wish to allocate to such Portfolio Fund Manager. Further, continued sales of Shares would dilute the indirect participation of existing Shareholders with such Portfolio Fund Manager.

In addition, the Fund may make investments in particular Portfolio Funds only at certain times, and commitments to Portfolio Funds may not be accepted (in part or in their entirety). As a result, the Fund may hold cash or invest any portion of its assets that is not invested in Portfolio Funds in cash equivalents, short-term securities or money market securities pending investment in Portfolio Funds. To the extent that the Fund's assets are not invested in Portfolio Funds, the Fund may be unable to meet its investment objective.

Indemnification of Portfolio Funds and Portfolio Fund Managers

The Fund may agree to indemnify certain of the Portfolio Funds and the Portfolio Fund Managers and their respective officers, directors, and affiliates from any liability, damage, cost, or expense arising out of, among other things, acts or omissions undertaken in connection with the management of Portfolio Funds or Direct Investments. If the Fund were required to make payments (or return distributions received from such Portfolio Funds or Direct Investments) in respect of any such indemnity, the Fund could be materially adversely affected.

Termination of the Fund's Interest in a Portfolio Fund

A Portfolio Fund may, among other things, terminate the Fund's interest in that Portfolio Fund (causing a forfeiture of all or a portion of such interest) if the Fund fails to satisfy any capital call by that Portfolio Fund or if the continued participation of the Fund in the Portfolio Fund would have a material adverse effect on the Portfolio Fund or its assets.

Limited Operating History of Portfolio Companies

Portfolio Companies may have limited operating histories by which to assess their ability to achieve, sustain and increase revenues or profitability. A Portfolio Company's financial results will be affected by many factors, including (i) the ability to successfully identify a market or markets in which there is a need for its products; (ii) the ability to successfully negotiate strategic alliances, licensing and other relationships for product development, marketing, distribution and sales; (iii) the progress of research and development programs with respect to the development of additional products and enhancements to existing products; (iv) the ability to protect proprietary rights; and (v) competing technological and market developments, particularly companies that have substantially greater resources.

There can be no assurance that the Portfolio Companies will ever achieve significant commercial revenues or profitability.

Risks Associated with Management of Growth

To achieve their projected revenues and other targeted operating results, the Portfolio Companies may be required to rapidly implement and improve operational, financial and management control systems on a timely basis, together with maintaining effective cost controls, and any failure to do so would have a material adverse effect on their business, financial condition and results of operations. The success of their growth plans will depend in part upon their ability to continue to attract, retain and motivate key personnel. Failure to make the required expansions and upgrades could have a material adverse effect on their business, financial condition, results of operations and relationships with their corporate partners. The results of operations for the companies will also be adversely affected if revenues do not increase sufficiently to compensate for the increase in operating expenses resulting from any expansion and there can be no assurance that any expansion will be profitable or will not adversely affect their results of operations.

Reliance on Portfolio Company Management

The day-to-day operations of each Portfolio Company are the responsibility of its own management team. Although the Adviser monitors the performance of investments and screens for capable management skills of the Portfolio Funds and although the Adviser expects the management of Portfolio Funds will monitor the performance of the investments underlying the Portfolio Funds, there can be no assurance that such management will be able to operate any such Portfolio Company in accordance with the Fund's expectations. In addition, the loss to a Portfolio Company of a member of its management team could be detrimental to the development of the Portfolio Company.

No Assurance of Additional Capital for Investments

Even if a Portfolio Company is successful generating revenues and expanding its service offerings, it may require additional financing to continue product and service development, testing and, ultimately, marketing and other operational activities. Moreover, its cash requirements may vary materially due to service development results, service testing results, changing relationships with strategic

partners, changes in the focus and direction of its research and development programs, competitive and technological advances of competitors, and other factors. Additional financing may not be available when needed or on acceptable terms. If additional financing is not available, the Portfolio Company may need to delay, scale back or eliminate certain of its product development, marketing or other activities, or even be forced to cease operations and liquidate.

Limits of Risk Disclosure

The above discussions and the discussions in the SAI relating to various risks associated with the Fund, Fund Investments, and Shares are not, and are not intended to be, a complete enumeration or explanation of the risks involved in an investment in the Fund. Prospective investors should read this entire Prospectus, the SAI, and the Agreement and Declaration of Trust and should consult with their own advisers before deciding whether to invest in the Fund. In addition, as the Fund's investment program or market conditions change or develop over time, an investment in the Fund may be subject to risk factors not currently contemplated or described in this Prospectus.

In view of the risks noted above, the Fund should be considered a speculative investment and prospective investors should invest in the Fund only if they can sustain a complete loss of their investment.

No guarantee or representation is made that the investment strategy of the Fund or any Portfolio Fund will be successful, that the various Fund Investments selected will produce positive returns, or that the Fund will achieve its investment objective.

MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND

The Board of Trustees

The Board has overall responsibility for the management and supervision of the business operations of the Fund on behalf of the Shareholders. A majority of Trustees of the Board are and will be persons who are not "interested persons," as defined in Section 2(a)(19) of the 1940 Act (the "Independent Trustees"). To the extent permitted by the 1940 Act and other applicable law, the Board may delegate any of its rights, powers and authority to, among others, the officers of the Fund, any committee of the Board, service providers or the Adviser. See "BOARD OF TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS" in the Fund's SAI for the identities of the Trustees and executive officers of the Fund, brief biographical information regarding each of them, and other information regarding the election and membership of the Board.

The Adviser

Fairway Capital Management, LLC, located at One South Wacker Drive, Suite 1050, Chicago, IL 60606, serves as the Adviser of the Fund and is responsible for determining and implementing the Fund's overall investment strategy. The Adviser is an institutional investment manager focused on the private markets.

The Adviser's team members have relationships with many of the top private equity and venture capital investors that have been developed over decades.

The Adviser is an investment adviser registered with the SEC under the Advisers Act. As of June 30, 2025, the Adviser managed \$75 million on a discretionary basis.

The Adviser and its affiliates may serve as investment manager to other funds that have investment programs that are similar to the investment program of the Fund, and the Adviser or one of its affiliates may in the future serve as the investment manager or otherwise manage or direct the investment activities of other registered and/or private investment companies with investment programs similar to the investment program of the Fund. See "CONFLICTS OF INTEREST."

Portfolio Managers of the Fund

Experienced Investment Team

The investment team members have worked together for many years at another firm. The Adviser's investment team enjoys access to many highly sought-after private funds through relationships developed over many decades. In addition, the Adviser has partnered with industry leading service professionals to provide its clients best-in-class institutional quality service for all aspects of the relationship.

The personnel of the Adviser who currently have primary responsibility for management of the Fund (the "Portfolio Managers") are:

Kevin T. Callahan

Kevin T. Callahan is a Founding Partner of Fairway Capital Management. Prior to founding Fairway Capital Management, Mr. Callahan was the Chief Operating Officer at Adams Street Partners, a global private markets investment management firm. As Chief Operating Officer, he was Chairman of Adams Street Partners' Operating Committee which oversaw issues related to client service, finance, human resources, legal and information technology. In addition, as Head of the Adams Street Partners Client Service team, Mr. Callahan oversaw all aspects of Adams Street Partners' client servicing functions including the portfolio management of the fund of funds programs and separate account portfolios. He worked closely with clients in the management of their portfolios, including the development and monitoring of their private equity programs. Mr. Callahan actively participated in all aspects of Adams Street Partners' investment process and was a member of the Executive Committee and Strategic Advisory Committee. Before joining Adams Street Partners in 2000, he was a senior member of Brinson Partners' global investment team for six years, responsible for providing client service and relationship management to Brinson Partners' clients. From 1987 to 1994, he was a Manager in the Audit and Financial Consulting Department of Arthur Andersen LLP, where he worked exclusively in the financial services industry. Mr. Callahan earned a BS degree from The Ohio State University and an MBA from the University of Chicago Booth School of Business. Mr. Callahan is a member of the CFA Institute and the CFA Society of Chicago and holds the CPA designation.

Mr. Callahan is a member of the Chicago Booth Graduate School of Business Private Equity Advisory Council and a Trustee of the First Tee of Greater Chicago.

Tom Gladden

Tom Gladden is a Founding Partner of Fairway Capital Management. Prior to founding Fairway Capital Management, Mr. Gladden was an advisor to U.S. based venture capital and private equity firms at Macrosight, which he founded in 2017. At Macrosight, Mr. Gladden helped firms with strategic planning, public relations, marketing, relationship management and the fundraising process.

Prior to Macrosight, Mr. Gladden was an investor in venture capital and private equity funds at Adams Street Partners for more than 14 years. At Adams Street Partners, he evaluated nearly 1,000 fund investment opportunities and made 95 investments in venture capital and private equity funds, while sourcing and working on several secondary transactions, including one of the firm's largest venture capital secondary investments. Throughout his career at Adams Street Partners, Mr. Gladden predominantly spent his time focusing on venture capital and growth funds. Over that time, he built strong relationships with most of the top venture capitalists in Adams Street Partners' portfolio and around the world.

Prior to joining Adams Street Partners in 2002, Mr. Gladden worked on the Private Capital and Real Estate team at Duke Management Company, which managed the assets of Duke University and the Duke University Hospital System. His other experience includes hospital consulting with APM, Inc. and managing a not-for-profit serving underprivileged children and teens in Chicago.

Mr. Gladden has an A.B., Magna Cum Laude, from Dartmouth College and a M.S. in Computer Science from the University of Chicago. Mr. Gladden is a Trustee at Roosevelt University of Chicago and a member of the Executive Committee of the Dartmouth Club of Chicago.

Laura Milligan

Laura Milligan is a Founding Partner of Fairway Capital Management. Ms. Milligan most recently spent six years at the Boeing Company as part of the Trust Investments team that managed the firm's \$60 billion defined benefit plan. Ms. Milligan was the Director of Private Equity where she managed a nearly \$3 billion portfolio of private equity fund investments and was responsible for sourcing, investigating and monitoring buyout, venture capital and special situations funds. Prior to Boeing, Ms. Milligan spent four years as a Senior Associate on the private equity manager research team at Mercer Investment Consulting where she evaluated private funds for investment. Prior to Mercer, Ms. Milligan spent three years as an Associate at Adams Street Partners. Ms. Milligan began her career working in the Investment Banking group and Equity Research team at Robert W. Baird. She has a BBA from the University of Notre Dame where she graduated summa cum laude, and a MBA from The Kellogg School of Management at Northwestern University.

Investment Management Agreement

Under the general oversight of the Board, the Adviser has been engaged to continuously furnish an investment program with respect to the Fund and to furnish such other services necessary to sponsor and manage the Fund that are not specifically delegated to other service providers of the Fund, including overseeing the work that is delegated to other service providers of the Fund. The Adviser compensates all Trustees and officers of the Fund who are members of the Adviser's organization and who render investment services to the Fund.

Pursuant to the Investment Management Agreement, the Adviser agrees to manage the investment and reinvestment of the Fund's assets in accordance with the Fund's investment objective and policies and determine what investments will be purchased, held, sold or exchanged by the Fund and what portion, if any, of the assets of the Fund will be held uninvested. The Adviser bears its own operating and overhead expenses attributable to its duties under the Investment Management Agreement (such as salaries, bonuses, rent, office and administrative expenses, depreciation and amortization, and auditing expenses). The Fund bears all other costs of its operations, including, without limitation, the expenses set forth in "FUND EXPENSES" below.

The Adviser may earn a profit on the Management Fee and any Incentive Fee paid by the Fund.

A discussion regarding the considerations of the Fund's Board for approving the continuation of the Investment Management Agreement is included in the Fund's semi-annual report to shareholders for the period ended September 30, 2024.

MANAGEMENT FEE

The Fund has agreed to pay the Adviser as compensation under the Investment Management Agreement an annual rate of 0.75% on the Fund's average net assets, which shall be accrued and payable at the end of each calendar quarter (or at such other interval, not less frequently than quarterly, as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser). The Management Fee is paid to the Adviser out of the Fund's assets and decreases the net profits or increases the net losses of the Fund.

Separately from the contractual expense limitation referenced under "SUMMARY OF FUND EXPENSES" above, the Adviser may voluntarily reimburse any fees and expenses of the Fund but is under no obligation to do so.

A portion of the Management Fee may be paid to brokers or dealers that assist in the distribution of Shares.

Incentive Fee

In addition, at the end of each calendar quarter of the Fund (and at such other intervals as the Board may from time to time determine and specify in writing to the Adviser), the Adviser (or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, an affiliate of the Adviser) will also be entitled to receive an Incentive Fee equal to 10% of the excess, if any, of (i) the net profits of the Fund for the applicable quarter over (ii) the then balance, if any, of the Loss Recovery Account. For the purposes of the Incentive Fee, the term "net profits" shall mean the amount by which the NAV of the Fund on the last day of the applicable quarter exceeds the NAV of the Fund as of the commencement of the same quarter, including any net change in unrealized appreciation or depreciation of investments and realized income and gains or losses and expenses (including offering and organizational expenses). The Fund maintains a memorandum account (the "Loss Recovery Account"), which had an initial balance of zero and is (i) increased upon the close of each calendar quarter of the Fund by the amount of the net losses of the Fund for the quarter, and (ii) decreased (but not below zero) upon the close of each calendar quarter by the amount of the net profits of the Fund for the quarter. Shareholders will benefit from the Loss Recovery Account in proportion to their holdings of Shares.

DISTRIBUTOR

Ultimus Fund Distributors, LLC (the "Distributor"), whose principal business address is 225 Pictoria Drive, Suite 450, Cincinnati, Ohio 45246, acts as Distributor to the Fund on a reasonable-efforts basis, subject to various conditions, pursuant to a Distribution Agreement (the "Distribution Agreement") among the Fund, the Adviser and the Distributor. The Distributor is compensated for its services to the Fund pursuant to the Distribution Agreement.

Neither the Distributor nor any other party is obligated to purchase any Shares from the Fund. There is no minimum aggregate number of Shares required to be purchased.

The Distributor may enter into agreements with selected broker-dealers, banks or other financial intermediaries for distribution of shares of the Fund. The Adviser and/or its affiliates may make payments to selected affiliated or unaffiliated third parties (including the parties who have entered into sub-distribution agreements with the Distributor) from time to time in connection with the sale of Shares and/or the services provided to Shareholders. These payments will be made out of the Adviser's and/or its affiliates' own assets and will not represent an additional charge to the Fund. The amount of such payments may be significant in amount and the prospect of receiving any such payments may provide such third parties or their employees with an incentive to favor sales of Shares over other investment options. These payments are subject to the FINRA limitations on compensation described below.

Investors who purchase shares through financial intermediaries will be subject to the procedures of those intermediaries through which they purchase shares, which may include charges, investment minimums, cutoff times and other restrictions in addition to, or different from, those listed herein. Information concerning any charges or services will be provided to customers by the financial intermediary through which they purchase shares. Investors purchasing shares of the Fund through financial intermediaries should acquaint themselves with their financial intermediary's procedures and should read the Prospectus in conjunction with any materials and information provided by their financial intermediary. The Distribution and Service Plan allows the Fund to pay distribution and servicing fees for the sale and servicing of its Class A Shares to the Fund's Distributor and/or other qualified recipients. The Distributor does not retain any of the distribution and servicing fees for profit.

Pursuant to the Distribution Agreement, the Distributor is solely responsible for the costs and expenses incurred in connection with its qualification as a dealer or broker under state or federal laws in order that the Shares may be sold in such states as may be mutually agreed upon by the parties. The Distribution Agreement also provides that the Fund will indemnify the Distributor and its trustees or directors, officers, employees or other agents against certain liabilities. The indemnification will not apply to actions of the Distributor, its trustees or directors, officers, employees or other agents in cases of their willful misfeasance, bad faith, or gross negligence in the performance of their duties.

As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. Class A Shares in the Fund are offered at their current NAV less a maximum sales charge of 3.50% of the subscription amount. The Fund or Adviser may elect to reduce, otherwise modify or waive the sales charge with respect to any Shareholder. No sales charge is expected to be charged with respect to investments by the Adviser and its affiliates, directors, principals, officers and employees and others in the Fund's sole discretion.

The offering will conform with the requirements set forth in FINRA Rule 5110 and other applicable FINRA rules. The sum of all compensation to be paid to the Distributor and other FINRA members in connection with the offering of Shares (including any sales charges, distribution fees, shareholder servicing fees, set-up costs, other fees or compensation paid to dealers or others for selling or servicing the Shares, interest, licensing fees, filing fees, travel expenses and other reimbursable expenses) will not exceed 8% of the total public offering price of the Shares sold in the offering.

DISTRIBUTION AND SERVICE PLAN

The Fund operates pursuant to a Distribution and Service Plan with respect to Class A Shares in compliance with Rule 12b-l under the 1940 Act. The Distribution and Service Plan allows the Fund to pay distribution and servicing fees for the sale and servicing of its Class A Shares. Under the Distribution and Service Plan, the Fund is permitted to pay as compensation to the Distributor and/or other qualified recipients up to a maximum of 0.70% per year on Class A Shares on an annualized basis of the aggregate net assets of the Fund attributable to such class (the "Distribution and Servicing Fee"). Because these fees are paid out of the Fund's assets on an ongoing basis, over time these fees will increase the cost of an investment and may cost more than paying other types of sales charges. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors. Class I Shares are not subject to the Distribution and Servicing Fee.

The Distribution and Servicing Fee to be paid to the Distributor for distribution of each class of Shares under the Distribution and Service Plan is as follows:

| Class | Distribution and Servicing Fee |
|----------------|--------------------------------|
| Class I Shares | None |
| Class A Shares | 0.70% |

As noted above, the offering will conform with the requirements set forth in FINRA Rule 5110 and other applicable FINRA rules. The sum of all compensation to be paid to the Distributor and other FINRA members in connection with the offering of Shares (including any sales charges, distribution fees, shareholder servicing fees, set-up costs, other fees or compensation paid to dealers or others for selling or servicing the Shares, interest, licensing fees, filing fees, travel expenses and other reimbursable expenses) will not exceed 8% of the total public offering price of the Shares sold in the offering.

ADMINISTRATION SERVICES

Ultimus Fund Solutions, LLC (the "Administrator" or "Ultimus"), whose principal business address is 225 Pictoria Drive, Suite 450, Cincinnati, Ohio 45249, provides certain administrative, accounting and transfer agency services to the Fund pursuant to a Master Services Agreement between the Fund and the Administrator (the "Master Services Agreement"). NLCS, whose principal business address is 4221 North 203rd Street, Suite 100, Elkhorn, NE 68022, an affiliate of the Administrator, provides compliance services to the Fund pursuant to a Compliance Services Consulting Agreement. The Fund pays the Administrator a fee and separate fixed fees to

make certain filings and pays NLCS a quarterly fee for supplying the Fund's Chief Compliance Officer and related compliance services. The Fund also reimburses the Administrator and NLCS for certain out-of-pocket expenses incurred on the Fund's behalf. The administrative fees are accrued and paid monthly by the Fund and are based on the aggregate net assets of the Fund and subject to an annual minimum.

The Administrator administers the Fund's operations in such manner and to such extent as may be authorized by the Board. Administration services include, but are not limited to: (1) overseeing the performance of administrative and professional services rendered to the Fund by others, including its custodian, transfer agent and dividend disbursing agent as well as legal, auditing, shareholder servicing and other services performed for the Fund; (2) preparing for filing and filing certain regulatory filings subject to Fund counsel and/or independent auditor oversight; (3) overseeing the preparation and filing of the Fund's tax returns, financial statements and related reports to Shareholders, the SEC and state and other securities administrators; (4) providing the Fund with adequate general office space and facilities and persons suitable to the Board to serve as officers of the Fund; (5) assisting the Adviser in monitoring Fund holdings for compliance with prospectus investment restrictions and in the preparation of periodic compliance reports; and (6) with the cooperation of the Adviser, the officers of the Fund and other relevant parties, preparing and disseminating materials for meetings of the Board.

The Master Services Agreement continues in effect, unless earlier terminated by the Fund or the Administrator, for a term of five years. Thereafter, unless otherwise terminated, the Master Services Agreement shall be renewed automatically for successive one-year periods. Either party may terminate the Master Services Agreement with or without cause, but only upon the expiration of the initial term or any renewal term, by giving the other party 150 days' prior written notice. Either party may terminate the Master Services Agreement with good cause (as defined under the Master Services Agreement) on at least thirty days' written notice to the other party.

Under the Master Services Agreement, the Administrator is liable for any damages resulting from the willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence of the Administrator as a result of the performance or non-performance by the Administrator of its obligations and duties under the agreement. In addition, the Administrator will not be liable for any special, indirect, incidental, punitive, consequential or exemplary damages or lost profits, of any kind whatsoever under any provision of the Master Services Agreement or for any such damages arising out of any act or failure to act thereunder.

CUSTODIAN

UMB Bank, N.A. (the "Custodian"), whose principal business address is 928 Grand Blvd., 10th Floor, Kansas City, MO 64106, serves as the primary custodian of the assets of the Fund and may maintain custody of such assets with U.S. and non-U.S. sub-custodians (which may be banks and trust companies), securities depositories and clearing agencies in accordance with the requirements of Section 17(f) of the 1940 Act and the rules thereunder.

FUND EXPENSES

Fund Operating Expenses

The Fund bears all expenses and costs incurred in the conduct of the Fund's business, including, without limitation the following: (i) all of the legal and other out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the organization of the Fund and the offering of its shares; (ii) ordinary administrative and operating expenses, including the Management Fee and the Incentive Fee (each of which are described under "MANAGEMENT FEE" above), and all expenses associated with the pricing of Fund assets; (iii) risk management expenses; (iv) ordinary and recurring investment expenses, including all fees and expenses directly related to portfolio transactions and positions for the Fund's account (including brokerage, clearing and settlement costs), custodial costs and interest charges; (v) professional fees (including, without limitation, expenses of consultants, experts and specialists); (vi) fees and expenses in connection with repurchase offers and any repurchases or redemptions of Fund shares; (vii) office space, office supplies, facilities and equipment for the Fund; (viii) executive and other personnel for managing the affairs of the Fund, other than those provided in connection with the Fund's investment program; (ix) any of the costs of printing and mailing the items referred to in subsection (xxii) of this paragraph; (x) any of the costs of preparing, printing and distributing sales literature; (xi) compensation of Trustees of the Fund who are not directors, officers or employees of the Adviser or of any affiliated person (other than a registered investment company) of the Adviser; (xii) registration, filing and other fees in connection with requirements of regulatory authorities; (xiii) the charges and expenses of any entity appointed by the Fund for custodial, paying agent, shareholder servicing and plan agent services; (xiv) charges and expenses of independent accountants retained by the Fund; (xv) charges and expenses of any transfer agents and registrars appointed by the Fund; (xvi) brokers' commissions and issue and transfer taxes chargeable to the Fund in connection with securities transactions to which the Fund is a party; (xvii) taxes and fees payable by the Fund to federal, state or other governmental agencies; (xviii) any cost of certificates representing shares of the Fund; (xix) legal fees and expenses in connection with the affairs of the Fund, including

registering and qualifying its shares with federal and state regulatory authorities; (xx) expenses of meetings of shareholders and Trustees of the Fund; (xxi) interest, including interest on borrowings by the Fund; (xxii) the costs of services, including services of counsel, required in connection with the preparation of the Fund's registration statements and prospectuses, including amendments and revisions thereto, annual, semiannual and other periodic reports of the Fund, and notices and proxy solicitation materials furnished to shareholders of the Fund or regulatory authorities; (xxiii) the Fund's expenses of bookkeeping, accounting, auditing and financial reporting, including related clerical expenses; (xxiv) all filing costs, fees and any other expenses which are directly related to the investment of the Fund's assets; and (xxv) any extraordinary expenses, including any litigation expenses.

The Portfolio Funds bear various fees and expenses in connection with their operations. These fees and expenses are similar to those incurred by the Fund. In addition, the Portfolio Funds pay asset-based fees to their Portfolio Fund Managers and generally may pay performance-based fees or allocations to their Portfolio Fund Managers, which effectively reduce the investment returns of the Portfolio Funds. These expenses, fees, and allocations are in addition to those incurred by the Fund directly. As an investor in the Portfolio Funds, the Fund bears a portion of the expenses and fees of the Portfolio Funds. Such indirect fees and expenses are borne by the Fund.

The Adviser bears all of its own routine overhead expenses, including rent, utilities, salaries, office equipment and communications expenses. In addition, the Adviser is responsible for the payment of the compensation and expenses of those members of the Board and officers of the Fund affiliated with the Adviser, and making available, without expense to the Fund, the services of such individuals, subject to their individual consent to serve and to any limitations imposed by law.

The Adviser may be entitled to receive topping, break-up, monitoring, directors' organizational, set-up, advisory, investment banking, syndication and other similar fees in connection with the purchase, monitoring or disposition of Fund Investments or from unconsummated transactions. Any such fees earned in respect of the Fund Investments shall be for the benefit of the Fund.

Expense Limitation Agreement

The Adviser has entered into an expense limitation agreement (the "Expense Limitation Agreement") with the Fund, whereby the Adviser has agreed to reduce the Management Fee payable to it (but not below zero), and to pay any operating expenses of the Fund, to the extent necessary to limit the operating expenses of the Fund, excluding certain "Excluded Expenses" listed below, to the annual rate (as a percentage of the net assets of the applicable class of Shares of the Fund, as calculated at the end of each calendar quarter) of 2.00% and 2.70% with respect to Class I Shares and Class A Shares, respectively (the "Expense Cap"). Excluded Expenses that are not covered by the Expense Cap include: brokerage commissions and other similar transactional expenses, interest (including interest incurred on borrowed funds and interest incurred in connection with bank and custody overdrafts), other borrowing costs and fees including interest and commitment fees, taxes, acquired fund fees and expenses, Incentive Fees to be paid to the Adviser, litigation and indemnification expenses, judgments, and extraordinary expenses.

If the Adviser waives its Management Fee or pays any operating expenses of the Fund pursuant to the Expense Cap, the Adviser may, for a period ending three years after the end of the quarter in which such fees or expenses are waived or incurred, recoup amounts waived or incurred to the extent such recoupment does not cause the Fund's operating expense ratio (after recoupment and excluding the Excluded Expenses) to exceed the (a) the expense limit in effect at the time of the waiver, and (b) the expense limit in effect at the time of the recoupment.

The Expense Limitation Agreement will continue in effect through July 31, 2026, and will renew automatically for successive periods of one year thereafter, unless written notice of termination is provided by the Adviser to the Fund not less than ten (10) days prior to the end of the then-current term. The Board may terminate the Expense Limitation Agreement at any time on not less than ten (10) days' prior notice to the Adviser, and the Expense Limitation Agreement may be amended at any time only with the consent of both the Adviser and the Board.

The Fund's fees and expenses will decrease the net profits or increase the net losses of the Fund.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Fund may be subject to a number of actual and potential conflicts of interest, including, but not limited to, those set forth in further detail below.

Other Clients of the Adviser

The Adviser may from time to time engage in financial advisory activities that are independent from, and may conflict with, those of the Fund. In the future, there might arise instances where the interests of the Adviser conflict with the interests of the Fund. The

Adviser may provide services to, invest in, advise, sponsor and/or act as investment manager to investment vehicles and other persons or entities (including prospective investors in the Fund), which may have structures, investment objectives and/or policies that are similar to (or different than) those of the Fund, and which may compete with the Fund for investment opportunities. In addition, the Adviser and its other clients may from time to time invest in securities that would be appropriate for the Fund or the Portfolio Funds and may compete with the Portfolio Funds for investment opportunities. By acquiring Shares of the Fund, each Shareholder will be deemed to have acknowledged the existence of any such actual and potential conflicts of interest.

Although the Adviser seeks to allocate investment opportunities among the Fund and its other clients in a fair and reasonable manner, there can be no assurance that an investment opportunity which comes to the attention of the Adviser will be appropriate for the Fund or will be referred to the Fund. The Adviser is not obligated to refer any particular investment opportunity to the Fund.

The directors, partners, trustees, managers, members, officers and employees of the Adviser may buy and sell securities or other investments for their own accounts (including through funds managed by the Adviser). As a result of differing trading and investment strategies or constraints, investments may be made by directors, partners, trustees, managers, members, officers and employees that are the same, different from or made at different times than investments made for the Fund. To reduce the possibility that the Fund will be materially adversely affected by the personal trading described above, each of the Fund and the Adviser have adopted codes of ethics (collectively, the "Codes of Ethics") in compliance with Section 17(j) of the 1940 Act that restricts securities trading in the personal accounts of investment professionals and others who normally come into possession of information regarding the portfolio transactions of the Fund. The Codes of Ethics are available on the EDGAR Database on the SEC's Internet site at http://www.sec.gov, and copies may be obtained, after paying a duplicating fee, by email at publicinfo@sec.gov.

The Adviser may from time to time have other clients with investment objectives that are similar to or compete with the Fund's investment objectives, including private funds and managed accounts. The Fund and the Adviser have received exemptive relief from the provisions of Section 17(d) of the 1940 Act to invest in certain privately negotiated investment transactions alongside affiliates, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions.

Allocation of the Adviser's Time

The Fund substantially relies on the Adviser to manage the day-to-day activities of the Fund and to implement the Fund's investment strategy. The Adviser may in the future be involved with activities that are unrelated to the Fund. For example, the Adviser is not restricted from forming additional investment funds, from entering into other investment advisory relationships or from engaging in other business activities, even though such activities may be in competition with the Fund and/or may involve substantial time and resources of the Adviser. These activities could be viewed as creating a conflict of interest in that the time and effort of the Adviser and its officers and employees will not be devoted exclusively to the Fund's business but will be allocated between the Fund and the management of the assets of other clients of the Adviser. The Adviser and its employees will devote only as much of their time to the Fund's business as the Adviser and its employees, in their judgment, determine is reasonably required, which may be substantially less than their full time. Therefore, the Adviser and its employees may experience conflicts of interest in allocating management time, services and functions among the Fund and any other business ventures in which they or any of their key personnel, as applicable, are or may become involved. This could result in actions that are more favorable to other entities than to the Fund. Nevertheless, the Fund believes that the members of the Adviser's senior management and the other key professionals have sufficient time to fully discharge their responsibilities to the Fund and to the other businesses in which they are involved. The Fund believes that its executive officers will devote the time required to manage the business and expect that the amount of time a particular executive officer devotes to the Fund will vary during the course of the year and depend on the Fund's business activities at the given time.

Compensation Arrangements

The Adviser will receive substantial fees from the Fund in return for its services, and these fees could influence the advice provided by the Adviser. Among other matters, the compensation arrangements could affect the Adviser's judgment with respect to offerings of equity by the Fund, which allow the Adviser to earn increased Management Fees.

DIVIDENDS AND DISTRIBUTIONS

The Fund intends to qualify annually as a RIC under the Code and intends to distribute at least 90% of its annual net taxable income to its Shareholders. For any distribution, the Fund will calculate each Shareholder's specific distribution amount for the period using record and declaration dates. From time to time, the Fund may also pay special interim distributions in the form of cash or Shares at the discretion of the Board. Unless Shareholders elect to receive distributions in the form of cash, the Fund intends to make its ordinary distributions in the form of additional Shares. Any distributions reinvested in additional Shares will nevertheless remain

subject to U.S. federal (and applicable state and local) taxation to Shareholders. The Fund contemplates distributing all of its net earnings in the form of dividends, consisting of ordinary income and capital gains distributions. The Fund distributes capital gains, if any, annually and will declare dividends and pay dividends consisting of ordinary income, if any, quarterly. A Shareholder's dividends and capital gain distribution will be automatically reinvested if the Shareholder does not instruct the Administrator otherwise. A Shareholder who elects not to reinvest will receive both dividends and capital gain distributions in cash. The Fund may limit the extent to which any distributions that are returns of capital may be reinvested in the Fund.

Each year a statement on IRS Form 1099-DIV (or successor form), identifying the character (e.g., as ordinary income, qualified dividend income or long-term capital gain) of the distributions, will be mailed to Shareholders. The Fund's distributions may exceed the Fund's earnings, especially during the period before the Fund has substantially invested the proceeds from this offering. As a result, a portion of the distributions the Fund makes may represent a return of capital for U.S. federal tax purposes. A return of capital generally is a return of your investment rather than a return of earnings or gains derived from the Fund's investment activities and will be made after deduction of the fees and expenses payable in connection with the offering, including any fees payable to the Adviser. See "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS." There can be no assurance that the Fund will be able to pay distributions at a specific rate or at all.

The Fund has elected to be treated, and intends to qualify annually, as a RIC under the Code. To qualify for and maintain RIC tax treatment, the Fund must, among other things, distribute at least 90% of its net ordinary income and realized net short-term capital gains in excess of realized net long-term capital losses, if any. A RIC may satisfy the 90% distribution requirement by distributing dividends (other than Capital Gain Dividends, as defined below) during the taxable year (including dividends declared in October, November or December of a taxable year that, if paid in the following January, are treated as paid by a RIC and received by Shareholders in the prior taxable year). In addition, a RIC may, in certain cases, satisfy the 90% distribution requirement by distributing dividends relating to a taxable year after the close of such taxable year under the "spillover dividend" provisions of the Code. If a RIC makes a spillover dividend the amounts will be included in IRS Form 1099-DIV for the year the spillover distribution is paid.

The Fund can offer no assurance that it will achieve results that will permit the Fund to pay any cash distributions. If the Fund issues senior securities, the Fund will be prohibited from making distributions if doing so causes the Fund to fail to maintain the asset coverage ratios stipulated by the 1940 Act or if distributions are limited by the terms of any of the Fund's borrowings. See "CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS."

OUTSTANDING SECURITIES

The table below reflects Shares of the Fund outstanding as of July 1, 2025:

| | | (3) | (4) |
|---|------------|--|-----------------|
| | (2) | Amount Held by Amount Outstanding | |
| (1) | Amount | Registrant or for Exclusive of Amount | |
| Title of Class | Authorized | its Account | Shown Under (3) |
| Common shares of beneficial interest, par value \$0.001 per share | Unlimited | None | 1,890,117.67 |
| Class I | Unlimited | None | 1,890,117.67 |
| Class A | Unlimited | None | None |

REPURCHASES OF SHARES

No Right of Redemption

No Shareholder or other person holding Shares acquired from a Shareholder has the right to require the Fund to redeem any Shares. No public market for Shares currently exists. As a result, Shareholders may not be able to liquidate their investment other than through repurchases of Shares by the Fund, as described below.

Periodic Repurchases

The Fund intends to provide liquidity to Shareholders by offering to repurchase Shares pursuant to written tenders by Shareholders. Repurchases will be made at such times, in such amounts and on such terms as may be determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. Shareholders tendering Shares for repurchase must do so by a date specified in the notice describing the terms of the repurchase offer, which will generally be approximately 5 days prior to the applicable purchase date. Shareholders that elect to tender their Shares in

the Fund will not know the price at which such Shares will be repurchased until after the repurchase date, and any payment by the Fund for the repurchased shares will not be made until approximately 60 days after the applicable repurchase date.

In determining whether the Fund should offer to repurchase Shares, the Board will consider the recommendations of the Adviser as to the timing of such an offer, as well as a variety of operational, business and economic factors. Under normal market conditions, the Adviser expects that it will generally recommend to the Board that the Fund offer to repurchase Shares from Shareholders on a quarterly basis (or on such earlier or later date(s) as the Board may determine), and that each repurchase offer made during the calendar quarters (i.e., quarters ending March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31) should apply to no more than 5% of the net assets of the Fund, although any particular recommendation may exceed such percentage.

In determining whether to accept a recommendation to conduct a repurchase offer at any such time, the Board will consider the following factors, among others:

- whether any Shareholders have requested to tender Shares to the Fund;
- the liquidity of the Fund's assets (including fees and costs associated with disposing of the Fund's interests in underlying Portfolio Funds);
- the investment plans and working capital and reserve requirements of the Fund;
- the relative economies of scale of the tenders with respect to the size of the Fund;
- the history of the Fund in repurchasing Shares, including the results of prior repurchase offers;
- the availability of information as to the value of the Fund's investments in underlying Portfolio Funds;
- the existing conditions of the securities markets and the economy generally, as well as political, national or international developments or current affairs;
- any anticipated tax consequences to the Fund of any proposed repurchases of Shares; and
- the recommendations of the Adviser.

The Fund will repurchase Shares from Shareholders pursuant to written tenders on terms and conditions that the Board determines to be fair to the Fund and to all Shareholders. When the Board determines that the Fund will repurchase Shares, a notice will be provided to Shareholders that contains information Shareholders should consider in deciding whether to participate in the repurchase opportunity, including the terms of the offer and instructions for participating in the offer. Shareholders deciding whether to tender their Shares during the period that a repurchase offer is open may obtain the applicable Class's NAV per Share as of the most recent valuation date by contacting the Adviser during the period.

If a repurchase offer is oversubscribed by Shareholders who tender Shares, the Fund may extend the repurchase offer, repurchase a pro rata portion of the Shares tendered, or take any other action permitted by applicable law. In addition, the Fund may repurchase Shares of Shareholders if, among other reasons, the Fund determines that such repurchase would be in the interests of the Fund.

Repurchases will be effective after receipt and acceptance by the Fund of eligible written tenders of Shares from Shareholders that have been tendered by the applicable repurchase offer deadline.

The Fund does not impose any charges in connection with repurchases of Shares unless the Share is held for less than one year. A 2.00% early repurchase fee (the "Early Repurchase Fee") will be charged by the Fund with respect to any repurchase of Shares from a Shareholder at any time prior to the day immediately preceding the one-year anniversary of the Shareholder's purchase of the Shares. The Early Repurchase Fee will be retained by the Fund and will be for the benefit of the Fund's remaining Shareholders. Shares tendered for repurchase will be treated as having been repurchased on a "first in, first out" basis. Shares will be repurchased by the Fund after the Management Fee and Incentive Fee have been deducted from the Fund's assets as of the end of the quarter in which the repurchase occurs (i.e., the accrued Management Fee and Incentive Fee for the quarter in which Shares are to be repurchased are deducted before effecting the repurchase).

Procedures for Repurchase of Shares

The Fund expects that payment upon a repurchase of Shares will be made in the form of cash. The Fund does not generally expect to distribute securities as payment for repurchased Shares except in unusual circumstances, including if making a cash payment would result in a material adverse effect on the Fund or the Shareholders. Securities which are distributed in-kind in connection with a repurchase of Shares may be illiquid. Any in-kind distribution of securities will be valued in accordance with the Fund's valuation procedures and will be distributed to all tendering Shareholders on a proportional basis. See "CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE; VALUATION."

The Fund may have to liquidate interests in such investments in order to fund the repurchase of Shares and due to other considerations applicable to the Fund, the Fund intends to follow the procedures described below in connection with a repurchase of Shares:

• The Adviser anticipates that, generally, the Adviser will recommend to the Board that the Fund offer to repurchase Shares from Shareholders on a quarterly basis, with such tender valuation dates to occur as of each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 (each, a "Tender Valuation Date"). Each Tender Valuation Date will be determined by the Board in its sole discretion, and each repurchase offer will generally commence approximately 60 days prior to the applicable Tender Valuation Date. Tenders will be revocable upon written notice to the Fund up to 5 days prior to the Tender Valuation Date (such deadline for revocation being the "Expiration Date"). The value of Shares being repurchased will be determined as of the Tender Valuation Date. Within 60 days after the Tender Valuation Date, the Fund will give to each Shareholder whose Shares have been accepted for repurchase cash.

The repurchase of Shares is subject to regulatory requirements imposed by the SEC. The Fund's repurchase procedures are intended to comply with such requirements. However, in the event that the Board determines that modification of the repurchase procedures described above is required, appropriate or desired, the Board will adopt revised repurchase procedures as necessary to ensure the Fund's compliance with applicable regulations or as the Board in its sole discretion deems appropriate or desirable in accordance with federal securities regulations. Subject to U.S. tender offer rules, the Fund may suspend, postpone or terminate such offer in certain circumstances upon the determination of a majority of the Board, including a majority of the Independent Trustees, that such suspension, postponement or termination is advisable for the Fund and its Shareholders, including, without limitation, circumstances as a result of which it is not reasonably practicable for the Fund to dispose of its investments or to determine its NAV, and other unusual circumstances. Upon early termination of an offer to repurchase Shares, Shareholders will not be permitted to tender Shares for repurchase. The Fund will provide notice, however, as to a subsequent offering period following any such early termination.

As described above, in certain circumstances the Board may determine not to conduct a repurchase offer, or to conduct a repurchase offer of less than 5% of the Fund's net assets. In particular, during periods of financial market stress, the Board may determine that some or all of the Fund's investments cannot be liquidated at their fair value, making a determination not to conduct repurchase offers more likely. In addition, under certain circumstances, the Board may determine to conduct a repurchase offer of more than 5% of the Fund's net assets. If a repurchase offer is oversubscribed, or if the Fund does not conduct a repurchase offer in any particular quarter, Shareholders will have to wait until the next repurchase offer to make another repurchase request.

As a result, Shareholders may be unable to liquidate all or a given percentage of their investment in the Fund during a particular quarter.

The Fund may be required to liquidate portfolio holdings earlier than the Adviser would have desired in order to meet the repurchase requests. Such necessary liquidations may potentially result in losses to the Fund, and may increase the Fund's investment related expenses as a result of higher portfolio turnover rates. The Adviser intends to take measures, subject to policies as may be established by the Board, to attempt to avoid or minimize potential losses and expenses resulting from the repurchase of Shares. If the Fund borrows to finance repurchases, interest on that borrowing will negatively affect Shareholders who do not tender their Shares in a repurchase offer by increasing the Fund's expenses and reducing any net investment income.

A Shareholder tendering for repurchase only a portion of its Shares must maintain an investment balance of at least \$25,000 after the repurchase is effected. If a Shareholder tenders an amount that would cause the Shareholder's investment balance to fall below the required minimum, the Fund reserves the right to repurchase all of the Shareholder's Shares of the Fund.

Mandatory Redemption by the Fund

The Fund may repurchase all or any portion of the Shares of a Shareholder without consent or other action by the Shareholder or other person if the Fund determines that:

- the Shares have been transferred in violation of terms of Fund's Agreement and Declaration of Trust;
- the Shares have been transferred or have vested in any person by operation of law (i.e., the result of the death, bankruptcy, insolvency, adjudicated incompetence, or dissolution of the Shareholder);
- if any transferee does not meet any investor eligibility requirements established by the Fund from time to time;
- direct or indirect ownership of Shares of the Fund has or may become concentrated in such Shareholder to an extent that would disqualify the Fund as a RIC under the Code (or any successor statute thereto);
- ownership of Shares by a Shareholder or other person is likely to cause the Fund to be in violation of, or subject the Fund to additional registration or regulation under, the securities, commodities, or other laws of the United States or any other relevant jurisdiction;
- continued ownership of Shares by a Shareholder may be harmful or injurious to the business or reputation of the Fund or the Adviser, or may subject the Fund or any Shareholder to an undue risk of adverse tax or other fiscal or regulatory consequences;
- any of the representations and warranties made by a Shareholder or other person in connection with the acquisition of Shares was not true when made or has ceased to be true;
- with respect to a Shareholder subject to special laws or regulations, the Shareholder is likely to be subject to additional regulatory or compliance requirements under these special laws or regulations by virtue of continuing to hold any Shares;
- the investment balance of the Shareholder falls below \$25,000; or
- it would be in the interest of the Fund, as determined by the Board, for the Fund to repurchase the Shares.

TRANSFERS OF SHARES

Shares held by Shareholders may be transferred only: (i) by operation of law in connection with the death, bankruptcy, insolvency, adjudicated incompetence, or dissolution of the Shareholder; or (ii) with the consent of the Board (which may be withheld in the Board's sole and absolute discretion). If a Shareholder transfers Shares with the approval of the Board, the Fund shall as promptly as practicable take all necessary actions so that each transferee or successor to whom the Shares are transferred is admitted to the Fund as a Shareholder.

Notice to the Fund of any proposed transfer must include evidence satisfactory to the Board that the proposed transferee, at the time of transfer, meets any requirements imposed by the Fund with respect to investor eligibility and suitability. See "*ELIGIBLE INVESTORS*." Notice of a proposed transfer of Shares must also be accompanied by a properly completed subscription document in respect of the proposed transferee. In connection with any request to transfer Shares, the Fund may require the Shareholder requesting the transfer to obtain, at the Shareholder's expense, an opinion of counsel selected by the Fund as to such matters as the Fund may reasonably request. Each transferring Shareholder and transferee shall be required to pay all expenses, including, but not limited to, attorneys' and accountants' fees, incurred by the Fund in connection with the transfer.

By subscribing for Shares as a transferee, each Shareholder agrees, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, to indemnify and hold harmless the Fund, the members of the Board, each other Shareholder and any affiliate of the Fund, each Board member, the investment manager, any sub-adviser and each of the other Shareholders against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including legal or other expenses incurred in investigating or defending against any losses, claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses or any judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement), joint or several, to which these persons may become subject by reason of or arising from (i) any transfer made by the Shareholder in violation of the terms of the Agreement and Declaration of Trust and (ii) any misrepresentation by the transferring Shareholder or substituted Shareholder in connection with the transfer.

CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE; VALUATION

The Fund calculates its NAV as of the close of business on the last business day of each calendar quarter, each date that a Share is sold or repurchased, as of the date of any distribution and at such other times as the Board shall determine (each, a "Determination Date"). In determining its NAV, the Fund values its investments as of the relevant Determination Date. The NAV of each class of Shares of the Fund equals, unless otherwise noted, the value of the total assets of such class of Shares, less all of the liabilities allocated to such class, including accrued fees and expenses, each determined as of the relevant Determination Date.

The Fund's fair value policies and procedures and valuation practices are designed to comply with Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act. The Board has designated the Adviser as its "valuation designee" pursuant to Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act, subject to its oversight. The Board has also approved a valuation policy for the Fund (the "Valuation Policy"), according to which the valuation designee is responsible for determining the fair value of the Fund's investments. The valuation designee oversees the implementation of the Valuation Policy and may consult with representatives from the Fund's outside legal counsel or other third-party consultants in their discussions and deliberations. While fair value determinations will be based upon all available factors that the valuation designee

deems relevant at the time of the determination, fair value represents only a good faith approximation of the value of an asset or liability. There can be no assurance that the Fund will obtain the fair value assigned to a security if it were to sell the security at approximately the time at which the Fund determines its NAV per share.

The Adviser has established a committee (the "Valuation Committee") to oversee the valuation of the Fund's investments pursuant to the Valuation Policy and to make recommendations to the valuation designee. The Valuation Committee assists the valuation designee in making valuation determinations, provides primary day-to-day oversight of valuation of the Fund's investments and acts in accordance with the Valuation Policy as developed by the valuation designee and approved by the Board.

Securities traded on one or more of the U.S. national securities exchanges, the Nasdaq Stock Market or any foreign stock exchange are valued based on their respective market price.

Debt instruments for which market quotations are readily available are typically valued based on such market quotations. In validating market quotations as part of preparing its valuation recommendations, the Valuation Committee considers different factors such as the source and the nature of the quotation in order to determine whether the quotation represents fair value. The Valuation Committee makes use of reputable financial information providers in order to obtain the relevant quotations.

For debt and equity securities which are not publicly traded or for which market prices are not readily available (unquoted investments) the fair value is determined in good faith. In determining the fair values of these investments, except as set forth below, the Valuation Committee, as part of preparing its valuation recommendations, typically applies widely-recognized market and income valuation methodologies including, but not limited to, earnings and multiple analysis, discounted cash flow method and third-party valuations. In order to determine a fair value, these methods are applied to the latest information provided by the underlying portfolio companies or other business counterparties.

Due to the inherent uncertainty in determining the fair value of investments for which market values are not readily available, the fair values of these investments may fluctuate from period to period. In addition, such fair value may differ materially from the values that may have been used had a ready market existed for such investments and may significantly differ from the value ultimately realized by the Fund.

Assets and liabilities initially expressed in foreign currencies will be converted into U.S. Dollars using foreign exchange rates provided by a recognized pricing service.

Primary and secondary investments in Portfolio Funds are generally valued based on the latest NAV reported by the Portfolio Fund Manager until the Fund receives additional information and as further adjusted as follows. The Valuation Committee will, as part of preparing its recommendations to the valuation designee, review any cash flows since the reference date of the last net asset value for a private equity fund reported by the Portfolio Fund Manager by (i) adding the nominal amount of the investment related capital calls and (ii) deducting the nominal amount of investment related distributions from the net asset value as reported by the Portfolio Fund Manager. If applicable, the Valuation Committee will adjust, discount or otherwise modify any asset calculations in order to ensure that any valuations used in the Adviser's internal valuation metrics and investor reporting reflect values consistent with the Adviser's internal diligence. With respect to purchases or sales of secondary investments in Portfolio Funds, the latest net asset value reported by the Portfolio Fund Manager may be further adjusted if the Valuation Committee determines that the price paid or received is representative of a transaction between willing parties at the time or the purchase or sale.

In addition to tracking the NAV plus related cash flows of such Portfolio Funds, the Valuation Committee also intends to track relevant broad-based and issuer (or fund) specific valuation information relating to the assets held by each Portfolio Fund that is reasonably available at the time the Fund values its investments. In preparing its recommendation for the valuation designee, the Valuation Committee considers such information and may conclude in certain circumstances that the information provided by the Portfolio Fund Manager does not represent the fair value of a particular asset held by a Portfolio Fund. If the Valuation Committee concludes in good

faith that the latest NAV reported by a Portfolio Fund Manager does not represent fair value (e.g., there is more current information regarding a portfolio asset which significantly changes its fair value), the Valuation Committee will make a recommendation to the valuation designee that the Fund make a corresponding adjustment to reflect the current fair value of such asset within such Portfolio Fund. In determining the fair value of assets held by Portfolio Funds for recommendation to the valuation designee, the Valuation Committee applies valuation methodologies as outlined above.

Direct Investments in Portfolio Companies are generally valued based on valuations performed by the general partner of the special purpose vehicle ("SPV") through which the Direct Investment is made. In preparing its recommendation for the valuation designee, the Valuation Committee reviews the SPV general partner's methodology in determining the fair value of a Direct Investment in a Portfolio Company, and updates such fair value with relevant market information known to the Valuation Committee if the valuation provided to the Fund by the SPV general partner is not current.

Determining fair value involves subjective judgments, and it is possible that the fair value determined by the Valuation Committee for an investment for recommendation to the valuation designee may differ materially from the value that could be realized upon the

ultimate sale of the investment. There is no single standard for determining fair value of an investment. Rather, in determining the fair value of an investment for which there are no readily available market quotations, the Valuation Committee may consider pre-acquisition and annual financial reporting summaries from a Portfolio Fund, comparable company factors, including fundamental analytical data relating to the investment, the nature and duration of any restriction on the disposition of the investment, the cost of the investment at the date of purchase, the liquidity of the market for the investment, the price of such investment in a meaningful private or public investment or merger or acquisition of the issuer subsequent to the Fund's investment therein, or the per share price of the investment to be valued in recent verifiable transactions. Fair value prices are estimates, and there is no assurance that such a price will be at or close to the price at which the investment is next quoted or next trades.

Notwithstanding the above, Portfolio Fund Managers may adopt a variety of valuation bases and provide differing levels of information concerning Portfolio Funds and there will generally be no liquid markets for such investments. Consequently, there are inherent difficulties in determining the fair value that cannot be eliminated. Neither the Valuation Committee nor the valuation designee will be able to confirm independently the accuracy of valuations provided by the Portfolio Fund Managers (which are generally unaudited).

The Adviser acts as an investment adviser to other clients that invest in securities for which no public market price exists. Valuation determinations by the Adviser for other clients may result in different values than those ascribed to the same security owned by the Fund. Consequently, the fees charged to the Fund may be different than those charged to other clients, since the method of calculating the fees takes the value of all assets, including assets carried at different valuations, into consideration.

Expenses of the Fund are accrued on a quarterly basis on the Determination Date and taken into account for the purpose of determining the Fund's NAV. The Management Fee is accrued on a quarterly basis and is taken into account for the purpose of determining the Fund's NAV.

Prospective investors should be aware that situations involving uncertainties as to the value of portfolio positions could have an adverse effect on the Fund's NAV and the Fund if the judgments of the Valuation Committee or the valuation designee regarding appropriate valuations should prove incorrect.

CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a general summary of certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences applicable to the Fund and to an investment in Shares by a Shareholder. This summary does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to a particular investor, including an investor who holds Shares as part of a hedging, straddle, conversion, constructive sale or other integrated transaction, or to certain investors (e.g., investors subject to the alternative minimum tax, tax-exempt organizations, dealers in securities, pension plans and trusts, financial institutions, certain foreign investors and insurance companies) subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws. In addition, this summary does not specifically address the special tax consequences that may be applicable to persons who hold interests in partnerships, grantor trusts and other pass-through entities that hold Shares. This summary assumes that investors hold Shares as capital assets (generally, property held for investment).

THIS SUMMARY IS NECESSARILY GENERAL, AND EACH PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR IS URGED TO CONSULT ITS TAX ADVISER WITH RESPECT TO THE U.S. FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL, AND FOREIGN INCOME AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSAL OF SHARES, INCLUDING APPLICABLE TAX REPORTING REQUIREMENTS.

This summary is based on the Code as in effect on the date of this Prospectus, the Treasury Regulations, rulings of the IRS, and court decisions in existence on the date hereof, all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. The Fund has not sought a ruling from the IRS or any other federal, state or local agency with respect to any of the tax issues affecting the Fund. This summary does not discuss any aspects of the U.S. federal estate or gift tax or any state or local or non-U.S. tax. It does not discuss the special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws that could result if the Fund invested in tax-exempt securities or certain other investment assets.

If a partnership (including an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds Shares, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership with respect to the Shares generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partners in partnerships considering an acquisition of Shares should consult their tax advisers with respect to the partnership's purchase, ownership and disposition of Shares.

Taxation as a RIC

As a RIC, in any taxable year with respect to which the Fund distributes at least 90% of the sum of the Fund's: (i) "investment company taxable income," which includes dividends, interest, the excess of any net realized short-term capital gains over net realized long-term capital losses, and other taxable income (other than any net capital gain), reduced by deductible expenses, determined

without regard to the deduction for dividends and distributions paid and (ii) net tax-exempt interest income (which is the excess of the Fund's gross tax-exempt interest income over certain disallowed deductions), the Fund generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on investment company taxable income and net capital gains that the Fund distributes to its Shareholders. The Fund intends to distribute, in its Shares and/or cash, annually, all or substantially all of such income. To the extent that the Fund retains its net capital gains for investment or any investment company taxable income, the Fund will be subject to U.S. federal income tax. The Fund may choose to retain its net capital gains for investment or any investment company taxable income, and pay the associated U.S. federal corporate income tax, including the U.S. federal excise tax (described below).

The Fund may retain some or all of its realized net long-term capital gains in excess of realized net short-term capital losses and designate the retained net capital gains as a "deemed distribution." In that case, among other consequences, the Fund will pay tax on the retained amount and each Shareholder will be required to include its share of the deemed distribution in income as if it had been actually distributed to the Shareholder, and such Shareholder will be entitled to claim a credit equal to its allocable share of the tax paid thereon by the Fund for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The amount of the deemed distribution net of such tax will be added to the Shareholder's cost basis for its Shares. Since the Fund generally would be required to pay tax on any retained net capital gains at the Fund's regular corporate tax rate, and since that rate is in excess of the maximum rate currently payable by individuals on long-term capital gains, the amount of tax that individual Shareholders will be treated as having paid and for which they will receive a credit will exceed the tax they owe on the retained net capital gain. Such excess generally may be claimed as a credit against the U.S. Shareholder's other U.S. federal income tax obligations or may be refunded to the extent it exceeds a Shareholder's liability for U.S. federal income tax. A Shareholder that is not subject to U.S. federal income tax or otherwise required to file a U.S. federal income tax return would be required to file a U.S. federal income tax return on the appropriate form to claim a refund with respect to the allocable share of the taxes that the Fund has paid. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, the tax basis of Shares owned by a Shareholder will be increased by an amount equal to the excess of the amount of undistributed capital gains included in the Shareholder's gross income over the tax deemed paid by the Shareholder as described in this paragraph. To utilize the deemed distribution approach, the Fund must provide written notice to Shareholders prior to the expiration of 60 days after the close of the relevant taxable year. The Fund cannot treat any of its investment company taxable income as a "deemed distribution." The Fund may also make actual distributions to its Shareholders of some or all of realized net long-term capital gains in excess of realized net short-term capital losses.

The Fund will be subject to a 4% nondeductible U.S. federal excise tax (the "Excise Tax") on certain undistributed income unless the Fund distributes in a timely manner an amount at least equal to the sum of (i) 98% of the Fund's net ordinary income for each calendar year, (ii) 98.2% of the Fund's capital gain net income for the one-year period ending October 31 in that calendar year and (iii) any income recognized, but not distributed, in preceding years and on which the Fund paid no U.S. federal income tax (the "Excise Tax Avoidance Requirement"). For purposes of the required Excise Tax distribution, the income and gains of Portfolio Funds are expected to be treated as arising in the hands of the Fund at the time realized and recognized by the Portfolio Funds. While the Fund intends to distribute any income and capital gains in the manner necessary to minimize imposition of the Excise Tax, sufficient amounts of the Fund's taxable income and capital gains may not be distributed to avoid entirely the imposition of the Excise Tax. In that event, the Fund will be liable for the Excise Tax only on the amount by which the Fund does not meet the Excise Tax Avoidance Requirement.

Given the difficulty of estimating Fund income and gains in a timely fashion, each year the Fund is likely to be liable for a 4% excise tax on the portion of undistributed income and gains of the Fund.

In order to qualify as a RIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the Fund must, among other things:

- derive in each taxable year at least 90% of the Fund's gross income from dividends, interest, payments with respect to certain securities, loans, gains from the sale of stock or other "securities" (within the meaning of the 1940 Act), net income from certain "qualified publicly traded partnerships," or other income derived with respect to the Fund's business of investing in such stock or securities (the "Source of Income Test"); and
- diversify the Fund's holdings so that at the end of each quarter of the taxable year:
 - at least 50% of the value of the Fund's assets consists of cash, cash equivalents, U.S. government securities, securities of other RICs, and other securities if such other securities of any one issuer do not represent more than 5% of the value of the Fund's assets or more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer; and

on more than 25% of the value of the Fund's assets are invested in the securities, other than U.S. government securities or securities of other RICs, of one issuer, of two or more issuers that are controlled, as determined under applicable Code rules, by the Fund and that are engaged in the same or similar or related trades or businesses or of certain "qualified publicly traded partnerships" (the "Diversification Tests").

In the event the Fund owns equity interests in operating businesses conducted in "pass-through" form (i.e., as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes), income from such equity interests may not qualify for purposes of the Source of Income Test and, as a result, the Fund may be required to hold such interests through a subsidiary corporation. In such a case, any income from such equity interests should not adversely affect the Fund's ability to meet the Source of Income Test, although such income generally would be subject to U.S. federal income tax, which the Fund would indirectly bear through its ownership of such subsidiary corporation.

The Fund is authorized to borrow funds and to sell assets in order to satisfy distribution requirements. However, under the 1940 Act,

the Fund is not permitted to make distributions to its Shareholders while its debt obligations and other senior securities are outstanding unless certain "asset coverage" tests are met. Moreover, the Fund's ability to dispose of assets to meet the Fund's distribution requirements may be limited by (i) the illiquid nature of the Fund's portfolio and/or (ii) other requirements relating to the Fund's qualification as a RIC, including the Diversification Tests.

If the Fund disposes of assets in order to meet the Annual Distribution Requirement or the Excise Tax Avoidance Requirement, the Fund may make such dispositions at times that, from an investment standpoint, are not advantageous.

Fund Investments

The Fund will invest a portion of its assets in Portfolio Funds that are classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

An entity that is properly classified as a partnership, rather than an association or publicly traded partnership taxable as a corporation, is not itself subject to U.S. federal income tax. Instead, each partner of the partnership must take into account its distributive share of the partnership's income, gains, losses, deductions and credits (including all such items allocable to that partnership from investments in other partnerships) for each taxable year of the partnership ending with or within the partner's taxable year, without regard to whether such partner has received or will receive corresponding cash distributions from the partnership. Accordingly, the Fund may be required to recognize items of taxable income and gain prior to the time that the Fund receives corresponding cash distributions from a Portfolio Fund. In such case, the Fund might have to borrow money or dispose of investments, including interests in Portfolio Funds, and the Fund might have to sell shares of the Fund, in each case including when it is disadvantageous to do so, in order to make the distributions required in order to maintain its status as a RIC and to avoid the imposition of a U.S. federal income or excise tax.

In addition, the character of a partner's distributive share of items of partnership income, gain and loss generally will be determined as if the partner had realized such items directly. Portfolio Funds classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes may generate income allocable to the Fund that is not qualifying income for purposes of the Source of Income Test. In order to meet the Source of Income Test, the Fund may structure its investments in a way potentially increasing the taxes imposed thereon or in respect thereof. Because the Fund may not have timely or complete information concerning the amount and sources of such a Portfolio Fund's income until such income has been earned by the Portfolio Fund or until a substantial amount of time thereafter, it may be difficult for the Fund to satisfy the Source of Income Test.

Furthermore, it may not always be entirely clear how the asset diversification rules for RIC qualification will apply to the Fund's investments in Portfolio Funds that are classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In the event that the Fund believes that it is possible that it will fail the asset diversification requirement at the end of any quarter of a taxable year, it may seek to take certain actions to avert such failure, including by acquiring additional investments to come into compliance with the asset diversification test or by disposing of non-diversified assets. Although the Code affords the Fund the opportunity, in certain circumstances, to cure a failure to meet the asset diversification test, including by disposing of non-diversified assets within six months, there may be constraints on the Fund's ability to dispose of its interest in an Investment Fund that limit utilization of this cure period.

As a result of the considerations described in the preceding paragraphs, the Fund's intention to qualify and be eligible for treatment as a RIC can limit its ability to acquire or continue to hold positions in Portfolio Funds that would otherwise be consistent with their investment strategy or can require it to engage in transactions in which it would otherwise not engage, resulting in additional transaction costs and reducing the Fund's return to Shareholders.

Unless otherwise indicated, references in this discussion to the Fund's investments, activities, income, gain, and loss include the direct investments, activities, income, gain, and loss of the Fund, as well as those indirectly attributable to the Fund as result of the Fund's investment in any Portfolio Fund (or other entity) that is properly classified as a partnership or disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes (and not an association or publicly traded partnership taxable as a corporation).

Certain of the Fund's investment practices are subject to special and complex U.S. federal income tax provisions that may: (i) disallow, suspend, or otherwise limit the allowance of certain losses or deductions, including the dividends received deduction, (ii) convert lower taxed long-term capital gains and qualified dividend income into higher taxed short-term capital gains or ordinary income, (iii) convert ordinary loss or a deduction into capital loss (the deductibility of which is more limited), (iv) cause the Fund to recognize income or gain without a corresponding receipt of cash, (v) adversely affect the time as to when a purchase or sale of stock or securities is deemed to occur, (vi) adversely alter the characterization of certain complex financial transactions and (vii) produce income that will not qualify as good income for purposes of the 90% annual gross income requirement described above. The Fund will monitor its transactions and may decide to make certain tax elections, may be required to borrow money, or may be required to dispose of securities to mitigate the effect of these rules and prevent disqualification of the Fund as a RIC.

Investments the Fund makes in securities issued at a discount or providing for deferred interest or paid-in-kind interest are subject to special tax rules that will affect the amount, timing, and character of distributions to the Fund's Shareholders. For example, with respect to securities issued at a discount, the Fund will generally be required to accrue daily, as income, a portion of the discount and to

distribute such income each year to maintain the Fund's qualification as a RIC and to avoid U.S. federal income and the Excise Tax. Since in certain circumstances the Fund may recognize income before or without receiving cash representing such income, the Fund may have difficulty making distributions in the amounts necessary to satisfy the Annual Distribution Requirement and for avoiding U.S. federal income and the Excise Tax. Accordingly, the Fund may have to sell some of its investments at times the Fund would not consider advantageous, raise additional debt or equity capital, or reduce new investment originations to meet these distribution requirements. If the Fund is not able to obtain cash from other sources, the Fund may fail to qualify as a RIC and thereby be subject to corporate-level U.S. federal income tax.

In the event the Fund invests in foreign securities, the Fund may be subject to withholding and other foreign taxes with respect to those securities. The Fund does not expect to satisfy the requirement to pass through to the Fund's Shareholders their share of the foreign taxes paid by the Fund. The Fund may invest in non-U.S. corporations (or other non-U.S. entities treated as corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes). Thus, it is possible that one or more such entities in which the Fund invests could be treated under the Code and Treasury Regulations as a "passive foreign investment company" or a "controlled foreign corporation." The rules relating to investments in these types of non-U.S. entities are designed to ensure that U.S. taxpayers are either, in effect, taxed currently (or on an accelerated basis with respect to corporate level events) or taxed at increased tax rates at distribution or disposition. In certain circumstances this could require the Fund to recognize income where the Fund does not receive a corresponding payment in cash and make distributions with respect to such income in order to maintain the Fund's qualification as a RIC. Under such circumstances, the Fund may have difficulty meeting the Annual Distribution Requirement necessary to maintain RIC tax treatment under the Code. Under certain circumstances an investment in a passive foreign investment company could result in a tax to the Fund and/or an increase in the amount of taxable distributions by the Fund.

Failure to Qualify as a RIC

If the Fund failed to satisfy the annual Source of Income Test or the Diversification Tests for any quarter of a taxable year, the Fund might nevertheless continue to qualify as a RIC for such year if certain relief provisions of the Code applied (which might, among other things, require the Fund to pay certain corporate-level U.S. federal taxes or to dispose of certain assets). If the Fund failed to qualify for treatment as a RIC and such relief provisions did not apply, the Fund would be subject to U.S. federal income tax on all of its net taxable income at regular corporate U.S. federal income tax rates (and the Fund also would be subject to any applicable state and local taxes), regardless of whether the Fund made any distributions to Shareholders. The Fund would not be able to deduct distributions to its Shareholders, nor would the Fund be required to make distributions to its Shareholders for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Any distributions the Fund made generally would be taxable to its U.S. Shareholders as ordinary dividend income and, subject to certain limitations under the Code, would be eligible for the 20% maximum U.S. federal income tax rate applicable to individuals and other non-corporate U.S. Shareholders, to the extent of the Fund's current or accumulated earnings and profits. Subject to certain limitations under the Code, U.S. Shareholders that are corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes would be eligible for the dividends-received deduction. Distributions in excess of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits would be treated first as a return of capital to the extent of the Shareholder's adjusted tax basis, and any remaining distributions would be treated as a capital gain.

Subject to a limited exception applicable to RICs that qualified as such under Subchapter M of the Code for at least one year prior to disqualification and that re-qualify as a RIC no later than the second year following the non-qualifying year, the Fund could be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any unrealized net built-in gains in the assets held by it during the period in which it failed to qualify as a RIC that are recognized during the 10-year period after its requalification as a RIC, unless it made a special election to pay corporate-level U.S. federal income tax on such net built-in gains at the time of its requalification as a RIC. The Fund may decide to be taxed as a regular corporation (thereby becoming subject to U.S. federal income and other taxes as set forth above) even if it would otherwise qualify as a RIC if it determines that treatment as a corporation for a particular year would be in its best interests.

Taxation of U.S. Shareholders

A "U.S. Shareholder" generally is a beneficial owner of Shares which is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- a citizen or individual resident of the United States;
- a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state or the District of Columbia;
- a trust, if a court in the United States has primary supervision over its administration and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all decisions of the trust, or the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person; or
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source.

Distributions by the Fund generally are taxable to U.S. Shareholders as ordinary income or capital gains. Distributions of the Fund's "investment company taxable income" (which is, generally, the Fund's net ordinary income plus realized net short-term capital gains

in excess of realized net long-term capital losses) will be taxable as ordinary income to U.S. Shareholders to the extent of the Fund's current or accumulated earnings and profits, whether paid in cash or reinvested in additional Shares. Fund distributions are taxable to Shareholders even if they are paid from income or gains earned by the Fund before a Shareholder's investment (and thus were included in the price the Shareholder paid for his or her Shares). Such distributions are likely to occur in respect of Shares purchased at a time when the Fund's NAV reflects gains that are either unrealized or realized but not distributed. To the extent such distributions paid by the Fund to non-corporate U.S. Shareholders (including individuals) are attributable to dividends from U.S. corporations and certain qualified foreign corporations, such "qualifying dividends" may be eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. federal income tax. Distributions of the Fund's net capital gains (which is generally the Fund's realized net long-term capital gains in excess of realized net short-term capital losses) properly reported by the Fund as capital gain dividends ("Capital Gain Dividends") will be taxable to a U.S. Shareholder as long-term capital gains and currently taxed to individuals, trusts or estates at a maximum U.S. federal income tax rate of 20%, regardless of the U.S. Shareholder's holding period for its Shares and regardless of whether paid in cash or reinvested in additional Shares. The IRS and the Department of the Treasury have issued regulations that impose special rules in respect of Capital Gain Dividends received through partnership interests constituting "applicable partnership interests" under Section 1061 of the Code. Distributions in excess of the Fund's earnings and profits first will reduce a U.S. Shareholder's adjusted tax basis in such Shareholder's common stock and, after the adjusted basis is reduced to zero, will constitute capital gains to such U.S. Shareholder.

In the event that the Fund retains any net capital gains, the Fund may designate the retained amounts as undistributed capital gains in a notice to the Fund's Shareholders. If a designation is made, Shareholders would include in income, as long-term capital gains, their proportionate share of the undistributed amounts, but would be allowed a credit or refund, as the case may be, for their proportionate share of the corporate U.S. federal income tax paid by the Fund. In addition, the tax basis of Shares owned by a U.S. Shareholder would be increased by an amount equal to the difference between (i) the amount included in the U.S. Shareholder's income as long-term capital gains and (ii) the U.S. Shareholder's proportionate share of the corporate U.S. federal income tax paid by the Fund.

For purposes of determining (i) whether the Annual Distribution Requirement is satisfied for any year and (ii) the amount of distributions paid for that year, the Fund may, under certain circumstances, elect to treat a distribution that is paid during the following taxable year as if it had been paid during the taxable year in question. If the Fund makes such an election, the U.S. Shareholder will still be treated as receiving the distribution in the taxable year in which the distribution is made. However, any distribution declared by the Fund in October, November or December of any calendar year, payable to Shareholders of record on a specified date in such a month and actually paid during January of the following year, will be treated as if it had been paid by the Fund and received by the Fund's U.S. Shareholders on December 31 of the year in which the distribution was declared.

A U.S. Shareholder whose distribution is reinvested in additional Shares will be taxed on the amount of such distribution in the same manner as if such Shareholder had received such distribution in cash.

A U.S. Shareholder generally will recognize taxable gain or loss if the U.S. Shareholder sells or otherwise disposes of its Shares. The amount of gain or loss will be measured by the difference between such U.S. Shareholder's adjusted tax basis in the Shares sold and the amount of the proceeds received in exchange. Any gain arising from such sale or disposition generally will be treated as long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Shareholder has held its Shares for more than one year. Otherwise, it will be classified as short-term capital gain or loss. However, any capital loss arising from the sale or disposition of Shares held for six months or less will be treated as long-term capital loss to the extent of the amount of Capital Gain Dividends received (or deemed received) by the shareholder with respect to such Shares. In addition, all or a portion of any loss recognized upon a disposition of Shares may be disallowed if other Shares are purchased (whether through reinvestment of distributions or otherwise) within 30 days before or after the disposition.

In general, individual U.S. Shareholders currently are subject to a maximum U.S. federal income tax rate of 20% on their net capital gain (i.e., the excess of realized net long-term capital gains over realized net short-term capital losses), including any long-term capital gain derived from an investment in Shares. Such rate is lower than the maximum rate on ordinary income currently payable by individuals. Corporate U.S. Shareholders currently are subject to U.S. federal income tax on net capital gain at the maximum 21% rate also applied to ordinary income. Non-corporate U.S. Shareholders with net capital losses for a year (i.e., capital losses in excess of capital gains) generally may deduct up to \$3,000 of such losses against their ordinary income each year; any net capital losses of a non-corporate U.S. Shareholder in excess of \$3,000 generally may be carried forward and used in subsequent years as provided in the Code. Corporate U.S. Shareholders generally may not deduct any net capital losses for a year but may carry back such losses for three years or carry forward such losses for five years.

The Code requires the Fund to report U.S. Shareholders' cost basis, gain/loss, and holding period to the IRS on IRS Form 1099s when "covered" securities are sold. For purposes of these reporting requirements, all of the Fund's Shares acquired by non-tax exempt Shareholders will be considered "covered" securities. The Fund intends to choose FIFO ("first in, first out") as the Fund's default tax lot identification method for all Shareholders. A tax lot identification method is the way the Fund will determine which specific Shares are deemed to be sold when there are multiple purchases on different dates at differing transaction prices, and the entire position is not sold at one time. The Fund's default tax lot identification method is the method "covered" securities will be reported on your IRS Form 1099 if you do not select a specific tax lot identification method. You may choose a method different than the Fund's standing method and will be able to do so from the time you are admitted as a Shareholder up through and until the sale of the "covered" securities. For those securities defined as "covered" under current IRS cost basis tax reporting regulations, the Fund is responsible for maintaining

accurate cost basis and tax lot information for tax reporting purposes. The Fund is not responsible for the reliability or accuracy of the information for those securities that are not "covered." You are encouraged to refer to the appropriate Treasury Regulations or consult your tax adviser with regard to your personal circumstances and any decisions you may make with respect to choosing a tax lot identification method.

The Fund may be required to withhold U.S. federal income tax, or backup withholding, currently at a rate of 24%, from all distributions to any non-corporate U.S. Shareholder (i) who fails to furnish the Fund with a correct taxpayer identification number or a certificate that such Shareholder is exempt from backup withholding or (ii) with respect to whom the IRS notifies the Fund that such Shareholder has failed to properly report certain interest and dividend income to the IRS and to respond to notices to that effect. An individual's taxpayer identification number is his or her social security number. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amount withheld under backup withholding is allowed as a credit against the U.S. Shareholder's U.S. federal income tax liability, provided that proper information is provided to the IRS.

A U.S. Shareholder that is an individual or estate, or a trust that does not fall into a special class of trusts that is exempt from such tax, will generally be subject to a 3.8% tax on the lesser of (i) the U.S. Shareholder's "net investment income" for a taxable year and (ii) the excess of the U.S. Shareholder's modified adjusted gross income for such taxable year over \$200,000 (\$250,000 in the case of joint filers, and \$125,000 in the case of a married individual filing separately). For these purposes, "net investment income" will generally include taxable distributions and deemed distributions paid with respect to the Shares, and net gain attributable to the sale, redemption, exchange or other taxable disposition of Shares (in each case, unless such Shares are held in connection with certain trades or businesses), but will be reduced by any deductions properly allocable to such distributions or net gain.

From time to time, the Fund may make a tender offer for its Shares. Shareholders who tender all Shares held, or considered to be held, by them will be treated as having sold their Shares for U.S. federal income tax purposes and generally will realize a capital gain or loss. If a Shareholder tenders fewer than all of its Shares, such Shareholder may be treated as having received a distribution under Section 301 of the Code ("Section 301 distribution") unless the redemption is treated as being either (i) "substantially disproportionate" with respect to such Shareholder or (ii) otherwise "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" under the relevant rules of the Code. A Section 301 distribution is not treated as a sale or exchange giving rise to a capital gain or loss, but rather is treated as a dividend to the extent supported by the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits, with the excess treated as a return of capital reducing the Shareholder's tax basis in Fund shares, and thereafter as capital gain. Where a redeeming Shareholder is treated as receiving a dividend, there is a risk that non-tendering Shareholders whose interests in the Fund increase as a result of such tender will be treated as having received a taxable distribution from the Fund. The extent of such risk will vary depending upon the particular circumstances of the tender offer, in particular whether such offer is a single and isolated event or is part of a plan for periodically redeeming the shares of the Fund; if isolated, any such risk is likely remote.

Under U.S. Treasury Regulations, if an individual Shareholder recognizes a loss of at least \$2 million in any single tax year or \$4 million in any combination of tax years, or a corporate Shareholder recognizes a loss of at least \$10 million in any single tax year or \$20 million in any combination of tax years, the Shareholder must file with the IRS a disclosure statement on IRS Form 8886. Direct holders of portfolio securities are in many cases excepted from this reporting requirement, but under current guidance, Shareholders of a RIC are not excepted. Future guidance may extend the current exception from this reporting requirement to Shareholders of most or all RICs. The fact that a loss is reportable under these regulations does not affect the legal determination of whether the taxpayer's treatment of the loss is proper. Shareholders should consult their tax advisers to determine the applicability of these regulations in light of their individual circumstances.

U.S. Shareholders should consult their tax advisers with respect to the U.S. federal, state, local and non-U.S. tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of Shares, including applicable tax reporting obligations.

Taxation of Tax-Exempt Investors

Under current law, the Fund serves to prevent the attribution to Shareholders of unrelated business taxable income ("UBTI") from being realized by its tax-exempt Shareholders (including, among others, individual retirement accounts, 401(k) accounts, Keogh plans, pension plans and certain charitable entities). Notwithstanding the foregoing, a tax-exempt Shareholder could realize UBTI by virtue of its investment in Shares if such tax-exempt Shareholder borrows to acquire its Shares.

THE TAX AND OTHER MATTERS DESCRIBED IN THIS PROSPECTUS DO NOT CONSTITUTE, AND SHOULD NOT BE CONSIDERED AS, LEGAL OR TAX ADVICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS. EACH INVESTOR SHOULD CONSULT ITS TAX ADVISER AS TO THE U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND NON-U.S. TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE ACQUISITION, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF SHARES, INCLUDING

APPLICABLE TAX REPORTING OBLIGATIONS.

ERISA CONSIDERATIONS

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), and the Code impose certain requirements on employee benefit plans to which ERISA applies, and on those persons who are fiduciaries with respect to such plans. The Code imposes certain requirements on certain other plans (such as individual retirement accounts and Keogh plans (and their fiduciaries)) that, although not subject to ERISA, are subject to certain similar rules of the Code (such employee benefit plans subject to ERISA and such other plans, collectively, "Plans.") In accordance with ERISA's general fiduciary standards, before investing in the Fund, a Plan fiduciary should determine whether such an investment is permitted under the governing Plan instruments and is appropriate for the Plan in view of its overall investment policy and the composition and diversification of its portfolio. Moreover, ERISA and the Code require that certain reporting and disclosure be made with respect to Plan assets, that Plan assets generally be held in trust, and that the indicia of ownership of Plan assets be maintained within the jurisdiction of district courts of the United States. Thus, a Plan fiduciary considering an investment in the Fund should consult with its legal counsel concerning all the legal implications of investing in the Fund, especially the issues discussed in the following paragraphs.

Unless statutory or administrative exemptions are available, Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit a broad range of transactions involving Plan assets and persons who have certain specified relationships to a Plan ("parties in interest" within the meaning of ERISA and "disqualified persons" within the meaning of the Code) and impose additional prohibitions on parties in interest and disqualified persons who are Plan fiduciaries. These prohibitions also apply with respect to any entity whose assets consist of Plan assets by reason of Plans' investment in the entity. Certain prospective Plan investors may currently maintain relationships with the Adviser and/or entities that are affiliated with the Fund, and, as a result, one or more of such entities may be deemed to be a "party in interest" or "disqualified person" with respect to (including a fiduciary of) any such prospective Plan investor.

Because the Fund is registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act, the assets of the Fund will not be deemed to constitute Plan assets. Employee benefit plans that are governmental plans (as defined in Section 3(32) of ERISA) are not subject to requirements of ERISA and the Code discussed above but may be subject to materially similar provisions of other applicable federal or state law or may be subject to other legal restrictions on their ability to invest in the Fund. Accordingly, any such governmental plans and the fiduciaries of such plans should consult with their legal counsel concerning all the legal implications of investing in the Fund.

THE FUND'S SALE OF SHARES TO PLANS IS IN NO RESPECT A REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY BY THE FUND, THE ADVISER OR ANY OF THEIR AFFILIATES, OR BY ANY OTHER PERSON ASSOCIATED WITH THE SALE OF THE SHARES, THAT SUCH INVESTMENT BY PLANS MEETS ALL RELEVANT LEGAL REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO PLANS GENERALLY OR TO ANY PARTICULAR PLAN, OR THAT SUCH INVESTMENT IS OTHERWISE APPROPRIATE FOR PLANS GENERALLY OR FOR ANY PARTICULAR PLAN.

ELIGIBLE INVESTORS

Each prospective investor in the Fund is required to certify that it is an "accredited investor" within the meaning of Rule 501 under the Securities Act and a "qualified client" within the meaning of Rule 205-3 under the Advisers Act. The criteria for qualifying as a "qualified client" and "accredited investor" are set forth in the subscription document that must be completed by each prospective investor.

Shares are being offered only to investors that meet the criteria for qualifying as "qualified clients" and "accredited investors" who are U.S. persons for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Investors who meet such qualifications are referred to in this Prospectus as "Eligible Investors." The qualifications required to invest in the Fund appear in the subscription documents that must be completed by each prospective investor. Existing Shareholders who request to purchase additional Shares are required to qualify as "Eligible Investors" and to complete an additional investor certification prior to any additional purchase.

DESCRIPTION OF SHARES

The Fund is authorized to offer two separate classes of Shares designated as Class I Shares and Class A Shares. While the Fund presently offers two classes of Shares, it may offer other classes of Shares as well in the future. From time to time, the Board may create and offer additional classes of shares, or may vary the characteristics of the Class I Shares and Class A Shares described herein, including without limitation, in the following respects:(1) the amount of fees permitted by a distribution and/or service plan as to such class;

(2) voting rights with respect to a distribution and/or service plan as to such class; (3) different class designations; (4) the impact of any class expenses directly attributable to a particular class of Shares; (5) differences in any dividends and NAVs resulting from differences in fees under a distribution and/or service plan or in class expenses; (6) the addition of sales loads; and/or (7) any conversion features, as permitted under the 1940 Act.

The Fund has received an exemptive order from the SEC that permits the Fund to offer more than one class of Shares. As of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors.

PURCHASING SHARES

Purchase Terms

The minimum initial investment in the Fund by any investor in Class I Shares is \$100,000, and the minimum initial investment in the Fund by any investor in Class A Shares is \$50,000. However, the Fund, in its sole discretion, may accept investments below these minimums. Investors subscribing through a given broker/dealer or registered investment adviser may have shares aggregated to meet these minimums, so long as initial investments are not less than \$25,000 and incremental contributions are not less than \$10,000. The purchase price of Shares is based on the NAV per Share as of the date such Shares are purchased. Fractions of Shares are issued to one one-thousandth of a Share.

Class I Shares are not subject to any initial sales charge.

Class A Shares are sold at the public offering price, which is the NAV per Share plus an initial maximum 3.50% sales charge, which varies with the amount you invest. This means that part of your investment in the Fund will be used to pay the sales charge. As discussed above, as of the date of this Prospectus, Class A Shares are not offered to investors.

Shares are generally offered for purchase as of the first business day of each calendar quarter, except that Shares may be offered more or less frequently as determined by the Board in its sole discretion. The Board may also suspend or terminate offerings of Shares at any time.

Except as otherwise permitted by the Board, initial and subsequent purchases of Shares are payable in cash. Each initial or subsequent purchase of Shares is payable in one installment which will generally be due (i) three business days prior to the date of the proposed acceptance of the purchase set by the Fund, which is expected to be the last day of each calendar quarter (the "Acceptance Date"), where funds are remitted by wire transfer, or (ii) ten business days prior to the Acceptance Date, where funds are remitted by check. A prospective investor must also submit a completed subscription document (including investor certifications) at least five business days before the Acceptance Date. The Fund reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to accept or reject any subscription to purchase Shares in the Fund at any time. Although the Fund may, in its sole discretion, elect to accept a subscription prior to receipt of cleared funds, an investor will not become a Shareholder until cleared funds have been received. In the event that cleared funds and/or a properly completed subscription document (including investor certifications) are not received from a prospective investor prior to the cut-off dates pertaining to a particular offering, the Fund may hold the relevant funds and subscription document for processing in the next offering.

Pending any offering, funds received from prospective investors will be placed in an account with the Transfer Agent. Such account may be invested in cash, cash equivalents, other short-term securities or money market funds. On the date of any closing, the balance in the account with respect to each investor whose investment is accepted will be invested in the Fund on behalf of such investor. The Fund will not have access to such balance in advance of closing. Any interest earned with respect to such account will be paid to the Fund and allocated pro rata among Shareholders already in the Fund at the time of the purchase of Shares. Prospective investors will not be entitled to any interest earned on accounts with the Transfer Agent or if a subscription is rejected.

Letters of Intent

You may be eligible for a reduced sales charge if you assure the Fund in writing that you intend to invest at least \$175,000 in Class A Shares over the next 13 months in exchange for a reduced sales charge ("Letter of Intent"). By signing a Letter of Intent, you can purchase Class A Shares at a lower sales charge level. Your individual purchases will be made at the applicable sales charge based on the amount you intend to invest over a 13-month period as stated in the Letter of Intent. Any Shares purchased within 90 days prior to the date you sign the Letter of Intent may be used as credit toward completion of the stated amount, but the reduced sales charge will only apply to new purchases made on or after the date of the Letter of Intent. Purchases resulting from the reinvestment of dividends and capital gains do not apply toward fulfillment of the Letter of Intent. Shares equal to 5% for Class A Shares of the amount stated in the Letter of Intent will be held in escrow during the 13-month period. If, at the end of the period, the total net amount invested is less than the amount stated in the Letter of Intent, you will be required to pay the difference between the reduced sales charge and the sales charge applicable to the individual net amounts invested had the Letter of Intent not been in effect. This amount will be obtained from redemption of the escrowed Shares.

Any remaining escrowed Shares after payment to the Fund of the difference in applicable sales charges will be released to you. If you establish a Letter of Intent with the Fund, you can aggregate your accounts as well as the accounts of your immediate family members. You will need to provide written instructions with respect to the other accounts whose purchases should be considered in fulfillment of the Letter of Intent.

Right of Accumulation

For the purposes of determining the applicable reduced sales charge, the right of accumulation may allow you to include prior purchases of Class A Shares of the Fund, as well as reinvested distributions, as part of your current investment.

In order for your purchases and holdings to be aggregated for purposes of qualifying for such discount, they must have been made through one financial intermediary and you must provide sufficient information to your financial intermediary at the time of initial purchase of shares that qualify for the right of accumulation to permit verification that the purchase qualifies for the reduced sales charge.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Futures Transactions

The Adviser has claimed an exclusion from the definition of the term "commodity pool operator" under the Commodity Exchange Act of 1974, as amended (the "CEA") with respect to the Fund, and, therefore, is not subject to registration or regulation as a commodity pool operator under the CEA. In February 2012, the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (the "CFTC") adopted certain regulatory changes that will subject the adviser of an investment company to registration as a Commodity Pool Operator ("CPO") if the investment company is unable to comply with certain trading and marketing limitations. With respect to investments in swap transactions, commodity futures, commodity options or certain other derivatives used for purposes other than bona fide hedging purposes, an investment company must meet one of the following tests under the amended regulations in order to claim an exemption from being considered a "commodity pool" or a CPO. First, the aggregate initial margin and premiums required to establish an investment company's position in such investments may not exceed 5% of the liquidation value of the investment company's portfolio (after accounting for unrealized profits and unrealized losses on any such investments). Alternatively, the aggregate net notional value of those positions, as determined at the time the most recent position was established, may not exceed 100% of the NAV of the investment company's portfolio (after accounting for unrealized profits and unrealized losses on any such positions). In addition to meeting one of the foregoing trading limitations, the investment company may not market itself as a commodity pool or otherwise as a vehicle for trading in the commodity futures, commodity options or swaps and derivatives markets. In the event that the Adviser was required to register as a CPO, the disclosure and operations of the Fund would need to comply with all applicable CFTC regulations. Compliance with these additional registration and regulatory requirements would increase operational expenses. Other potentially adverse regulatory initiatives could also develop.

Subsidiaries

The Fund may make investments through wholly-owned subsidiaries ("Subsidiaries"). Such Subsidiaries will not be registered under the 1940 Act. However, the Fund will wholly own and control any Subsidiaries. The Board has oversight responsibility for the investment activities of the Fund, including its investment in any Subsidiary, and the Fund's role as sole member or shareholder of any Subsidiary. To the extent applicable to the investment activities of a Subsidiary, the Subsidiary will follow the same compliance policies and procedures as the Fund. The Fund would "look through" any such Subsidiary to determine compliance with its investment policies. Each investment adviser to a Subsidiary will comply with Section 15 of the 1940 Act with respect to advisory contract approval. The Fund complies with the provisions of the 1940 Act governing investment policies (Section 8) and capital structure and leverage (Section 18) on an aggregate basis with each Subsidiary. Each Subsidiary complies with provisions in the 1940 Act relating to affiliated transactions and custody (Section 17).

SUMMARY OF THE AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF TRUST

The Fund is a statutory trust established under the laws of State of Delaware by the Certificate of Trust dated August 9, 2021. The Fund's Agreement and Declaration of Trust authorizes the issuance of an unlimited number of common Shares of beneficial interest, par value, unless the Trustees shall otherwise determine, \$0.001 per Share. Subject to the distinctions permitted among Classes of the Fund or as established by the Trustees consistent with the requirements of the 1940 Act, all Shares have equal rights to the payment of dividends and other distributions and the distribution of assets upon liquidation. Shares are, when issued, fully paid and non-assessable by the Fund and have no pre-emptive or conversion rights to cumulative voting.

Shareholders of each class of Shares are entitled to share equally on a per-share basis in dividends declared by the Board payable to

holders of Shares of such class and in the net assets of the Fund available for distribution to holders of Shares of such class upon liquidation after payment of the preferential amounts payable to holders of any outstanding preferred shares.

The Agreement and Declaration of Trust provides for indemnification out of Fund property for all loss and expense of any Shareholder or former Shareholder held personally liable for the obligations of the Fund solely by reason of such person's status as a Shareholder or former Shareholder. Thus, the risk of a Shareholder incurring financial loss on account of shareholder liability is limited to circumstances in which the Fund would be unable to meet its obligations.

Shareholders have no pre-emptive or conversion rights. Upon liquidation of the Fund, after paying or adequately providing for the payment of all liabilities of the Fund, and upon receipt of such releases, indemnities and refunding agreements as they deem necessary for their protection, the Trustees may distribute the remaining assets of the Fund among the holders of the Shares.

The Board may classify or reclassify any issued or unissued Shares of the Fund into shares of any class by redesignating such Shares or by setting or changing in any one or more respects, from time to time, the preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends, qualifications or terms or conditions of repurchase of such Shares. Any such classification or reclassification will comply with the provisions of the Agreement and Declaration of Trust and the 1940 Act.

If you purchase Shares of the Fund, you will become bound by the terms and conditions of the Agreement and Declaration of Trust.

The Agreement and Declaration of Trust includes provisions that could have the effect of limiting the ability of other entities or persons to acquire control of the Fund or to change the composition of the Board by discouraging a third party from seeking to obtain control of the Fund. These provisions may have the effect of discouraging attempts to acquire control of the Fund, which attempts could have the effect of increasing the expenses of the Fund and interfering with the normal operation of the Fund. The Trustees are elected for indefinite terms and do not stand for reelection. A Trustee may resign upon written notice to any officer of the Fund or the other Trustees of the Fund, and may be removed with or without cause either by (i) the vote of at a majority of the Trustees of the Fund or (ii) the vote of Shareholders holding not less than two-thirds of the total combined NAV of all Shares of the Fund and each Class issued and outstanding voting as a single class or group. The Agreement and Declaration of Trust does not contain any other specific inhibiting provisions that would operate only with respect to an extraordinary transaction such as a merger, division, reorganization, tender offer, sale or transfer of substantially all of the Fund's assets or liquidation. Reference should be made to the Agreement and Declaration of Trust on file with the SEC for the full text of these provisions.

The Agreement and Declaration of Trust provides that a Shareholder may not bring a derivative action on behalf of the Fund unless: (a) the Shareholder makes a pre-suit demand upon the Trustees to bring the subject action (unless an effort to cause the Trustees to bring such an action is not likely to succeed); (b) Shareholders eligible to bring such derivative action who collectively hold Shares representing ten percent (10%) or more of the total combined NAV of all Shares issued and outstanding join in the request for the Trustees to commence such action (the "10% Threshold"); and (c) the Trustees are afforded a reasonable amount of time to consider such Shareholder request and to investigate the basis of such claim. The Trustees shall be entitled to retain counsel or other advisors in considering the merits of the request and may require an undertaking by the Shareholders making such request to reimburse the Fund for the expense of any such advisors in the event that the Trustees determine not to bring such action (the "Shareholder Undertaking"). The provisions of the Agreement and Declaration of Trust regarding the 10% Threshold and the Shareholder Undertaking do not apply to claims arising under the federal securities laws.

REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS

The Fund furnishes to Shareholders as soon as practicable after the end of each of its taxable years such information as is necessary for them to complete U.S. federal and state income tax or information returns, along with any other tax information required by law. The Fund will send Shareholders an unaudited semi-annual and an audited annual report after the close of the period for which the report is being made, or as otherwise required by the 1940 Act.

FISCAL YEAR

The Fund's fiscal year is the 12-month period ending on March 31. The Fund's taxable year is the 12-month period ending on September 30.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board has selected Ernst & Young LLP, located at 155 North Wacker Drive, Chicago, IL 60606, as the independent registered public accounting firm for the Fund.

LEGAL COUNSEL

Ropes & Gray LLP, Three Embarcadero Center, San Francisco, CA 94111 and 191 North Wacker Drive, 32nd Floor, Chicago, IL 60606, serves as counsel to the Fund and the Independent Trustees of the Fund.

INQUIRIES

Inquiries concerning the Fund and the Shares (including procedures for purchasing Shares) should be directed to: Kevin T. Callahan, Fairway Capital Management, LLC, located at One South Wacker Drive, Suite 1050, Chicago, IL 60606.